

## THE EFFECT OF MATERNAL EMPLOYMENT ON CHILDREN'S DIETARY HABITS, PHYSICAL ACTIVITY, AND SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR

A Thesis submitted by

Sabiha Afrin

M.Sc. (Economics), M.A. (Development Studies)

For the award of

Doctor of Philosophy

#### ABSTRACT

Maternal employment could affect children in two ways: reducing time on household activities centred on children's diet, physical activity and sedentary behaviour; and increasing family income which may change food habits, facilitate organized physical activity or affect sedentary behaviour. In higher-income countries, research suggests that maternal employment negatively affects children's diets and physical activity, whereas sedentary behaviour increases. However, little is known about this relationship outside the higherincome countries. Hence, this Ph.D. research aims to examine the patterns of diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children (6-18 years) of mothers differing in employment status. One systematic review and three empirical research were conducted. The systematic literature review concluded that employed mother's children had poorer dietary patterns and increased sedentary behaviour; however, their children were more physically active. Findings also suggest that research related to maternal employment and children's lifestyle variables are scarce in upper and lower-middle-income countries. Using semi-structured interviews [n=22], Study 2 explored mothers' experiences, views, influences, and barriers concerning children's diet and activity patterns. This qualitative study shows how mothers' time for family, income, and the overarching socio-cultural environment influence children's diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour in urban Bangladesh. These findings demonstrate that although employed mothers were aware of their children's diet, and activity patterns, they often felt compromised regarding their children's diet and activity behaviours. Using cross-sectional survey data, the Study 3 examined dietary patterns and physical activity, and Study 4 examined sedentary behaviours of children and adolescents. The cross-sectional survey (Study 3) found insufficient fruits, vegetables and protein consumption, low skipping breakfast but daily milk intake among children and adolescents. Low-to-Moderate Intensity Physical Activity (LMPA) was common among children and adolescents. Study 4 highlighted high prevalence of sedentary behaviour during COVID-19 lockdowns, with boys and adolescents being more sedentary than girls and younger children. A child's sex and age seemed to be important determining factors of diet and activity patterns. Together, the four studies provide new perspectives on diet and activity behaviours of children and adolescents of employed mothers in the context of LMICs (Lower-middle income countries). The qualitative study found that maternal employment influences children's diet and activity patterns, although, cross-sectional studies found no association of children's diet, physical

activity and sedentary behaviour with maternal employment status, suggesting the need for further quantitative research using a large-scale cross-sectional survey data.

### **CERTIFICATION OF THESIS**

I Sabiha Afrin declare that the PhD Thesis entitled *"The effect of maternal employment on children's dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour"* is not more than 100,000 words in length including quotes and exclusive of tables, figures, appendices, bibliography, references, and footnotes. This Thesis is the work of Sabiha Afrin except where otherwise acknowledged, with the majority of the contribution to the papers presented as a Thesis by Publication undertaken by the student. The work is original and has not previously been submitted for any other award, except where acknowledged.

Signed:

Date: 27/02/2013



Endorsed by:

Professor Stuart J.H. Biddle Principal Supervisor

Dr. Sayan Chakrabarty Associate Supervisor

Professor Amy B. Mullens Associate Supervisor

Student and supervisors' signatures of endorsement are held at the University.

### STATEMENT OF CONTRIBUTION

This thesis includes four research papers, which have been completed almost entirely by the candidate, Sabiha Afrin (School of Health and Medical Science, Centre for Health Research, University of Southern Queensland). The candidate served as the study's principal investigator and is the first author of all the articles. She also recruited study participants and oversaw data collection, analysis, and interpretation. The following people also contributed to each of the studies (unless otherwise specified):

Sabiha Afrin (candidate), School of Health and Medical Science, Centre for Health Research, University of Southern Queensland.

Professor Stuart J. H. Biddle, Principal Supervisor, Physically Active Lifestyles Research Group, Centre for Health Research, University of Southern Queensland.

Dr. Sayan Chakrabarty, Associate Supervisor, Adjunct Faculty, Centre for Health Research, University of Southern Queensland.

Professor Amy B. Mullens, School of Psychology and Wellbeing, Faculty of Health, Sciences and Engineering, Centre for Health Research, Institute for Resilient Regions, University of Southern Queensland.

**Paper 1: Afrin, S**., Mullens, A.B., Chakrabarty, S., Bhoumik, L., Biddle, S. J.H. (2021). Dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children of working mothers: a systematic review. *Preventive Medicine reports, 24*, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101607</u>

The candidate contributed 80% to the planning, concept development, analysis, drafting, and revising of the final submission; Amy Mullens, Sayan Chakrabarty, Lupa Bhoumik and Stuart J. H. Biddle contributed the other 20% to the concept development, analysis, editing and providing important technical inputs.

**Paper 2: Afrin, S.**, Mullens, A. B., Sarker, M.G.F., & Biddle, S. J.H. (2022). Diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children of employed and not-employed mothers: A qualitative exploration in Bangladesh. Submitted to the journal PLoS ONE.

The candidate contributed 70% to the planning, concept development, analysis, drafting and revising of the final submission; Amy Mullens and Stuart J. H. Biddle (25%), and Sarker

(5%) contributed the other 30% to the concept development, analysis, editing and providing important technical and conceptual inputs.

**Paper 3: Afrin, S.**, Mullens, A.B., Chakrabarty, S., Biddle, S. J.H. (2022). Does maternal employment influence dietary and physical activity patterns of Bangladeshi children: A cross-sectional analysis. Manuscript is ready to submit a journal.

The candidate contributed 70% to the planning, concept development, analysis, drafting and revising of the final submission; Amy Mullens, Sayan Chakrabarty, and Stuart J. H. Biddle contributed the other 30% to the concept development, analysis, editing and providing important technical inputs.

**Paper 4: Afrin, S**., Mullens, A.B., Chakrabarty, S., Biddle, S. J.H. (2022). Sedentary behaviour of children during the COVID-19 pandemic and their association with maternal employment in Bangladesh: A cross-sectional study. Submitted to the journal "PloS ONE". Now under revision.

The candidate contributed 70% to the planning, concept development, analysis, drafting and revising of the final submission; Amy Mullens, Sayan Chakrabarty, Asaduzzaman Khan and Stuart J. H. Biddle contributed the other 30% to the concept development, analysis, editing and providing important technical inputs.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I would like to express my heartfelt gratitude to my supervisor, Professor Stuart J.H. Biddle, for his guidance and support throughout my journey. I am grateful to have had the opportunity to work with a supervisor with such a wide range of expertise in the field of "dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour." I am thankful to him for the encouragement and the confidence he has given me, and the way he always kept me on track. I will be forever grateful for his support. My words are not enough to express my gratitude to him. I would also like to thank Dr. Sayan Chakrabarty for offering me the opportunity to work with him. His support and encouragement have been invaluable to me, and I couldn't have achieved my dream of further studies without his inspiration and support. He has been a constant source of support throughout my journey. I would like to extend my gratitude to Amy for her supervision and willingness to assist me at any time. Her words of encouragement after each meeting were truly motivating. Thanks Professor Amy Mullens!

I would like to offer my gratitude to Professor Khorshed Alam and Dr Katrien De Cocker, the chair and member of my PhD confirmation of candidature panel for the insightful comments.

I am deeply grateful to all participants who volunteered their time to fill out the surveys. I offer my most sincere gratitude to Dr. Asaduzzaman Khan of University of Queensland and Mr. G.F. Sarker of Rajshahi University for their timely support. I would also like to thank my friends and colleagues at SUST for their support throughout the PhD process.

Finally, my sincere gratitude to my family, without their unconditional love and support, I would not have had the strength to continue this journey. My special thanks to my two elder sisters, Ferdousi Begum and Dr. Farida Yeasmin, for their unconditional love, moral support and prayers. Their (lifetime) support has given me the strength to overcome any difficulties. I am deeply grateful to my husband, Shakil, without his encouragement and sacrifice, I could not have achieved my goals. He has been a powerhouse of support during all the hurdles. And to my children Jayma and Ayman, thank you for understanding mom's struggles and for continuing to support me even when I ignored you at times. I will never be able to put into words how much you both mean to me.

My lifetime acknowledgement to my parents: Amma I missed your hug and prayer throughout this journey. You both will always hold a place in my heart.

This PhD research has been supported by an Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship- International Fees Scholarship.

## **DEDICATION**

## TO MY LOVING PARENTS

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ABSTRACT	i
CERTIFICATION OF THESIS	iii
STATEMENT OF CONTRIBUTION	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	vi
LIST OF TABLES	xi
LIST OF FIGURES	xii
ABBREVIATIONS	xiii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1. Overview of chapter	1
1.2. Children and adolescents	1
1.3. Dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour: a brief	
review	1
1.4. Children and adolescents' health behaviour	5
1.5. Measures of dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary	
behaviour	6
1.6. Dietary and activity patterns of children and adolescents in low- and	
middle-income countries (LMICs)	14
1.7. Rationale for the research project	17
1.8. Theoretical framework	19
1.9. Aim of the research	21
1.10. Overview of thesis	21
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	23
DIETARY HABITS, PHYSICAL ACTIVITY, AND SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR	
OF CHILDREN OF EMPLOYED MOTHERS: A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW	23
2.1. Abstract	24
2.2.Introduction	24
2.3.Methods	25
2.4.Results	26
2.5.Discussion	35
2.6.Conclusion	37
2.7.References	38

2.8.Links and implications for next study	40
CHAPTER 3: DIET, PHYSICAL ACTIVITY, AND SEDENTARY	
BEHAVIOUR OF CHILDREN OF EMPLOYED AND NOT-EMPLOYED	
MOTHERS: A QUALITATIVE EXPLORATION	41
3.1.Abstract	41
3.2.Introduction	42
3.3.Methods	43
3.4.Results	46
3.5.Discussion	55
3.6.Conclusion	58
3.7.References	60
3.8.Links and implications for next study	65
CHAPTER 4: DOES MATERNAL EMPLOYMENT INFLUENCE DIETARY	
AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY PATTERNS OF BANGLADESHI CHILDREN?	
EVIDENCE FROM A CROSS-SECTIONAL STUDY	66
4.1.Abstract	66
4.2.Introduction	67
4.3.Materials and Methods	68
4.4.Results	72
4.5.Discussion	79
4.6.Conclusion and policy implications	82
4.7.References	85
4.8.Links and implications for next study	93
CHAPTER 5: SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR OF CHILDREN DURING THE	
COVID-19 PANDEMIC AND THEIR ASSOCIATION WITH MATERNAL	
EMPLOYMENT IN BANGLADESH: A CROSS-SECTIONAL STUDY	94
5.1.Abstract	94
5.2.Introduction	95
5.3.Methods	97
5.4.Results	100
5.5.Discussion	108
5.6.Conclusion	110
5.7.References	112

5.8.Links and implications for next study	119
CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	120
6.1.Overview of aims and key research findings	120
6.2.Interpretations of findings	123
6.3.Recommendations for future research	129
6.4.Policy implications	129
6.5.Strengths and limitations of the research	130
6.6.Conclusion	131
6.7.References	133
APPENDIX A: STUDY ONE ONELINE SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL	148
APPENDIX B: STUDY TWO ONELINE SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL	164
APPENDIX C: STUDY THREE ONELINE SURVEY MATERIAL	173
APPENDIX D: STUDY ONE SURVEY MATERIAL	196

## LIST OF TABLES

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 (a) Face of the pyramid: daily food intake	2
Figure 1.1 (b) Face of the pyramid: food guide for children and adolescents	3
Figure 1.2 A conceptual model of movement-based terminology	5
Figure 1.3 Stages of the nutrition transition	16
Figure 1.4 Model of contributing factors and health outcomes associated with the p	hysical
activity transition	16
Figure 1.5 Regional estimates of female labour force participation rates (adult popul	lation 15
and older)	17
Figure 6.1 Research phases (phase 1 to phase 3)	123
Figure 6.2 Diagram describing the association between mother's employment, child	dren's
dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour [Source: Modified from	Ang,
Wee, Poh & Ismail (2012)]	24

## **ABBREVIATIONS**

DP	Dietary patterns
PA	Physical activity
SB	Sedentary behaviour
HICs	High income countries
LMICs	Low-to-middle-income countries
UMIC	Upper-middle-income countries
PRISMA	Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses
METs	Metabolic equivalent task
WHO	World Health Organization
BMI	Body Mass Index
LMPA	Low-to-Moderate Intensity Physical Activity
MVPA	Moderate-to-Vigorous Intensity Physical Activity
TV	Television

## **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1. Overview of chapter

The purpose of this chapter is to define key concepts and provide a rationale for the research conducted in this thesis. Concepts of dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour are defined, and the evidence of health effects of these lifestyle behaviours on children and adolescents is reviewed. The status of dietary patterns (DP), physical activity (PA) and sedentary behaviour (SB) of children and adolescents (6-18 years) in low-to-middle-income countries (LMICs) and their associations with maternal employment is also reviewed. At the beginning, a definition of children that we consider for this thesis is provided.

#### 1.2. Children and adolescents

UNICEF (2019) defines children as individuals below the age of 18 years, which is consistent with the National Child Policy (2011) of Bangladesh. However, this definition varies across different laws. The Children Act of 1974 considers a person under 16 years old as a child. In this thesis, we will refer to individuals aged 6-18 years as children. Further, children (aged 6-18 years) were divided into two groups- 'children' (6-12 years) and 'adolescents' (13-18 years). Because children and adolescents undergo distinct physical and mental developmental stages. Dividing them into two separate age groups, 'children' and 'adolescents', while studying diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour, offers the ability to capture age-specific trends and behaviours, as well as to conduct a precise analysis of how age impacts these health behaviours. This division also contributes to a better understanding of how these health behaviours evolve over time. Additionally, interventions and precise recommendations to meet the specific needs of each group can lead to more effective results.

#### 1.3. Dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour: a brief review

#### **Dietary patterns**

There is no clear consensus about the definition of dietary patterns. Generally, the quantity, variety, or combination of different foods and beverage in a diet and the frequency with which they are habitually consumed is defined as dietary patterns (Michels & Schulze, 2005). Hu (2002) defined dietary patterns as a comprehensive picture of food and nutrient consumption (Hu, 2002). Numerous factors influence people's food choices, but socioeconomic and demographic aspects are among the most important and have received the

most focus (Mello et al., 2020; Mertens et al., 2018). Dietary patterns might be different between regions depending on the typical products, food culture, traditions, and geographical and ecological environment. Even the dietary practices within the same country can vary significantly, as well as differ substantially among individuals. Again, a particular combination of foods that is suitable for adults may not be good for children or adolescents.

The nutritional needs and daily activity plan of children are different from adults. González-Gross et al., (2008) propose the 'Healthy Lifestyle Pyramid' which is specifically developed for children and adolescents considering recent knowledge and evidence of daily dietary intake, physical activity, and food guide [Figure 1.1(a) and Figure 1.1(b)]. Authors have assumed that following these guidelines will benefit children by reducing the poor health risk factors and promoting healthy growth into adulthood.



Figure 1.1 (a) Face of the pyramid: daily food intake [Source: González-Gross et al., 2008]



**Figure 1.1 (b)** Face of the pyramid: food guide for children and adolescents [Source: González-Gross et al.,2008]

**Physical activity:** Any movement of the body that involves skeletal muscles and requires energy expenditure is referred to as physical activity (Caspersen et al., 1985; Miles, 2007; WHO 2020). Physical activity is a compound, multi-dimensional action. According to the World Health Organisation's (2020) guideline, it may occur in different modes such as, household (caregiving, household chores), transport (e.g., walking or cycling to work) and/or leisure-time activities (e.g., dancing, swimming) (WHO, 2020). Physical activity can be further classified in terms of the frequency, duration, and intensity of the activity. Frequency and duration refer to how often and how long an activity is performed. Intensity refers to how hard a person is working or the rate of energy expenditure that an activity demands.

Physical activity stimulates the body's cardiorespiratory, musculoskeletal, and metabolic systems over time and become more productive resulting in higher physical fitness (Miles, 2007). Inadequate physical activity has several adverse health outcomes including lower life expectancy. Worldwide, insufficient physical activity causes 6-10% of the major non-communicable diseases of coronary heart disease, type 2 diabetes, and breast and colon cancers (Lee et al., 2012). The global economic burden of insufficient physical activity is enormous, including US\$53.8 billion for health care costs and US\$13.7 billion in productivity loss due to death related to physical inactivity (Ding et al., 2016). Additionally, the lack of physical activity is the fourth leading cause of deaths in the world (Kohl et al.,

2012). Lack of physical activity is therefore identified as an emerging and critical public health concern over the past decades (Lee et al., 2012).

Sedentary behaviour: Sedentary behaviour refers to any waking behaviour characterized by a prolonged time spent in sitting, reclining, or lying posture with an energy expenditure  $\leq 1.5$  metabolic equivalent task (METs) (Tremblay et al., 2017). There are some differences between physical inactivity and sedentary behaviour (Ng & Popkin, 2012; Tremblay et al., 2017). The former refers to performing insufficient moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) to meet physical activity recommendations, whereas sedentary behaviour includes behaviours which cause little or no movement while not standing (e.g., sitting at a desk; travelling in a car, bus or rickshaw, reading; writing; working on a computer; sitting, or lying down while watching television or playing electronic games). Figure 1.2 is a representation of the overall conceptual model of terminology based on movement, organised around a 24-hour cycle (Tremblay et al., 2017). The movements are collapsed into two components. The primary areas of behaviour that use energy expenditure are represented by the inner circle. The outer circle uses posture to represent general categorizations.

Increasing evidence has shown that the amount of time spent in front of a computer screen or TV goes up systematically with age, and this has a negative impact on health-related quality of life (Stiglic & Viner, 2019) and a wide-ranging adverse impact on health, including cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes mellitus, overweight and obesity, high blood pressure, cancer, and all-cause mortality (Ekelund et al., 2018; Park et al., 2020).



**Figure 1.2** A conceptual model of movement-based terminology [Source: (Tremblay et al., 2017.]

#### 1.4. Children and adolescents' health behaviours

Adequate dietary intake is important to all and is of vital importance to children's growth and development. Both excessive and inadequate dietary intake or nutrients may have detrimental influence on children's health and create susceptibility to diet-related diseases, such as hypertension, obesity, osteoporosis, type 2 diabetes mellitus, obesity, and some aspects of mental health in adulthood (Das & Horton, 2012; Lee et al., 2012; Raynor et al., 2012). A recent study used data of 195 countries from 1990-2017 and concluded that, suboptimal dietary intakes is the one of the independent risk factors responsible for more deaths in the world than any other causes (Afshin et al., 2019).

An active lifestyle offers significant health benefit and mitigates health risk. It is recommended that children and adolescents should participate in at least an average of 60 minutes of moderate to vigorous-intensity physical activity daily, across the week (Bull et al.,

2020; WHO, 2020). Health outcomes of physical activity for children and adolescents include improved physical fitness (cardiorespiratory and muscular fitness), cardiometabolic health (blood pressure, dyslipidaemia, glucose, and insulin resistance), bone health, cognitive outcomes (academic performance, executive function), mental health (reduced symptoms of depression), and reduced adiposity (WHO, 2020). On the contrary, sedentary behaviour is associated with adverse health outcomes of children and adolescents including adiposity and metabolic risk (Ekelund et al., 2006), poor fitness and chronic diseases in later life (Biddle et al., 2010; Hancox et al., 2004), as well as shorter sleep duration (Saunders et al., 2022). Again, negative health effects of sedentary behaviours are distinct from those related to insufficient physical activity (Raynor et al., 2012). Yet, children and adolescents are not following the recommended healthy eating (Savige et al., 2007; UNICEF, 2020), physical activity patterns (Guthold et al., 2019; Strong et al., 2005), or sedentary behaviour (WHO, 2020). It was found that 81% of adolescents across the world have insufficient physical activity and prolonged sedentary behaviour and did not meet the 2010 WHO recommendations (Guthold et al., 2019). According to the authors (Guthold et al., 2019), 77.5% of South Asian girls and 72.1% of boys do not meet recommended physical activity guidelines. Trend data did not show any global improvement during the past decade (Rodriguez-Ayllon et al., 2019).

#### 1.5. Measures of dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour

The measurement of health behaviours such as dietary intake, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour is a necessary but difficult undertaking in research settings. Measuring dietary intake can be difficult because it depends on heterogenous factors, such as eating habits, occasions, preferences, and tastes, variety, and varying food storage facilities and equipment accessible to different people (Espinel, Paola, & King, 2009).

Typically, diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour have been assessed using some form of self-report instrument, including a food diary for diet. More recently, body-worn devices can detect these behaviours, including certain nutrition and energy intake patterns (Farooq & Sazonov, 2016), movement (Troiano et al., 2008), and posture (Atkin et al., 2012; Chastin & Granat, 2010). Both types of approaches have advantages and disadvantages.

It is challenging to evaluate all kinds of sedentary behaviour simultaneously since they manifest in various contexts (such as leisure, work, and transportation) and as various types

(such as computer work, TV watching, and video game play). Available methods of measuring physical activity and sedentary behaviour comprise self-report, parental report, and observation, as well as wearable technology. Accelerometers and wearable cameras are more valid and reliable instrument compared to self-report to measure sedentary behaviour (Atkin et al., 2012). Though, the use of these instruments is very frequent in the studies of physical activity and sedentary behaviour, they cannot provide information on the motives for these behaviours. An overview of the instruments and methods that are commonly used to measure the dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour research in children and adolescents are shown in Table 1.1.

Type of measures		Instrument	Methods	Strengths	Limitations
Dietary patterns					
(Self-) Reported Assessment methods (Fontana et al., 2020; Thompson & Subar, 2017)	1. Self-reported	Questionnaire (e.g., 24-h diet recalls, food frequency questionnaire)	Keep records of foods within a certain period	Minimal burden on respondents Validated methods available Provide information on	Recall bias Underreporting is common
Subar, 2017)				number of servings, portion size, cooking method, and brand name of commercial products Relatively simple, cost- effective, and time- efficient	Require a high level of motivation of respondents Time consuming for participants
	2.Ecological	Use of diaries (at specific	Repeated real-time	Suitable for large-scale	Time consuming
	Momentary	duration of times) to	assessments of data	epidemiological studies	
	Assessment	record more information	over a certain period		

## Table 1.1: Measures of health behaviour in children and adolescents: strengths and limitations

Type of measures		Instrument	Methods	Strengths	Limitations
	(EMA)	about diet and location		Real-time assessments	There is no check on
	(Kwasnicka et	characteristics (e.g.,			the accuracy of the
	al., 2021;	Photographic food		Accuracy of information/	data
	Martin et al.,	records)		eliminate bias associated	
	2012; Maugeri			with retrospective recall	
	& Barchitta,				
	2019;			The repeated sampling	
	Moskowitz &			allows to define current	
	Young, 2006)			behaviours and	
				experiences	
				Ensure data quality and	
				reduce missing data	
Devise-based	Electronic	A wearable device	A wearable device that	Automatic detection of	
measures	sensor/		consists of a sensor can	food intake	
	wearable device		detect food intake even		
	for food intake		when the user is	Potential for the	
	(Farooq &		physically active	collection of longitudinal	
	Sazonov, 2016;		and/or talking	dietary intake data.	
	Fontana et al.,				
	2020)				

Type of measures		Instrument	Methods	Strengths	Limitations
				Need for participant	
				literacy or cognizance of	
				food choices	
				Significantly reduce	
				participant burden and	
				negate some of the	
				pitfalls of self-report.	
Physical activity					
(Self-) Reported	1.Self-reported,	Questionnaires	Keep records of	Provide information on	Interpretation, recall,
measures	proxy report		physical activity within	the type and context	and social desirability
(Loprinzi &	from parents		a certain period		biases.
Cardinal, 2011)	and teachers			Able to measure physical	
				activity in a large sample	Overestimate the
					time and intensity of
					physical activity.
					Low reliability and
					validity in some
					cases

Type of measures		Instrument	Methods	Strengths	Limitations
					Not suitable for younger children
	2. Ecological	Smartphones etc	Gather self-reported	Time-intensive approach.	
	Momentary		real-time information	Provides information on	
	Assessment			behaviours, contexts,	
	(EMA)			emotional states, beliefs,	
	(Dunton, 2017;			attitudes, and	
	Kwasnicka et			perceptions.	
	al., 2021)			Reduce recall errors and	
				biases and enhance	
				ecological validity.	
				Collects more proximal	
				to the time and place that	
				behaviour is occurring.	
				Collect data quickly from	
				large sample	
Devise-based		A wearable device (e.g.,	Tracking the	Provide information on	May introduce
measures		heart rate, accelerometry,	participant's heart rate	frequency, intensity, and	measurement error
		pedometers, direct	during physical		

Type of measures		Instrument	Methods	Strengths	Limitations
(Loprinzi &		observation, doubly	activity/	duration of physical	Time-consuming and
Cardinal, 2011)		labelled water)	accelerometers record	activity.	labour-intensive
			the frequency and		process
			magnitude of the	Relatively inexpensive	
			body's acceleration	and unobtrusive.	
			during movement/		
			estimates the number		
			of steps taken over a		
			given period.		
Sedentary behavio	ur				
(Self-) Reported	1.Self-reported,	Questionnaires	Keep records of	Provides information on	Requires validation
measures (Atkin et	proxy report		sedentary behaviours	type, duration, and	against 'objective'
al., 2012;	from parents		(time spent watching	context of activity (e.g.,	measures
Kwasnicka et al.,	and teachers		TV, computer use,	physical location, social	Recall bias is
2021)			playing electronic	environment) Ability to	common
			games etc.) within a	measure large samples	Not suitable for
			certain period		younger children
					Social desirability
					biases

Type of measures		Instrument	Methods	Strengths	Limitations
	2.Ecological	Devices (e.g., mobile	Gather self-reported	Allow insights into the	Low validity and
	Momentary	phones)	real-time information	context of behaviours,	unknown reliability
	Assessment			including where and with	Cost can be low to
	(EMA)			whom they are occurring	high, depending on
					devices used
					Burdensome to
					participants, prompts
					can disrupt the actual
					activity of interest,
					difficult to gather
					total sedentary
					behaviour
Devise-based		A wearable device		Provide information on	It may introduce
measures (Atkin et		(Heart rate monitoring,		frequency, intensity, and	measurement error
al., 2012)		accelerometer,		duration of physical	Wearing the device
		pedometers, direct		activity.	may be difficult
		observation, doubly			Time-consuming and
		labelled water)		Relatively inexpensive	labour-intensive
				and unobtrusive.	process

# **1.6.** Dietary and activity patterns of children and adolescents in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs)

According to the United Nations (2020), worldwide, the number of children and adolescents (aged 0-14 years) comprised 1.98 billion in 2020, and this number has been projected to reach 2.6 billion by 2050. In LMICs children and adolescents comprise 31% of the total population (United Nations, 2017). However, health and health-related behaviours of young people in LMICs have not been considered a priority and largely been under studied (Goodburn & Ross, 2000; Hallal et al., 2012). Important health problems and risk factors for disease in later life emerge during adolescence, yet the health of young people often gets less attention as they are considered healthy (Gore et al., 2011). Compared to within high-income countries, young adults in LMICs are largely neglected or receive less priority than other age groups in terms of public health investments, and efforts to improve health (Goodburn & Ross, 2000; Gore et al. 2011). Many LMICs are passing through the phases of urbanization and globalization which are assumed to bring change in the dietary structure as well as general lifestyle (Hovhannisyan & Devadoss, 2018; Regmi & Dyck, 2001). The new dietary habits reflect western patterns, reduced demand for grains and fat, and exhibit a strong preference towards meat or fish, egg, seafood, dairy products, and highly processed foods and drinks (Hovhannisyan & Devadoss, 2018; Pingali, 2007). Since, dietary habits are developed at a young age, these transformations are most apparent with younger generations and form the habits for adulthood (Mendez & Popkin, 2004). The dietary changes have been accompanied by an increase in sedentary lifestyles that discourage physical activities. Since children and adolescents represent a major proportion of the total population with potential for primary prevention of many health problems, understanding the lifestyle behaviours and the associated factors of young adults in the context of LMICs is acknowledged recently (DiPietro et al., 2020).

In developing countries, the health behaviours have undergone a rapid change in the last two decades of the 20th century. Popkin and his colleagues (Popkin, 2002; Popkin & Gordon-Larsen, 2004) have explained the 'nutrition transition' (Figure 1.3) and how changes related to lifestyle, particularly diet and activity levels, have taken place in the societies analogous with the increasing prevalence of obesity and chronic disease. The nutrition transition emphasized how the modern societies seemed to be shifting their diet and activity patterns from a 'conventional' or traditional diet to a diet high in saturated fats, sugar, and refined foods but low in fibre (frequently termed as 'Western diet') and on lifestyles characterized by

lower levels of physical activity (Popkin & Gordon-Larsen, 2004). These changes are reflected in nutritional outcomes, such as changes in average stature, body composition, and morbidity (Popkin & Gordon-Larsen, 2004). In addition to nutrition, changes have affected levels of physical activity too. Katzmarzyk and Mason (2009) present a physical activity transition model that describes the underlying causes and health effects related to the changes shown by lower physical activity and greater sedentary behaviour (Figure 1.4). The model explains how influences of economic transition and urbanization cause lifestyles to shift from being strongly dependent on physical activity to less physical activity and greater sedentary behaviour. The model also explains the consequences of reallocation of patterns and levels of physical activity, which may result in rising rates of chronic diseases, greater overall mortality rates, and decreased life expectancy (Katzmarzyk & Mason, 2009). Both models explain the important aspects of diet and physical activity patterns that nations deal with during the periods of economic development. According to the model, economic transition, rapid changes in urban environments, technological advancement, industrialization, and material prosperity accelerate the transitions from high active to more sedentary lifestyles, and from 'traditional' to westernised diets. In recent years, studies have found high sedentary behaviour along with low level of physical activity of children in LMICs (Khan & Burton, 2016; Melkevik et al., 2010; Mushtaq et al., 2011; Paudel et al., 2014; Ravikiran et al., 2013; Thapa et al., 2019).



Figure 1.3 Stages of the nutrition transition. Here, NR-NCD: nutrition-related

noncommunicable diseases; CHO: carbohydrate and MCH: maternal and child health. [Source: Popkin & Gordon,2004]



**Figure 1.4** Model of contributing factors and health outcomes associated with the physical activity transition [Source: Katzmarzyk & Mason, 2009]

#### 1.7. Rationale for the research project

#### 1.7.1. Status of maternal employment in LMICs and in Bangladesh

Female labour force participation is driven by a wide range of factors which include economic growth, education, social norms, and other factors (Verick, 2018). Globally, there has been a visible shift in female labour force participation over the past three decades. Across the globe, female labour force participation rate (age group 15+) has declined from 51.2% in 1990 to 47.3% in 2019 (ILO, 2019) (Figure 1.5). In LMICs countries, women's participation in the labour market is crucial as it is a driver of economic growth (Verick, 2018). However, conservative social attitudes are a hindrance to women's work outside the home in the Middle East, North Africa, and South Asian countries (Gaddis & Klasen, 2014). Marital status is also a significant factor that influence women's decisions regarding labour market participation, because reproductive and care burden are considered an important role primarily for women (Mahmud & Bidisha, 2018). Despite these constraints, 45% women in LMICs have joined in the labour market (The World Bank, 2022).





In Bangladesh, women's participation rate in the labour force has been changing over the past few decades despite various socio-economic and demographic constraints, such as, lack of opportunity of schooling, and early marriage. The proportionate change of female participation rate in the labour force is higher than that of males over the last decade. At the national level, women's participation in the labour force has grown from 26.6% in 1990 to 34.5% in 2020 (World Bank, 2022).

# **1.7.2.** Dietary pattern, physical activity and sedentary behaviour among children and adolescents and association with maternal employment

Globally, female labour force participation draws attention to the relationship between maternal employment and children's wellbeing as maternal employment may provide a significant key factor that influences the diet, physical activities and sedentary behaviours of children. Existing research have identified maternal employment as a potential factor that influences children's health behaviours as a whole (Anderson et al., 2003; Anderson, 2012; Baten & Böhm, 2010; Datar et al., 2014). Literature confirms that children of working mothers demonstrate a trend for being overweight due to changing food intake, and patterns of physical activity and sedentary behaviour (Anderson et al., 2003; Anderson, 2012; Baten & Böhm, 2010; Datar et al., 2014).

Evidence suggests that two major consequences of mothers' employment on the family are the 'income effect' (working mothers are contributing financially to the family), and the 'time effect' (they have less time to spend with family members) (Datar et al, 2014). Employed mothers divide their time between work and other activities, including the household. Hence, maternal employment is likely to influence children's welfare as working mothers may spend less time on household activities centred around children, such as children's diet and physical activity (Cawley & Liu, 2012; Bianchi, 2000). Maternal employment increases the demand for processed foods that require shorter preparation times (Regmi & Dyck, 2001) and hence increase the consumption of non-homemade food (Cawley & Liu, 2012). Other changes in food intake patterns due to maternal employment include preference for unhealthy and lower nutrient foods (Klesges et al., 1991), consumption fast food meals, skipping meals (e.g., breakfast), or consuming fewer family meals. The frequency of meals and snacks can also either improve or worsen because of increases in household income on the one hand and decrease supervision on the other (Cawley & Liu, 2012; Fertig et al., 2009). When mothers work outside of the home, children spend more time with a carer and this may give rise to an increase in sedentary behaviour (Fertig et al., 2009). It is possible that increased family income may facilitate the purchase of fresh and better-quality food, hire substitute care for children as well as availability and accessibility to some physical activities (Brown et al., 2010). Equally, higher purchasing power may influence families to purchase processed

ready-to-eat or ready-to-cook foods which often contain higher saturated fat, sugar, and sodium than foods prepared at home (Poti et al., 2015). In high income countries, the relationship between maternal employment and children's health outcomes in terms of overweight and obesity exhibits a trend for being overweight due to changing food and activity patterns (Anderson et al, 2003; Anderson, 2012; Baten & Böhm, 2010; Datar et al., 2014) while evidence about the relationship between maternal employment status and children's dietary pattern, physical activity and sedentary behaviour in LMICs is largely inconsistent. Family-related policies to support women's employment are well established in the developed countries but are seen to be very poor in LMICs. Even, many developing countries do not follow the ILO standard of 14 weeks duration of maternity leave to support the newborn (Cerise et al., 2013).

Bangladesh provides an optimal setting for research on this topic because of an increasing proportion of mothers who work, and evidence of childhood and adolescent overweight and obesity, especially in urban areas of Bangladesh (Biswas et al, 2017; Bulbul & Hoque, 2014; Khan et al., 2013; Tariqujjaman et al., 2022). In recent years, rate of overweight and sedentary behaviour among school-going children in Bangladesh is very high (Khan et al., 2013; Khan & Burton, 2016). Negative attitudes towards physical activity were also found among young people in Bangladesh (Burton et al., 2020). However, no studies have looked at the association of these lifestyle variables of Bangladeshi children and adolescents with maternal employment status.

#### **1.8.Theoretical framework**

Participation in the labour force often imposes double workloads on women, as they are responsible for both household tasks and childcare (Ferrant et al., 2014). An individual's decision is influenced by mainly two resource constraints: a) financial constraint and ii) time constraint. Parents' satisfaction or utility significantly depends on health of their children, assuming that parents are altruistic. The Human Capital Theory and Unitary Household Model provide the complex interplay between maternal employment, household decisions, resource constraints and child health behaviours.

#### **1.8.1. Human Capital Theory:**

This theory underscores the role of age, sex, and socioeconomic factors, such as parental education and income, in shaping children's food habits, physical activity, and sedentary

behaviours. These factors impact the opportunities for physical activity, and exposure to sedentary activities in children (Biddle, 2011).

The increase in women's earnings expands the set of possible consumption outcomes and they allocate resources towards physical activity and proper nutrition as an investment in building capital for their child's future health and well-being (Bailey et al., 2013).

#### **1.8.2.** Unitary Household Model:

According to the fundamental unitary household model (Becker,1981), household decisions and behaviours are often made collectively by the household as a single unit, rather than by individual family members. Following Becker's (1981) framework, we have developed a unitary model to explain the relationship between maternal employment and the health behaviours (food habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour) of children. Becker (1981) addresses, as cited in Debela et al., (2020), the effect of an increase in women's income on investments in child human capital in his fundamental unitary household model. This investment decisions occur repeatedly over multiple periods.

According to Debela et al. (2020), during each period, the household wants to maximize utility through consumption and by enhancing the human capital stock of each child. Assuming that the time that a mother does not spend on the job is dedicated to childcare. The stock of human capital of each child increases when the mother allocates more time and monetary investment to childcare. According to Debela et al. (2020), the return on investments in human capital, in terms of money and time affects the set of employment opportunities, wage and investment in children. This influence works in two ways: i) an income effect and ii) a substitution (time allocation) effect. The income effect results from the increase in family income, which expands the range of available choices. The substitution effect arises as mothers substitute time for work to childcare. When a mother allocates her time to income-generating activities, she may have less time for childcare but gains monetary income, which can be used for healthy food and other healthy activities. Conversely, prioritizing childcare might result in missed income opportunities. This represents a trade-off of time between work and leisure choices, assuming leisure complements childcare time while substituting for work time. The opportunity cost of time spent on childcare is the foregone income from not working, while the opportunity cost of work is the reduced time available for childcare. Time has a direct role in the production of child human capital. The household faces a trade-off between mother spending time with her children, increasing the

utility from child human capital and mother spending time in the labour market, increasing utility from consumption and monetary investments in children. The direction of the combined effect depends on the shape of the utility function and the degree of substitutability between maternal time and monetary inputs in the production of child human capital.

#### 1.9. Aim of the research

This PhD research aims to address key gaps in our understanding of the relationships between maternal employment and children's health behaviours in respect of dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour in a sample of Bangladeshi children and adolescents. This research project will be carried out through four studies to address this aim and associated research gaps. A brief summary of each study is as follows:

**Objective 1:** to map and identify research gaps in the existing literature related to dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children of working mothers. This is addressed using a systematic review (Study 1).

**Objective 2:** to gain a deeper understanding of mothers' experiences, views, underlying influences, as well as barriers, concerning their children's diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour and its links to maternal employment status within Bangladeshi urban families. Qualitative interview and thematic analysis were utilized to conduct this (Study 2).

**Objective 3:** to examine the differences in patterns of dietary intake and physical activity among Bangladeshi children and adolescents (6-18 years) whose mothers are employed. This was addressed using a quantitative cross-sectional survey considering the socio-economic and demographic characteristics and other factors identified in the qualitative study as well as those identified from the literature review (Study 3).

**Objective 4:** to identify the common types and prevalence of sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents during the COVID-19 pandemic in Bangladesh, and to examine the differences by maternal employment status (Study 4).

#### 1.10. Overview of thesis

This thesis consists of 6 chapters. This introductory chapter provides the context of the thesis by highlighting the gaps in the current evidence base on dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents (6-18 years old) in Bangladesh. Chapters 2-5 comprise the four studies described above. Chapter 6 provides an overall discussion and conclusion of key findings from this research. This is done in the context of the current evidence and considers how the results can inform strategies to benefit Bangladeshi mothers and their children. It also describes the strengths and limitations of the research.

The studies presented in this thesis have been disseminated through conference presentations and published papers.
## **CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW**

# Study 1: Dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children of employed mothers: A systematic review

This systematic literature review was peer-reviewed and was published in Preventive Medicine Reports on 22 October 2021.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101607

### 2.1. Introduction

Systematic literature reviews are particularly important in areas where research emerges rapidly, current evidence is not consistent and new research has the potential to alter policy or practise decisions. The systematic literature review is a scientific and highly informative way to systematically collect, review, and synthesize research findings on a particular topic (Paul et al., 2021). This review was conducted to examine the state of the current literature examining the effects of maternal employment on young people's dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour. Because, globally women employment trend is rising (WDI, 2017) and given this situation, studies have been evaluating the role of maternal employment status on children's wellbeing as mothers are considered the principal caregivers of children. Evidence from High income countries (HICs) confirms that children of employed mothers demonstrate a change in food intake, physical activity and sedentary behaviour patterns (Baten & Böhm, 2010; Datar et al., 2014; Anderson et al, 2003; Anderson, 2012) while findings of studies linked to LMICs are mixed. Therefore, this systematic review aimed to map and identify the research gap in the existing literature related to dietary habits, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children of employed mothers.

In this thesis, this systematic review is of primary importance as it was instrumental in shaping and informing the direction of the research described in later chapters.

Preventive Medicine Reports 24 (2021) 101607



### Dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children of employed mothers: A systematic review

Sabiha Afrin<sup>a,b,1,2,\*</sup>, Amy B. Mullens<sup>a,c,3</sup>, Sayan Chakrabarty<sup>a</sup>, Lupa Bhowmik<sup>b</sup>, Stuart J. H. Biddle<sup>a,4</sup>

\* University of Southern Queensland, Centre for Health Research, Springfield, Australia

<sup>b</sup> Shahjalal University of Science & Technology, Sylhet, Bangladesh <sup>c</sup> University of Southern Queensland, School of Psychology and Counselling, Ipswich, Australia

ARTICLE INFO	ABSTRACT
Keywords: Maternal employment Children and adolescent Dietary patterns (DP) Physical activity (PA) Sedentary behaviour (SB)	Since approximately 40% of the global workforce are women, a comprehensive understanding of association of maternal employment with child dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour needs more focus. This systematic review aims to identify the association between maternal employment and dietary patterns (DP), physical activity (PA) and sedentary behaviour (SB) of children and adolescents (6 to 18 years). Searches were performed using electronic databases and manual searches. Peer reviewed journal articles, conference papers, theses at masters/doctoral levels in English were included. A total 42 studies met selection criteria, which indicated associations between maternal employment and at least one of the domains of interest: DP, PA and/or SB. Using individual samples of analysis, it was found that, 9 samples of DP, 11 samples of PA and 12 samples of SB were positively correlated with maternal employment, whereas 25 samples of DP, 5 samples of PA and 5 samples of SB showed an opposite association. Results suggest that PA and SB were positively related with maternal employment DP and greater prevalence of SB, however, their children are more physically active. Future interventions need to create a positive environment at the workplace and for families to support employed mothers and improve children's dietary patterns and decrease sedentary behaviours. Future studies should prioritise the domains of DP, PA and SB that have been studied inadequately and have inconsistent results.

#### 1. Introduction

#### Two important worldwide trends can be identified in recent years: increasing prevalence of childhood overweight/obesity and increasing participation of women in the paid labour force. Childhood obesity is an emerging salient public health challenge of the 21st century (WHO, 2020). Childhood obesity is risky as it has strong associations with likelihood of adult obesity, which has led to the increasing risk of morbidity, including non-communicable diseases (NDCs) such as cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes mellitus, some cancers, poor skeletal health, and some aspects of mental health (Biddle et al., 2004; Das

#### and Horton, 2012; Lee et al., 2012; Wolin et al., 2010).

According to World Development Indicator (World Bank, 2020), worldwide female employment rate increased substantially in the last century. Employment creates a double burden for women as they often take the family responsibilities of unpaid household tasks and childcare due to traditional division of labour. Balancing with daily multiple roles and responsibilities, employment may impact upon the wellbeing of children if, as hypothesized, employed mothers spend less time on household activities centred on children, such as children's diet and physical activity (Bianchi, 2000; Cawley and Liu, 2012). However, employment may contribute to greater economic opportunities and

#### https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101607

Received 6 May 2021; Received in revised form 23 September 2021; Accepted 17 October 2021 Available online 22 October 2021

2211-3355/© 2021 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier Inc. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author at: School of Health and Wellbeing, Centre for Health Research, University of Southern Queensland, Springfield, QLD 4300, Australia. E-mail address: Sabiha.Afrin@usg.edu.au (S. Afrin).

Permanent address: Department of Economics, Shahjalal University of Science & Technology, Sylhet 3114, Bangladesh.

ORCID: 0000-0002-1212-1702

ORCID: 0000-0002-0939-9842

<sup>4</sup> ORCID: 0000-0002-7663-6895

# resources, which may also enhance health and wellbeing (Waddell and Burton, 2006).

Literature from the USA (Datar et al., 2014; Anderson et al., 2003), U.K. (Hawkins et al., 2008), Canada (Chia, 2008) and Germany (Baten and Böhm, 2010) have demonstrated that children of employed mothers demonstrate a trend towards being overweight due to changes in food intake patterns (e.g., homemade food vs meals from outside, more processed food and 'junk' food), reduced physical activity and increased sedentary behaviour. The latter is defined as sitting or lying with low energy expenditure during waking hours (Tremblay et al., 2017). Poorer health behaviours among children (e.g., unhealthy dietary patterns, physical inactivity, sedentary behaviours) serve as gateways towards poorer health trajectories and increased health comorbidities in adulthood, including being overweight and obese (Mu et al., 2017). Childhood adiposity as well as physical inactivity and sedentary behaviour among children; represent key modifiable risk factors, to enhance both current and future health outcomes (Raynor et al., 2012).

There has been a visible shift in women's employment in low to middle-income countries (LMIC) over the past two decades (Dodzin and Vamvakidis, 2004; Lopez-Arana et al., 2013). The increase in women's participation in the labour force parallels the increasing prevalence of overweight among children (BMI Z-score > 2), which is believed to occur as a result of the country's nutrition transitions (referred to as characteristic changes in food and physical activity patterns that occur as a result of macro-level changes in economic development, globalization and urbanization) (Lopez-Arana et al., 2013). While the literature confirms that children of working mothers in developed countries demonstrate a trend for being overweight (Datar et al., 2014; Anderson et al., 2003; Baten and Böhm, 2010), research related to dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children in LMICs are scarce to confirm any definite relationship. Thus, the relationships between maternal employment and children's dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour are largely unexplored in LMIC.

No systematic review has investigated how dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviours (in combination) among children are related to maternal employment. Some previous research that has been identified investigated the association of maternal employment with child obesity and discussed solely one or two of these behaviours as influencing factors towards overweight and obesity (Duch et al., 2013; Mech et al., 2016; Hoyos Cillero and Jago, 2010; Shrewsbury and Wardle, 2008). However, not only single behaviours, but the combination of multiple risk behaviours ultimately determines the risk of being overweight or obese. It is already identified that consumption of energy dense foods, low levels of physical activity and high levels of recreational screen use (e.g., TV watching and computer use) are key behavioural determinants of overweight and obesity in children and adolescents (Barnett et al., 2018; Rennie et al., 2005). Dietary and physical activity habits are developed at early stages of life (Savage et al., 2007) and have been tracked into adulthood (Kelder et al., 1994; Tammelin et al., 2014), suggesting the importance of increasing our understanding of the roots and development of these behaviours in children. The relationships among maternal employment and these three key behavioural variables remains largely unknown. Since approximately 40% of the global workforce are women (World Bank, 2020), a comprehensive understanding of association of maternal employment with child dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour needs more focus considering its short- and long-term impacts on health and wellbeing trajectories over the life course.

This systematic review aims to identify the association between the dietary habits, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children, with the employment status of mothers. Our main research question is, therefore, 'does the employment status of mothers with children aged 6–18 years affect children's dietary habits, physical activity and sedentary behaviour?'

### 2. Methods

The research protocol of this study is registered in PROSPERO, an international prospective register of systematic reviews (registration number: CRD42020145438).

#### 2.1. Search strategy

The review followed the protocol of the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines (Moher et al., 2009). Literature searches were conducted using the bibliographic databases of Scopus, PubMed, Science Direct, JSTOR, Google Scholar and ProQuest. For the primary search, no restriction was imposed on publication type, or study design, however, only English language papers were considered. Initial search was applied to title, abstract and key words. For working mothers and physical activity, the following search terms were used: (physical activity OR physical inactivity OR exercise OR sedentary behaviour) AND (maternal work OR working mother OR maternal employ\* OR working women) AND ('child' OR 'adolescent' OR 'youth' OR 'juvenile'). For diet, 'dietary pattern OR dietary intake OR food intake OR dietary habits OR feeding behaviour' were used instead of 'physical activity' or 'sedentary behaviour'. Additional literature and document searches were undertaken via backward searching through the key words identified from the literature review and the secondary literature search of the reference lists of all full text articles selected in the primary search. The search strategies are presented in Supplementary Material.

#### 2.2. Inclusion criteria

Studies were incorporated in the present review if they (i) reported on maternal employment status, and dietary patterns (DP), physical activity (PA), or sedentary behaviour (SB) of children aged 6 to 18 years; (ii) were written in English; (iii) published as a peer reviewed journal article, conference paper, or thesis at masters or doctoral level. All research methods, designs, as well as measurement instruments were included. Studies were not considered for inclusion in the systematic review if: (i) the population of the study was only adults, (ii) had obesity or overweight as the focal point of research outcomes, (iii) published as a literature review, (iv) did not provide information about the age of the study population, (v) full text was not available and (iii) was not written in English.

#### 2.3. Study selection and data extraction

All studies identified by database search and additional searches were screened for eligibility based on title, abstract and full text by two independent reviewers (SA and LB). Any disagreements were resolved by discussion with the other reviewers/authors.

The data for each included study were extracted by the first author using a standardized extraction form and verified by other authors. Data were extracted on: (1) characteristic of publication [title of the article, author(s), year, country/data source, study design], (2) sample characteristics [sample size, age/age group, employment status/working hours], (3) primary and secondary outcomes as well as measurement methods used for dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour. A narrative synthesis of results of included studies was provided. The number of studies included in the systematic literature review were too diverse in outcome as well as measurement to pool data to conduct a *meta*-analysis.

#### 2.4. Coding associations with dietary outcome, physical activity and sedentary behaviour

Studies with significant associations identified between maternal employment and domains of dietary patterns, physical activity and

sedentary behaviour were not discussed unless three or more studies were available (for each category) (Sallis et al., 2000). Conceptually similar domains were combined if there were not enough studies to examine the domains individually. For example, 'snack food including fast food & junk food' domain combined fast food, junk food and processed food. Domains relating to physical activity in included studies were too diverse to report on separately, thus conceptually similar domains were aggregated as moderate to vigorous intensity physical activity (MVPA).

Studies with significant associations between maternal employment and variables (dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour) were included in the 'Related to maternal employment' column of **Table 2**; and associations were classified and coded as: positive association (+), negative association (-). Studies reporting no significant associations were entered in the 'Unrelated to maternal employment' column. The coding process was completed following the rules used by Sallis et al. (2000). Studies with low risk of bias scores are presented in bold numbers in the **Table 2**. Included studies typically used univariate tests for assessing the statistical significance of associations. However, even if multivariate tests were conducted, univariate tests were reported for consistency across studies to ensure meaningful comparisons of key findings.

#### 2.5. Summary codes

Numbers in the second and the fourth columns of Table 2 refer to the study numbers in Table 1. Studies that examined multiple domains of dietary patterns, physical activity or sedentary behaviour, multiple associations with maternal employment were recorded. The column 'number of samples' includes the number of samples that have been studied for each identified domain. The 'Summary' column contains a code to summarize the state of the domain for that variable. After assessing all the studies, calculating the percentages of findings supporting the overall association, each domain was classified as no association (9%–33 % of studies supporting the association), indeterminate/ inconsistent (34%–59 % of studies supporting the association) and positive or negative association (60%–100 % of studies supporting the association) are in accordance with Sallis et al. (2000).

#### 2.6. Risk of bias

Risk of bias of the included studies was assessed using a modified version of Cochrane Collaboration tool adopted for observational studies following Higgins et al. (2011), and the JBI Critical Appraisal Checklist was used for the qualitative study. The adapted tool of Cochrane Collaboration has been used in prior studies (Poitras et al., 2016; Prince et al., 2017; Castro et al., 2018). The tool for observational studies focused on six potential sources of bias: selection bias (sampling method), performance bias (measurement of maternal employment), detection bias (measurement of DP, PA, SB), attrition bias (completeness of outcome data), selective reporting bias (selective outcome reporting), and other bias (control for confounding). Each type of bias was marked as "high", "low", or "unclear" according to pre-specified criteria. The comprehensive explanation of these criteria is provided in the supplementary document. One reviewer [SA] assessed the risk of bias score while the other reviewers verified these by assessing randomly selected 2 studies each and discussed any conflicting results (initially 83% consistency was attained between reviewers). Further disagreements were resolved through team discussion. The overall risk of bias score was determined by summing the total number of criteria marked as 'low risk of bias', 'high risk of bias' and 'unclear risk of bias' according to the preestablished criteria. The JBI Critical Appraisal Checklist was used to assess the quality of the qualitative study based on study methodology. The corresponding score (out of 10 with 10 the highest) and the JBI Level of Evidence of Meaning (range from 1 to 5 with 5 the lowest) was applied. (Detail documents are available in supplementary files).

#### 3. Results

The search of bibliographic databases yielded 14,306 potentially relevant citations, with a further 88 identified through the secondary backward reference searching. Full text papers were reviewed for 108 studies, of which 68 were excluded. A further two papers were identified from reviewing reference lists of included papers, providing a total of 42 papers for the review, as shown in Fig. 1. The papers were published between 1984 and 2020, with 95.2% published in 2000s (see Fig. 2). Most studies were peer-reviewed journal articles (85.7%), with others being theses (9.5%), conference papers (2.3%), and working papers (2.3%). Results showed an association of maternal employment with all three variables of dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour in 9.5% papers, while 59.5% of studies focused on any one of the three variables. The remaining studies (30.9%) included a combination of two variables (dietary pattern-physical activity; dietary pattern-sedentary behaviour or physical activity- sedentary behaviour). This review identified 10 domains for dietary patterns, two for physical activity and four for sedentary behaviour.

#### 3.1. Maternal employment and dietary patterns

Among the 42 studies included in the review 26 assessed dietary patterns, with 11 assessing dietary patterns using standard dietary pattern questionnaires, three with 24 h dietary recall, two studies used 3-day food diaries, four used food frequency questionnaires (FFQ), two used a healthy eating index (HEI), two used a youth and adolescent food frequency questionnaire (YAQ) and Global school based student health survey (GSHS) questionnaire, and 2-day food diary each were used by one study. Ten studies used self-reporting or parent reporting measures to assess dietary patterns. The review identified ten domains of dietary patterns, and eight were studied three or more times. Snack's food including fast food & junk food was the most assessed domain of dietary pattern used in 9 studies followed by family meals assessed in 8 studies. Four studies (Bauer et al., 2012; Datar et al., 2014; Gaina et al., 2009; Meyer, 2016) among nine reported an increase in snack food consumption when the mother was in full-time employment, three studies n et al., 2010; Sweeting and West, 2005; Taylor et al., 2012) re-(Bro ported no association, and two studies (Adbi et al., 2017; Pearson et al. 2009) reported a negative association with employment status of the mother. Family meal (eating together and meals with family members) had a negative relationship with maternal employment in seven (Anderson, 2012; Bauer et al., 2012; Chang and Lee, 2012; Chang, 2012; Gwozdz et al., 2013; Nadia, 2012; Neumark-Sztainer et al., 2003) out of eight papers, with one (Nie and Sousa-Poza, 2014) showing no association. Maternal employment was negatively associated with children's fruit and vegetables consumption in five studies (Bauer et al., 2012; Datar et al., 2014; Meyer, 2016; Nadia, 2012; Sethi et al., 2014) and one study (Taylor et al., 2012) reported no association. Maternal employment was negatively associated with children's juice, soda, and soft/ sports drinks consumption in one sample (Nadia, 2012), positively in one sample (Datar et al., 2014) and no association in another study (Taylor et al., 2012). Healthy eating habits was negatively related to maternal employment in three studies (Bauer et al., 2012: Nadia, 2012: Sweeting and West, 2005) and positively related in one study (Honaiee et al., 2012). Five studies (Chowhan and Stewart, 2014; Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Gaina et al., 2009; Nadia, 2012; Shuhaimi and Muniandy, 2012) reported a negative relationship with maternal employment for eating meals regularly.

Dietary quality showed a positive relationship with maternal employment in one study (Touliatos et al., 1984), a negative relationship in two studies (Ben-Shalom, 2010; Li et al., 2012) and was unrelated in another study (Taylor et al., 2012). Maternal employment was

Table 1
Characteristics of included studies, along with the results of the study quality assessment for each study ( $n = 42$ ).

Study	Type of country	Study design	Sample size, source of data, recruitment method	Empirical method / Theoretical framework	Measure of maternal employment	Measure of dietary patterns (DP)	Measure of physical activity (PA)	Measure of sedentary behaviour (SB)	Association with maternal employment	Risk of bias
Brown et al., 2010 <sup>(1)</sup> Australia	HIC	Cross sectional	6-7 years (n = 4464) Child cohort of the second wave of the Longitudinal Study of Australian Children (LSAC)	Path model (multiple regression analysis)	Full-time employment= < 34 h per week, part-time = 1-34 h per week. Part-time employed 44%	Interview with 24 h diary of consumption	Interview with 24 h dairy (Walk for travel or fun', 'ride bike, trike etc for travel or fun', 'other exercise (e.g., swim, dance, run about)	Interview with 24 h dairy an watching TV, video, DVD or movie	Mother's part time working status is negatively associated to television viewing and snack food consumption.	Low risk of bias
Vazquez-Nava et al., 2013 <sup>(2)</sup> Mexico	UMIC	Cross sectional study.	6-12 years (n = 897) Randomly selection	Logistic regression	Self-reported employment status. Employed mother = 38.8%.	Interview on dietary habits	Interview on sports practice.	Interview on play minutes per session / week and TV watching, video games.	Maternal employment had positive association with sedentary lifestyle	High risk of bias
Adbi et al., 2017 <sup>(3)</sup> India	LMIC	Cross-sectional study	13-17 years (n = 1416) Data collected from three public schools.	Simple chi-square test and multinomial logistic regression	Self-reported employment status	Self-administered GSHS questionnaire	-	-	Adolescents' junk food intake was negatively related to working mothers	Low risk of bias
Sethi et al. (2014) <sup>(4)</sup> India	LMIC	Observational study	7-9 years (n = 100) Data collected from two govt. schools.	Descriptive statistics	Self-reported employment status. Working mother = 70%	Interview with 24 h dietary recall method	-	-	Children food intake had negative association with working mothers	High risk of bias
Park et al. (2014) <sup>(5)</sup> South Korea	HIC	Qualitative	10-16 years (n = 26) Data collected from 26 schools.	Thematic analysis (5 principal themes)	Self-reported employment status	In-depth interviews and focus group discussions	-	-	Eating out and minimal breakfast is positively related to maternal employment.	Low risk of bias
Neumark- Sztainer Det al. (2002) <sup>(6)</sup> USA	HIC	Cross-sectional	11-18 years (n = 4746) Data collected from 31 schools.	Cross tabulations, log-linear modelling, and linear regressions.	Self-reported employment status	Survey with YAQ	-	-	Maternal employment was negatively associated with family meal patterns.	High risk of bias
Honajee et al., 2012 <sup>(7)</sup> Mauritius	UMIC	Cross-sectional	2-11 years (n = 289)	Chi square test and factor analysis.	Self-reported as Professional worker	Self-reported FFQ	-	-	Healthier eating of children was significantly and positively associated to maternal employment.	Unclear risk of bias
Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019 <sup>(8)</sup> UK	HIC	Longitudinal cohort study	9 months - 14 years (n = 7, 894)	OLS and FE linear probability models	Self-reported employed if work in the last week or had a job and did not work in the past week for reasons other than parental leave. Part- time employment = 1 and 34 h, full-time = 35 h or more.	Interview about regularity of breakfast on every weekday	-	Interview on TV watching (exceeding three hours per weekday)	Children of employed (both part- and full time) mother watch more TV and less likely to have regular breakfast.	High risk of bias
Cho, 2017 South Korea (9)	HIC	Cross sectional study	14.2 years (n = 1,873) Stratified multi-stage	OLS regression, logistic regression	Mothers reported their daily start and end times at work. Average	-	Interview on average hours per week in vigorous exercise	Watching TV/video/ DVD and playing electronic (computer	Longer working hours of mothers was positively associated to TV/Video/ (continued on	Low risk of bias a next page)

S. Afrin et al.

Study	Type of country	Study design	Sample size, source of data, recruitment method	Empirical method / Theoretical framework	Measure of maternal employment	Measure of dietary patterns (DP)	Measure of physical activity (PA)	Measure of sedentary behaviour (SB)	Association with maternal employment	Risk of bias
			sampling technique.	models and Sensitivity test	work hours per week calculated as [((weekday work hours × 5) + (Weekend work hours × 2))/7]			or video) game per day average time	DVD viewing, electronic game playing and inversely to physical activity.	
Maher et al., 2017 <sup>(10)</sup> USA	HIC	Longitudinal study	8-12 years (n = 191) Students were recruited from school.	Linear regression model and Hochberg Procedure (to reduce Type I error)	Self-reported	-	Accelerometer measures MVPA	Accelerometer	Maternal employment status did not increase child physical activity or sedentary behaviour.	Low risk of bias
Chowhan and Stewart, 2014 01) Canada	HIC	Cross-sectional study	12-17 years (n = 3591)	Linear probability model, FE and instrumental variable models.	Weeks employed in the previous year and the usual hours worked during each of those weeks	Interview on eating habits (eating breakfast every day) and allowance	Interview on Sports, gym dass, dance, gymnatics, karate or other groups or lessons	Interview on average daily hours spend watching TV	More working hours of mother was positively related to TV viewing and negatively related to eating breakfast daily. More weeks worked by the mother was negatively related to TV viewing and positively related to physical activity.	High risk of bias
Ham et al., 2013 (12) South Korea	ніс	Cross sectional study.	10.01 years (n = 370) Data collected from students at elementary schools	One-way analysis of variance tests, chi-square tests and multinomial logistic regression	Self-reported. Employed mother = 53.5%	Self-reported eating behaviour	Self-reported exercise	Self-reported screen time (time spent on TV/video/computer/ video games)	Children of working mothers had significant positive association with screen time.	High risk of bias
Ziol-Guest et al., 2013 <sup>(13)</sup> USA	ніс	Longitudinal study	13 or 14 years (n = 4192)	OLS regressions and logistic regressions.	Weekly working hours	-	-	Interview on TV watching (Average number of hours)	More maternal working hours are positively associated with hours of TV watching.	Low risk of bias
Touliatos et al., 1984 <sup>(14)</sup> USA	HIC	Cross-sectional study.	10-13 years (n = 99) Data collected from school.	Factor analysis	Self-reported. Employed mother = 66%	Interviewed with 24 h recalls of dietary intake	-	-	Maternal employment and child dietary quality had positive association	High risk of bias
Gaina et al., 2009 055 Japan	HIC	Cross-sectional study	12-13 years (n = 10453). Data collected from high school children.	t4est and χ2 analyses (or Fisher's exact test), Binominal logistic regression	Self-reported. Full time employed mother = 50.7%; part time = 32.7%	Self-reported cating meals regularity, meals speed and amount	Self-reported physical activity measured in hours per week	Self-reported TV watching time and room tenure	Mothers' employment has no effect on breakfast. Children of full-time employed mothers skip dinner. Children of part-time employed mothers snacked more, eat dinner regularly and eat larger meal portions compared with children of full-time employed mothers. Children non-employed mothers eat faster.	High risk of bias
	HIC	Longitudinal study	0 <b>-</b> 12 years (n = 1127)	Individual FE and IV regressions		-	-	Self-reported time use survey on 24-hour	Full-time employed mothers had negative	Low risk of bias

сī

S. Afrin et al.

Preventive Medicine Reports 24 (2021) 101607

Study	Type of country	Study design	Sample size, source of data, recruitment method	Empirical method / Theoretical framework	Measure of maternal employment	Measure of dietary patterns (DP)	Measure of physical activity (PA)	Measure of sedentary behaviour (SB)	Association with maternal employment	Risk of bias
Hsin and Felfe, 2014 <sup>(16)</sup> USA					Average weekly hours worked. Employed mother = 78%			periods (watching TV listening music, and unspecified leisure activities)	association with children's unstructured activities (watching television, listening to music, and unspecified leisure activities)	
Bauer et al., 2012 <sup>07)</sup> USA	HIC	Cross sectional study	Adolescent recruited from middle and high schools. n = 2893.	Inear regression models, generalized estimating equations	Working full-time; working part-time; stay-at-home caregiver; currently unemployed but actively seeking work; and not working for pay. Full-time employed mothers = 46%	Interview on family meal with questionnaire	-	-	Full-time employment of mothers had negative association with family meals, positive with fast food family meal and negative with fruit and vegetable intake.	Low risł of bias
Li et al., 2012 <sup>(18)</sup> Australia	HIC	Longitudinal (Prospective) study	1–14 years (n = 1629)	Multivariate linear regression models	Not working, working $1-15$ h, $16-24$ h, $25-34$ h or $\ge 35$ h (full time) weekly.	Self-reported Semi- quantitative FFQ for dietary intake		-	Increasing working hours of full time employed mothers were negatively associated with diet quality.	High risk of bias
Sweeting and West, 2005 (19) Scotland	HIC	Cross-sectional study	11 years (n = 2146) Data collected from school.	Logistic regression	Self-reported as full- time home maker, part- time work, full-time work and unemployed	Self-reported Questionnaires on healthy eating habits	-	-	The likelihood of less healthy eating is lower for the children of part- time mothers. Unhealthy snacking was not associated to maternal employment.	High risk of bias
Morrissey et al., 2011 <sup>(20)</sup> USA	HIC	Observational study.	3rd, 5th and 6th grade (N = 990)	RE and within- child FE regressions.	Self-reported	-	Physical activity monitor (seven consecutive days during a typical school week)	Interview on watching TV	Grade 3 children of employed mother watched an average of 15.2 h of television per week and spent about one-fifth of their time in moderate or vigorous physical activity. 5th and 6th grade children of employed mother had poorer food choices and more sedentary activity relative to younger age.	High risk of bias
Chia, 2008 <sup>(21)</sup> Canada	HIC	Cross sectional study	6-11 years (n = 4107).	OLS regression. Reduced form equation	Average number of hours of paid worked per week	-	Interview on organized and non- organized sports	Interview on watching TV and videos	Weekly hours worked by the mother was positively associated with probability of watching more hours of television or video programs per day. Mother's weekly working hours is positive and statistically significant with regular	High risk of bias

S. Afrin et al.

Preventive Medicine Reports 24 (2021) 101607

Table 1 (continue	ed)									
Study	Type of country	Study design	Sample size, source of data, recruitment method	Empirical method / Theoretical framework	Measure of maternal employment	Measure of dietary patterns (DP)	Measure of physical activity (PA)	Measure of sedentary behaviour (SB)	Association with maternal employment	Risk of bias
Chang and Lee, 2012 <sup>(22)</sup> South Korea	HIC	Cross sectional study	10 or older (n = 14228)	Two-part regression model of time (The first part regression used Probit and the second part was estimated OLS	Local unemployment mtes as instrumental variables	Self-reported Two-day time diaries	Self- reported two- day time diaries on supervising or playing with children	₩7	participation in organized sporting activities. Mothers employment had negative association with family meals, and supervision of children's physical activity	Low risk of bias
Chang, 2012 (23) USA	HIC	Cross sectional study	12-17 years (n = 637) Stratified random sampling. Survey data	Multivariate multilevel linear regression	Average number of working hours per week.	Family dinner		TV watching	Children's TV-watching hours were not associated with Primary Care Givers' employment status	High risk of bias
Nadia (2012) (24) USA	HIC	Cross sectional study	Fifth grade (average age of children is about 10 years). Data (survey) collected from school.	Ordered Probit.	Number of hours worked per week. Full time employment= >20 h per week	Number of glasses of juice drink, number of times soda pop/sport drinks/fruit drinks drank, number of times green salad, carrots, other vegetables, fruits, and fast food eaten in last wool:	Number of days per week of 20 min exercise.	TV watching	Maternal full-time employment was positively associated to watching TV and negatively to number of times child drank juice, ate carrots, other vegetables, fruits, and number of times child ate dinnor emuladu.	High risk of bias
Shuhaimi and Muniandy, 2012 <sup>(25)</sup> Malaysia	UMIC	Cross sectional survey	4–6 years (n = 142) Data collected from 7 Kindergarten.	Two-way ANNOVA, Pearson rank correlation.	Self-reported as unemployed and employed.	Self-reported children's three-days food intake record	-	-	Negative association was found between maternal working hours and child's energy, protein and fat intake; breakfast mting	Low risk of bias
Aniza I et al. (2009) <sup>(26)</sup> Malaysia	UMIC	Cross sectional study	14 and 16 years (n = 519) Data collected from secondary school students	Bivariate analysis and logistic regression	Self-reported employment status	-	Self-reported PA using International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAQ)	-	Maternal employment had positive association with physical activity	Low risk of bias
Martin et al., 2018 <sup>(27)</sup> USA	HIC	Longitudinal study	12-18 years (n = 10,518)	FE and cross- sectional model.	Hours a week does s/ he work for pay	-	Self-reported number of times they engaged in various leisure activities during the nast week	Self-reported weekly hours of watching television, videos and playing video or computer games.	Positive association of screen time with mothers' work hours and mothers' unemployment.	High risk of bias
Meyer, 2016 <sup>(28)</sup> Germany	HIC	Cross-sectional study.	9–12 (n = 2447)	OLS, linear probability model, 2SLS and IV estimate.	Self-reported employment status	Self-report on combined measure of eating raw and cooked vegetables.	Self-reported frequency of physical activity (exercise) 3 times per week	Self-reported hours of watching TV/ playing video games per day.	Maternal full-time employment has positive relation to unhealthy dietary habits (lower consumption of fruits and vegetables, and a higher consumption of soda drinks and processed food) and	High risk of bias

S. Afrin et al.

Preventive Medicine Reports 24 (2021) 101607

(continued on next page)

	country	study design	source of data, recruitment method	method / Theoretical framework	employment	patterns (DP)	physical activity (PA)	sedentary behaviour (SB)	maternal employment	bias
e and Sousa- Poza, 2014 <sup>(29)</sup> China	UMIC	Longitudinal study	3–17 years (n = 2618) Multistage random duster sampling method	OLS and quantile regressions.	Hours worked during the past week	Self-reported dietary patterns: meals at home and caloric intake	Time spend on physical exercise (gymnastics, track, swimming and ball games) and other sports before or after school (measured in minutes pre tasek)	Self-reported total time spent watching TV, doing homework, and reading and writing (measured in minutes per week).	watching TV, playing video games and activity behaviour. Maternal working status is not significantly associated with caloric intake, meals at home, physical exercises, and/ or sedentary activities.	High risk of bias
aderson, 2012 <sup>(30)</sup> USA	HIC	Longitudinal study	Kindergarten to eighth grade.	Probit model	Working hours per week.	Regularity and frequency of eating meals at home, fast food, and eat snacks at school	Self-reported amount of time spent in physically activity (Days/week with vigorous exercise).	Family rules and actual amounts of television viewing (h/ week)	Positive association of maternal employment on children's organized activities and more working hours were negatively correlated with regular family meals, regular meal- times, and rules about television watching.	High risk of bias
ylor et al., 2012 <sup>(31)</sup> Australia	HIC	Cross sectional study.	5–15 years (n = 614). Random sampling.	Univariate/ multivariate logistic regression l	Full-time or part-time employment was determined according to a cut-off of 35 h per week.	Data collected via telephone monitoring system on fruit and vegetables, processed meat; fast food; potatoes; juice; water; and soft/sport drink	Telephone interview (CATI) on physical activity included the time spent per day doing organised sport. Proxy interviews for persons under the age of 16.	CATI on reading for pleasure; studying or doing homework; sleeping; and participating in screen-based activities (watching TV, video or playing video or computer sames)	No significant relationship was found between diet quality and maternal employment.	High risk of bias
oca et al., 2017 <sup>(32)</sup> Turkey	UMIC	Cross sectional study	6–18 years (n = 7116) Random sampling.	Multiple linear regression analysis	Self-reported. Working mother 39.5%	Self-reported semi- quantitative FFQ	Self-reported out-of- school physical activity (activity by the child either alone, in sports clubs, or with family or friends)	-	Children of working mothers are more active.	Low risk of bias
n-Shalom, 2010 (53) USA	HIC	Cross sectional study	0-18 years +	Becker's model of household production (Becker 1965)	Full-time employment ≥ 35 h worked per week	Parents interview on the HEI and important nutrients	The number of days per week the child gets rapid exercise.	Parents interview on Tv watching hours/ week	In married couple family's food-intake quality decrease with maternal employment, but this association is weaker for single mother families (first study) and children are more likely to get rapid exercise when their mothers work more hours per week (second study).	High risk of bias
vozdz et al.,		Cross sectional	5-9 years (n = $7000$ )	Multiple	Self-reported				Maternal employment	Low risk

S. Afrin et al.

Study	Type of country	Study design	Sample size, source of data, recruitment method	Empirical method / Theoretical framework	Measure of maternal employment	Measure of dietary patterns (DP)	Measure of physical activity (PA)	Measure of sedentary behaviour (SB)	Association with maternal employment	Risk of bias
Belgium, Cyprus, Estonia, Germany, Hungary, Italy, Spain and Sweden	Both HIC & UMIC (Estonia)		Data collected from 390 kindergartens and school.	quantile regression.	employment ≥ 35 h worked per week: part time employment < 35 h per week and not in paid employment.	Self-administered Youth Healthy Eating Index	Uniaxial accelerometry (Non structured activities)		with children's calorie intake and positive to physical activity	
atar et al (2014) <sup>(85)</sup> USA	HIC	Longitudinal study	5th & 8th grade student (n = 20,020)	OLS and IV estimate.	Self-reported hours of work per week.	Interview with food consumption questionnaire	Self-reported regular and vigorous exercise (min 20 min/day/week)	Television viewing	Maternal employment was positively associated with consumption of soda, fast food, physical activity and sedentary behaviour and regatively related to fruits, vegetables and milk consumption.	Low risk of bias
arker, 2007 <sup>(36)</sup> USA	HIC	Cross sectional study	5–18 years (N = 260)	Cronbach's Alpha, Pearson correlations and one-way ANOVA.	Self-reported employment status as full time, part time, and not employed	-	Daily step count using pedometer	-	Association of maternal employment and children's physical activity was not statistically significant.	High risk of bias
aheeq and Arshad (2020) <sup>(87)</sup> Pakistan	IMIC	Cross sectional study	5-10 years (n = 250)	Tabular analysis	Self-reported as working and stay at home mothers	-	-	TV watching	Children of working mothers follow the rules about the time duration of watching television more compared to the children of home-maker mothers.	High risk of bias
rrari et al. (2016) <sup>(38)</sup> Brazil	UMIC	Cross sectional study	10 years (n = 328)	Multilevel linear regression model	Self-reported employment as none, less than part time, part time, or full time	FFQ	MVPA using an Actigraph GT3X + accelerometer	TV, video game, and computer time	Children MVPA was negatively associated with maternal employment (mothers who worked part time or less had less MVPA than children whose mothers worked full time).	High risk of bias
(2009) (39) Australia	HIC	Longitudinal	12-15 years (n = 1884)	Logistic regression and multinominal logistic regression model	Maternal employment = full-time, part-time or not in paid employment	Online survey by FFQ	-	-	Girls of part time employed mothers or not in paid employment had an inverse association with their snack and fast- food consumption.	Low risk of bias
/ijtzes et al. (2014) <sup>(40)</sup> Netherlands	HIC	Cross sectional study	6 years (n = 4726)	multiple logistic regression	Employment = no paid job, paid job, part-time [< 36 h /week], paid job full time [>_36 bours/week]		Parent-reported children's sports participation (yes, no) and outdoor play.		Children's sports participation was negatively associated with maternal unemployment	Low risk of bias
9000 (2007) ( <sup>41)</sup> USA	HIC	Longitudinal	15 years (n = ) the 1996 Survey of Income and Program Participation	Logit and fixed- effects logit models	Mother worked $\leq$ 30 h and mother worked>30 h.	-	Self-reported after school activities (sports, lesson)	-	A positive relationship between maternal work hours and sports participation.	Low risk of bias

(continued on next page)

Preventive Medicine Reports 24 (2021) 101607

Table 1 (continue	(pa									
Study	Type of country	Study design	Sample size, source of data, recruitment method	Empirical method / Theoretical framework	Measure of maternal employment	Measure of dietary patterns (DP)	Measure of physical activity (PA)	Measure of sedentary behaviour (SB)	Association with maternal employment	Risk of bias
Richards and Duckett (1994) (42 USA	НС	Longitudinal study	10-13 years (n = 295)	Analysis of variance	Not employed, employed part time (1-34 hAvweck, employed full time (35 or more bours/week).		Self-reported sports and chores.	Self-reported classwork, Domework, TV, socializing, general leisure (e.g., games, reading, extracurricular activities).	Full-time maternal employment was seasciated with more time doing homework with mothers, jests fine playing sports, more time watching TV and less time in general less time in general less time in general less time employment was associated with more time doing sports with purents.	High risk of bias
OLS: Ordinary Le	east Square; F	E: Fixed Effect; I	V: Instrumental Var	riable; RE: Random 1	Effect; 2SLS: Two Stage	Least Square.				

Preventive Medicine Reports 24 (2021) 101607

negatively associated with children's energy/calorie, protein, and fat intake in two samples (Gwozdz et al., 2013; Shuhaimi and Munia 2012), and unrelated in one sample (Nie and Sousa-Poza, 2014). The effect of intensity of maternal employment on children's DP was reported in 8 studies (Bauer et al., 2012; Datar et al., 2014; Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Gaina et al., 2009; Li et al., 2012; Meyer, 2016; Nadia, 2012; Sweeting and West, 2005). Four studies (Bauer et al., 2012; Datar et al., 2014; Gaina et al., 2009; Meyer, 2016) reported a positive association of full-time maternal employment with consumption of soda and fast food whereas another four studies found three domains (eating meals regularly, fruits and vegetables consumption, dietary quality) to be negatively associated with full-time maternal employment (Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Bauer et al., 2012; Gaina et al., 2009; Meyer, 2016). Dietary patterns and maternal part-time employment were reported in three studies (Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Gaina et al., 2009; Sweeting and West, 2005) -positively associated with two domains (snacking and eating dinner regularly) in one study (Gaina et al., 2009) and negatively in two domains (eating breakfast regularly and healthy eating) in two studies (Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Sweeting and West, 2005).

In brief, 28 samples reported negative, 9 samples positive, and 9 samples reported no association between children's dietary patterns and maternal employment. Overall, the associations between maternal employment and children's dietary patterns showed more adverse than favourable directions.

#### 3.2. Maternal employment and physical activity

Nineteen studies (Anderson, 2012; Aniza and Fairuz, 2009; Ben-Shalom, 2010; Chang and Lee, 2012; Chia, 2008; Cho, 2017; Datar et al., 2014; Ferrari et al., 2016; Gwozdz et al., 2013; Koca et al., 2017; Lopoo, 2007; Maher et al., 2017; Meyer, 2016; Morrissey et al., 2011; Nie and Sousa-Poza, 2014; Parker, 2007; Richards and Duckett, 1994; Vazquez-Nava et al., 2013; Wijtzes et al., 2014) reported an association between children's physical activity and maternal employment. Of these 19 studies, over 50% used self-reported methods, 21% used interview and 26.3% used device-based methods to measure physical activity. Three domains of physical activity, MVPA, sports participation and playing with children, were identified, with first two domains studied three or more times. Maternal employment was positively related to children's MVPA in ten samples (Anderson, 2012; Aniza and Fairuz, 2009; Ben-Shalom, 2010; Chia, 208; Cho, 2017; Datar et al., 2014; Gwozdz et al., 2013; Koca et al., 2017; Morrissey et al., 2011; Meyer, 2016), negatively in three samples (Ferrari et al., 2016; Maher et al., 2017; Vazquez-Nava et al., 2013) and unrelated in two sample (Nie and Sousa-Poza, 2014; Parker, 2007). Maternal employment was positively related to children's sports participation in one sample (Lopoo, 2007) and negatively in two samples (Richards and Duckett, 1994; Wijtzes et al., 2014). The effect of intensity of maternal employment on children's physical activity was reported in 3 studies (Ben-Shalom, 2010; Ferrari et al., 2016; Richards and Duckett, 1994). One study (Ben-Shalom, 2010) reported a positive association of MVPA with full-time maternal employment whereas part-time maternal employment showed negative association with MVPA in one study (Ferrari et al., 2016). Children's sports participation was reported negative association in one study (Richards and Duckett, 1994) when mother works full-time. Same study (Richards and Duckett, 1994) reported positive association between maternal part-time employment and playing with children.

Briefly, 11 samples reported positive association whereas 5 samples observed negative association with maternal employment. Overall, working mothers were more likely to have active children.

#### 3.3. Maternal employment and sedentary behaviour

Twenty studies (Anderson, 2012; Brown et al., 2010; Chang, 2012; Chia, 2008; Cho, 2017; Chowhan and Stewart, 2014; Datar et al., 2014;



Fig. 1. PRISMA flow diagram for selection of studies.

Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Ham et al., 2013; Hsin and Felfe; 2014; Maher et al., 2017; Martin et al., 2018; Meyer, 2016; Morrissey et al., 2011; Nadia, 2012; Nie and Sousa-Poza, 2014; Raheeq and Arshad, 2020; Richards and Duckett, 1994; Vazquez-Nava et al., 2013; Ziol-Guest et al., 2013) reported an association between sedentary behaviour and maternal employment. Four domains of sedentary behaviour were identified, with three domains studied three or more times. Watching Television (TV) was the most assessed sedentary behaviour (n = 13). Among the studies assessed TV watching, eight reported a positive association (Datar et al., 2014; Chia, 2008; Chowhan and Stewart, 2014; Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Morrissey et al., 2011; Nadia, 2012; Richards and Duckett, 1994; Ziol-Guest et al., 2013), three reported a negative association (Anderson, 2012; Chowhan and Stewart, 2014; Parker, 2007) and two study reported no association (Chang, 2012; Nie and Sousa-Poza, 2014) with maternal employment. Screen time (TV, DVD, video, movie, playing video or computer games) was the second most assessed sedentary behaviour (n = 6). In these studies, five (Cho, 2017; Ham et al., 2013; Martin et al., 2018; Meyer 2016; Vazquez-Nava et al., 2013) reported a positive association with screen time and maternal employment and one paper (Brown et al., 2010) reported a negative association. Average minutes of sedentary behaviour was assessed in three studies, with two (Maher et al., 2017; Nie and Sousa-Poza, 2014) reporting no association and one (Hsin and Felfe, 2014) a negative association with maternal employment. The effect of intensity of maternal employment on children's sedentary behaviour was reported in 5 studies (Brown et al., 2010; Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Hsin and Felfe; 2014; Meyer, 2016; Nadia, 2012). Three studies (Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Hsin and Felfe; 2014; Meyer, 2016; Nadia, 2012) reported a positive association of full-time maternal employment with two domains (watching TV and screen time) of sedentary behaviour. TV watching was reported both positive (Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019) and negative (Brown et al., 2010) association with part time maternal employment. Average minutes of sedentary behaviour was negatively related with full-time maternal employment in one study (Hsin and Felfe; 2014).

In sum, 13 samples reported positive, 5 samples negative, and 4 samples reported no association between children sedentary behaviour and maternal employment.



Fig. 2. The number of studies on the association of maternal employment to DP, PA and SB published per year.

#### 3.4. Differences in outcome between countries differing in income status

The World Bank's income classification of countries was used in this review. Based on this classification, 32 of 42 reviewed studies were from HIC, 7 from UMIC, and 3 from LMIC. Table 3 summarizes the associations between maternal employment and dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour in high-, upper-middle and lower-middle income countries. The association of dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour showed an indeterminate relationship with maternal employment in LMIC and UMIC. Twenty-six studies examined dietary patterns in HICs with the majority from the USA (n = 16). The association between "healthy dietary patterns of children in HIC" were indeterminately related to maternal employment. Physical activity and sedentary behaviour were found to have positive associations with maternal employment in HIC. Eight out of thirteen studies reported positive associations between children's physical activity and maternal employment. Twenty-one studies reported sedentary behaviour, with 14 positively related to maternal employment.

#### 3.5. Risk of bias assessment

Across all studies, 57.1% (n = 24) had high risk of bias score. The remaining 40.5% studies (n = 17) were classified as low risk of bias score, while 2.4% (n = 1) had unclear risk of bias. Concerning each criterion of risk of bias for observational studies, 56.1% of studies (n = 23) used probability sampling methods and were hence identified as low risk of bias. The majority of the studies (70.8%) had high risk of performance bias as most cases of 'maternal employment' were measured using non-validated tools. Similar to performance bias, over half of detection bias (51.2%) had high risk for using non-validated measurements for dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour. Over one third of studies (41.5%; n = 17) did not manage < 20% of missing data and were marked as high risks for missing data and were identified as unclear risk of attrition bias. Reporting bias is low for

two-thirds of the studies (70.7%; n = 29) and 17.1% (n = 7) had high risk of reporting bias. Nearly two-thirds of studies (63.1%; n = 26) reported about the statistical methods to control for potential confounding factors, and hence were coded as low risk of bias; and 22% (n = 9) did not provide sufficient information regarding confounding factors. Detailed risk of bias results is available in the supplementary material.

Effect size is measured for individual studies. Effect sizes ranged from -0.08. to 3.8. Majority of studies fail to produce medium to large effect size.

#### 4. Discussion

The aim of this systematic review was to determine whether maternal employment was associated with children's health behaviours, specifically dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour. A wide range of domains for these behaviours among children within HIC and LMIC were identified. These domains were assessed using various tools and the association with maternal employment was varied. The review shows that the number of studies on these lifestyle variables among children related to maternal employment has expanded in the last two decades, with two studies between 1980s and 1990s, and all remaining studies published in the 2000s.

Results showed that maternal employment was inversely associated with children's family meals (Anderson, 2012; Bauer et al., 2012; Chang and Lee, 2012; Chang, 2012; Gwozdz et al., 2013; Nadia, 2012; Neumark-Sztainer et al., 2003), fruits and vegetables consumption (Bauer et al., 2012; Datar et al., 2014; Meyer, 2016; Nadia, 2012; Sethi et al., 2014), healthy eating habits (Bauer et al., 2012; Gwozdz et al., 2013; Sweeting and West, 2005), eating meals regularly (Chowhan and Stewart, 2014; Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Gaina et al., 2009; Nadia, 2012; Shuhaimi and Muniandy, 2012), and energy/calorie, protein, and fat intake (Gwozdz et al., 2013; Shuhaimi and Muniandy, 2012). In dual income families it is expected that maternal employment may allow families to spend more on healthy foods (Lowery et al., 2019), however, employment is likely to create a time constraint for meal

#### Table 2

Summary of samples showing the associations between maternal employment and different domains of dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour for children (n = 83).

Domains of Dietary patterns	Related to Maternal employment Study no	Association (+/-)	Unrelated to Maternal employment	Number of samples analysed (n)	Association	Summary code (% of study)
Snacks food including fast food & junk	15, 17, 28, 35, 3	+	1, 19, 31	n = 9	?	5/9
food	39	-				55.6%
Family meals	6, 17, 22, 23, 24	-	29	n = 8	-	7/8
	30, 34					88%
Fruits & vegetables	4, 17, 24, 28, 35		31	n = 6	070	5/6 83.33%
Juice, water, soda, soft/sports drinks	24	-	31	n = 3	0	1/3
	35	+				33.3%
Milk and milk products	4	+				
	35	-				
Healthy eating habits	7	+		n = 4	-	3/4
	17, 19, 34	-				75%
Eating meals (breakfast/dinner)	8, 11, 15, 24, 25	-	15*	n = 6	-	5/6
regularly						62.5%
Dietary quality	14, 18	+	31	n = 4	?	2/4
, 1,	33	_				50%
Energy/ calorie, protein & fat intake	25, 34	-	29	n = 3		2/3
						66.6%
Eating out at restaurants Domains of Physical activity	5	+				
MVPA	2, 10, 38	-	29, 36	n = 15	+	10/15
	9, 20, 21, 26, 28		1.252.40			66.6%
	30, 32, 33, 34, 35					
		+				
Sports participation	40, 42	-		n = 3	-	2/3
-111	41	+				66.6%
Playing with their children	22	-				
	42	+				
Domains of Sedentary behaviour						
Watching TV	8, 11 <sup>†</sup> , 13, 20, 21	+	25. 31	n = 13	+	8/13
	24 35 42	2			2	61 5%
	11, 30, 39					
Screen time (combining TV_DVD_video	1		2	n = 6	+	4/6
or movie, playing video/computer games)	9, 12, 27, 28	+	-	11-0		66.7%
Average minutes of sedentary behaviour (i.e., < 100 counts per minute)	16	-	10, 29	n=3	0	1/3 33.3%
Other sitting activities (reading for pleasure, writing, playing musical instrument)	42	+	29			

\*Eating breakfast shows 0 & dinner shows - association.

† Maternal hours worked, and weeks worked had different outcome.

related behaviours (Devine et al., 2003; Jabs et al., 2007). Studies show that employed mothers spent significantly less time in meal preparation (Beshara et al., 2010; Cutler et al., 2003) and consume more meals prepared away from home (Kant and Graubard, 2004). Their children are less likely to eat fruits and vegetables (Hawkins et al., 2009) and more likely to skip meals and have unfixed snacking time (Watanabe et al., 2011). In addition to this, employed mothers have less time to supervise their children, which creates opportunities for poorer diets (Datar et al., 2014). Hence, time pressures for employed mothers may have a greater detrimental effect on children's food intake patterns as reflected in fewer family meals, less consumption of fruits and vegetables, less healthy eating habits, and greater irregularity or 'skipping' of meals (breakfast and dinner). Juice, water, soda, soft/sports drinks were found to have no association with maternal employment (Datar et al., 2014; Nadia, 2012; Taylor et al., 2012). In this review an indeterminate association with maternal employment was found in children's consumption of snack food, including fast food and junk food (Adbi et al., 2017; Brown et al., 2010; Datar et al., 2014; Gaina et al., 2009; Meyer, 2016; Sweeting and West, 2005; Taylor et al., 2012), and dietary quality (Ben-Shalom, 2010; Liet al., 2012; Taylor et al., 2012; Touliatos et al., 1984). Overall, further investigations are needed to determine more definite conclusions for those domains (e.g., milk and milk products, eating out at restaurant) that had indeterminate outcome because of the

small number of studies available. MVPA was positively associated with maternal employment (Anderson, 2012; Aniza and Fairuz, 2009; Ben-Shalom, 2010; Chia, 2008; Cho, 2017; Datar et al., 2014; Gwozdz et al., 2013; Koca et al., 2017; Meyer, 2016; Morrissey et al., 2011) whereas sports participation showed a negative association (Lopoo, 2007; Wijtzes et al., 2014) in the current review. Overall, it is indicated that children of working mothers were sufficiently physically active. This finding may seem somewhat contradictory. Working mothers bear a double or triple burden of responsibilities at home and at work (Bond and Sales, 2001), and thus may lack sufficient remaining time and energy to more fully supervise and actively engage with their children (Cawley and Liu, 2012; Fertig et al., 2009). However, monetary support from employed mothers may lead a better quality of life. There is evidence that higher socioeconomic status (SES) of families provides more opportunities for their children to do more activities, some of which are physical activities (Park and Kim, 2008; Stalsberg and Pedersen, 2010), and they could financially support the enrollment of their children into organized physical activity such as active sports clubs (Datar et al., 2014; Kantomaa et al., 2007).

In terms of TV watching in children as a sedentary behaviour, most studies reported positive associations with maternal employment (Chia, 2008; Chowhan and Stewart, 2014; Datar et al., 2014; Fitzsimons and Pongiglione, 2019; Nadia, 2012; Richards and Duckett, 1994; Sweeting

#### Table 3

Summary of studies showing the association between maternal employment and dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour based on Lowermiddle income, Upper-middle income and High-income countries.

Type of country (number o studies from each country)	ſ	Study no	Association	Summary code (% of study)
LMIC (7.1%) (India = 2, Pakistan = 1)	DP PA SB	11, 12 <sup>-</sup> - 37 <sup>-</sup>		
UMIC (16.7%) (China = 1, Mexico = 1, Malaysia = 2, Mauritius	DP	7+ 25 <sup>-</sup> 29 <sup>0</sup>	?	1/3 33.3%
= 1 Turkey = 1, Brazil = 1)	PA	26 <sup>+</sup> , 32 <sup>+</sup> 29 <sup>0</sup> , 38 <sup>-</sup>	?	2/4 50%
	SB	2 <sup>+</sup> 29 <sup>0</sup>	?	
HIC (76.2%) (USA = 16, UK = 1, Canada = 2, Australia = 4, Japan = 1, South Korea = 4, Scotland = 1, Germany = 1, Netherlands = 1 6 European countries (Belgium, Cyprus, Estonia, Germany, Hungary, Iraly, Spain,	DP	$5^+, 14^+, 15^+, 18^+, 28^+, 35^+$ $6^-, 8^-, 11^-, 15^-, 17^-$ $19^-, 22^-, 23^-, 24^-, 28^-, 30^-, 33^-, 33^-, 35^-, 39^-, 10^-, 15^0, 19^0, 29^0, 31^0.$	?	15/26 57.7%
and Sweden) = 1	PA	9 <sup>+</sup> , 20 <sup>+</sup> , 21 <sup>+</sup> , 28 <sup>+</sup> , 30 <sup>+</sup> , 34 <sup>+</sup> , 35 <sup>+</sup> , 41 <sup>+</sup> 10 <sup>-</sup> , 22 <sup>-</sup> , 40 <sup>-</sup> , 42 <sup>-</sup> 36 <sup>0</sup>	+	8/13 61.5%
	SB	$2^+, 8^+, 9^+,$ $11^+,$ $12^+, 13^+,$ $16^+, 20^+,$ $21^+,$ $24^+, 27^+,$ $28^+, 35^+, 42^+,$ $1^-, 11^-, 16^-,$ $30^-,$ $10^0, 23^0, 29^0,$	+	14/21 66.6%

and West, 2005; Ziol-Guest et al., 2013). TV viewing has become a preferred leisure time activity of children during unsupervised time (Datar et al., 2014) and the reason may be the unavailability of outdoor facilities or due to safety reasons. Existing literature support positive associations between maternal employment and TV viewing of children (Fertig et al., 2009). Screen time (TV, DVD, video, or movie, playing video/computer games) indicated a positive relationship with maternal employment (Cho, 2017; Ham et al., 2013; Martin et al., 2018; Meyer, 2016). Children and adolescent's increasing exposure to screen-based activities are evident in other reviews (Thomas et al., 2019). Results show that children of employed mothers were physically active, but at the same time, children spent more time on sedentary pursuits. While this may appear contradictory, it has been shown that physical activity can be independent of how much time children spend in sedentary behaviours over the day (Marshall et al., 2004; Pearson et al., 2014; Sallis et al., 2000). For example, a child can indulge in high levels of MVPA but also in sedentary screen time. Within a 24-h day, time can be displaced to lighter forms of physical activity or sleep.

#### 4.1. Strength and limitations of the study

Applying a comprehensive and systematic approach, this review included a detailed summary and critical narrative synthesis of 42 published papers. Additional strengths of the review are the inclusion of all study designs as well as all type of measures of dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour. Furthermore, this review included multiple domains of dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour.

This systematic review has some limitations. Although we tried to identify as many studies as possible, we may have inadvertently missed some eligible studies due to limited search strategy and beyond published English language studies. Furthermore, a majority of the studies were cross-sectional, thus conclusions regarding causality of association are not possible. Although device-based measures of physical activity and sedentary behaviour are more reliable, only a small number of studies used them. Most studies used self-report or maternal-report data, hence contributing to the possibility of reporting bias. Risk of bias among included studies were relatively high since many studies did not report on the reliability and validity of measures used to assess maternal employment and dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour. The diverse nature of measures and outcomes prevented the use of meta-analysis. Conceptually similar domains were combined which may also narrow down the depth of analysis and generalizability of these findings. Though, multivariate tests are more accurate, use of univariate test for assessing statistical significance is a limitation of this study. Finally, most of the studies are from HIC, hence findings may not be similar in the context of LMIC.

#### 5. Conclusion

To our knowledge, this is the first systematic review that summarises the evidence for links between dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children with the employment status of their mothers. Findings suggest that maternal employment was associated with poor dietary patterns but more physical activity and more time on sedentary activities. The latter were particularly for TV viewing and other screen-based activities of children. These findings provide an indication of how maternal employment may increase the risk of childhood obesity. We also identified a lack of validated measurers of dietary patterns and few studies using device-based assessment of physical activity and sedentary behaviour. The findings of this systematic review have important implications in the context of growing participation of women in the labour force. Considering that the employment and economic activity of women will continue to increase in the future, interventions should support employed mothers with an aim to promote healthier children's dietary patterns and decrease sedentary time. Little can be deduced from the inadequately studied domains (for example-milk and milk products, eating out at restaurant, mothers playing with their children, sitting activities (reading-writing, playing musical instruments)), hence future studies need to focus on these domains of dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour. Domains that have inconsistent results also require further testing. In addition to this, future research needs to pay attention to UMIC and LMIC because research related to maternal employment and children's lifestyle variables are scarce in those countries. Moreover, the use of device-based measures of physical activity and sedentary behaviour are needed in order to produce accurate estimates of total time spent in physical activity and sedentary behaviour.

#### 6. Financial support

This research did not receive any financial support from any organization.

```
7. Ethics approval
```

· · ·	
NT / /	۰.
1877	٩.
**/ *	•

8. Consent

<sup>14</sup> 

#### 9. Availability of data and materials

Data and other material will be provided as supplementary document.

#### Authors contributions

All authors contributed to the planning and design of the systematic review. The corresponding author performed the literature searches, full text screening, data extraction and analysed, and wrote the first draft of the review. The other authors contributed to the screening of the studies for eligibility, to the risk of bias assessment of studies. All authors reviewed, edited, and approved the final draft. The corresponding author attests that all listed authors meet authorship criteria and that no others meeting the criteria have been omitted.

#### **Declaration of Competing Interest**

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

#### Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data to this article can be found online at https://doi. org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101607.

#### References

- Adbi, A., Faizi, N., Chatterjee, C., 2017. Analysing the lazy mother argument inspired by e from junk food intake in India. Econ. Polit. Weekly ersy: Evide 52 (28).
- Anderson, P.M., 2012. Parental employment, family routines and childhood obesity.
- Econ, Hum, Biol. 10 (4), 340–351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebb.2012.04.006.
  Anderson, P.M., Butcher, K.F., Levine, P.B., 2003. Maternal employment and overweight children. J. Health Econ. 22 (3), 477-504. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-62
- Aniza, L. Fairuz, M.R., 2009, Factors influencing physical activity level : school adolescents in Petaling District, Selangor, Med. J. Malaysia 64 (3), 228–232.Barnett, T.A., Kelly, A.S., Young, D.R., Perry, C.K., Pratt, C.A., Edwards, N.M., Rao, G.,
- Vos, M.B., 2018. Sedentary Behaviors in Today's Youth: Approaches to the Prevention and Management of Childhood Obesity: A Scientific Statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation 138 (11). https://doi.org/10.1161/
- Baten, J., Böhm, A., 2010. Children's Height and Parental Unemployment: A Large-Scale Anthropometric Study on Eastern Germany, 1994-2006. German Econ. Rev. 11 (1), 1-24. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0475.2009.00478.x, Bauer, K.W., Hearst, M.O., Escoto, K., Berge, J.M., Neumark-Sztainer, D., 2012. Parental
- employment and work-family stress: associations with family food environments. Soc. Sci. Med. 75 (3), 496-504. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.03.026
- Ben-Shalom, Y., 2010. Maternal employment, household nutrition and obesity. (Ph.D.), The
- Shaholi, 17, 2010, matchiae opportunity, Robertout and their one toestig. (FLDS): The Johns Hopkins University, Ann Arbor. hara, M., Hutchinson, A., Wilson, C., 2010. Preparing meals under time stress. The experience of working mothers. Appetite 55 (3), 695–700.
- Bianchi, S.M., 2000. Maternal employment and time with children: Dramatic change or surprising continuity? Demography 37 (4), 401–414. https://doi.org/10.1353/
- Biddle, S.J.H., Gorely, T., Stensel, D.J., 2004. Health-enhancing physical activity and sedentary behaviour in children and adolescents. J. Sports Sci. 22 (8), 679-701. https://doi.org/10.1080/02640410410001712412. Bond, S., Sales, J., 2001. Household work in the UK: an analysis of the British Hou
- el Survey 1994. Work Employ Soc. 15 (2), 233-25
- Brown, J.E., Broom, D.H., Nicholson, J.M., Bittman, M., 2010. Do working mothers raise couch potato kids? Maternal employment and children's lifestyle behaviours and weight in early childhood. Soc. Sci. Med. 70 (11), 1816-1824. htt e//doi.org/ d.2010.01.040.
- Castro, O., Bennie, J., Vergeer, I., Bosselut, G., Biddle, S.J.H., 2018. Correlates of sedentary behaviour in university students: A systematic review. Prev. Med. 116, 194-202. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.09.016.
- Cawley, J., Liu, F., 2012. Maternal employment and childhood obesity: A search for echanisms in time use data. Econ. Hum. Biol. 10 (4), 352-364. https://doi.org/
- Chang, Y., Lee, S., 2012. Does Maternal Employment Affect Parental Time Allocated to Children's Food Consumption and Physical Activity? Evidence from the Korean Time Use Survey. Int. J. Hum. Ecol. 13 (2), 53–67. https://doi.org/10.6115/ ihe 2012 13 2 53

Chang, Y.-J., 2012. Multivariate determinants of childhood obesity, (Ph.D.),. University

- Chia, Y.F., 2008. Maternal labour supply and childhood obesity in Canada: evidence from the NLSCY. Canad. J. Econ./Revue canadienne d'économique 41 (1), 217–242. https://doi.org/10.1111/caje.2008.41.issue-110.1111/j.1365-2966.2008.00461.x.
- Cho, Y., 2017. Maternal work hours and adolescents' body weight in South Korea. Asian Popul. Stud. 13 (3), 250-266. /doi.org/10 Chowhan, J., Stewart, J.M., 2014, While mothers work do children shirk? Determinants
- of youth obesity. Appl. Econ. Perspect. Policy 36 (2), 287-308. https:/ 10.1093/aepp/ppt023. Cutler, D.M., Glaeser, E.L., Shapiro, J.M., 2003. Why have Americans become more
- e? J. Econ. Po ct. 17 (3), 93-118. Das, P., Horton, R., 2012. Rethinking our approach to physical activity. Lancet 380
- (9838), 189-190, htt 10 1016/s01
- Datar, A., Nicosia, N., Shier, V., 2014. Maternal work and children's diet, activity, and obesity. Soc. Sci. Med. 107, 196–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.
- Devine, C.M., Connors, M.M., Sobal, J.C.A., 2003. Sandwiching it in: spillover of work onto food choices and family roles in low-and moderate-income urban households Social Sci. Med., 56(3), 617-630.
- Dodzin, S., Vamvakidis, A., 2004. Trade and industrialization in developing economies. J. Dev. Econ. 75 (1), 319-328. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdeveco.2003.08.006. Duch, H., Fisher, E.M., Ensari, I., Harrington, A., 2013. Screen time use in children under
- 3 years old: a systematic review of correlates. Int. J. Behav. Nutr. Phys. Activity 10 (1) 102 htt doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-10-102
- Ferrari, G.L., et al., V., Barreira, T. V., Tudor-Locke, C., Katzmarzyk, P. T., & Fisberg, M., 2016. Correlates of Moderate-to-Vigorous Physical Activity in Brazilian Children. J. Phys. Activity and Health 13 (10), 1132-1145. https://doi.org/10.1123/
- Fertig, A., Glomm, G., Tchernis, R., 2009. The connection betwee childhood obesity: Inspecting the mechanisms. Rev. Econ. Household 7 (3),
- Fitzsimons, E., Pongiglione, B., 2019. The impact of maternal employment on children's weight: Evidence from the UK. SSM Population Health 7, 100333. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ssmph.2018.100333.
- a, A., Sekine, M., Chandola, T., Marmot, M., Kagamimori, S., 2009. Moth ployment status and nutritional patterns in Japanese junior high schoolchildren. Int. J. Obes. 33 (7), 753-757
- Gwozdz, W., Sousa-Poza, A., Reisch, L.A., Ahrens, W., Eiben, G., Fernandéz-Alvira, J.M., Hadjigeorgiou, C., De Henauw, S., Kovács, E., Lauria, F., Veidebaum, T. Williams, G., Bammann, K., 2013. Maternal employment and childhood obesity – A European perspective. J. Health Econ. 32 (4), 728–742. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.
- Ham, O.K., Sung, K.M., Kim, H.K., 2013. Factors Associated with Screen Time Among School-Age Children in Korea. J. School Nurs. 29 (6), 425–434. https://doi.org/
- Voltor and the second secon nity Health 63 (12), 999-1004
- Hawkins, S.S., Cole, T.J., Law, C., 2008. Maternal employment and early childhood overweight: findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. Int. J. Obes. 32 (1),
- 30-38. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ijo.0803682. Higgins, J. P. T., Altman, D. G., Gøtzsche, P. C., Jüni, P., Moher, D., Oxman, A. D., . . . Sterne, J. A. C. (2011). The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in
- randomised trials. Bmj, 343, <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.d5928</u>. Honajee, K., Mahomoodally, F.M., Subratty, A.H., Ramasawmy, D., 2012. Is parenting style and sociodemographic status of parents related to children's healthy eating activity in a multicultural society like mauritius? Asian J. Clin. Nutr. 4 (4), 151–159.
- org/10.3923 n.2012.151.159. Hoyos Cillero, I., Jago, R., 2010. Systematic review of correlates of screen-viewing among young children. Prev. Med. 51 (1), 3–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.
- 010 04 012 A., Felfe, C., 2014. When Does Time Matter? Maternal Employment, Children's Time With Parents, and Child Development. Demography 51 (5), 1867-1894
- https://doi.org/10.1007/s13524-014-0334-5. Jabs, J., Devine, C.M., Bisogni, C.A., Farrell, T.J., Jastran, M., Wethingto Trying to find the quickest way: en oved mothers' conctions of time for food. J. Nutr. Educ. Behav. 39 (1), 18-25.
- Kant, A., Graubard, B., 2004. Eating out in America, 1987-2000: trends and nutritional correlates. Prev. Med. 38 (2), 243-249. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.
- ypmed.2003.10.004. tomaa, M.T., Tammel n, T.H., Nävhä, S., Taanila, A.M., 2007, Ado activity in relation to family income and parents' education. Prev. Med. 44 (5).
- Kelder, S.H., Perry, C.L., Klepp, K.I., Lytle, L.L., 1994. Longitudinal tracking of adolescent smoking, physical activity, and food choice behaviors. Am. J. Public Health 84 (7), 1121–1126. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.84.7.1121.
- Koca, T., Akcam, M., Serdaroglu, F., Dereci, S., 2017, Breakfast habits, dairy product consumption, physical activity, and their associations with body mass index in children aged 6–18. Eur. J. Pediatr. 176 (9), 1251–1257. https://doi.org/10.1007/
- Lee, I.M., Shiroma, E.J., Lobelo, F., Puska, P., Blair, S.N., Katzmarzyk, P.T., 2012. Effect of physical inactivity on major non-communicable diseases worldwide: an analysis of burden of disease and life expectancy. Lancet 380 (9838), 219-229. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61031-9.

- Li, J., O'Sullivan, T., Johnson, S., Stanley, F., Oddy, W., 2012. Maternal work hours in early to middle childhood link to later adolescent diet quality. Public Health Nutr. 15 (10), 1861–1870. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980011003053.
- Lopez-Arana, S., Avendano, M., van Lenthe, F., Burdorf, A., 2013. Trends in overweicht among women differ by occupational class: results from 33 low- and middle-income countries in the period 1992-2009. Int. J. Obes. 38 (1), 97-105. https://doi.org/
- Lowery, C., Oddo, V., Hurley, K., Jones-Smith, J., Gittelsohn, J., Ponce, S. D., & Black, M. (2019). Maternal Employment and Children's Dietary Diversity Scores in Southwestern Guatemala (P10-039-19). Curr. Dev. Nutr., 3(Supplement 1), nzz034. P010-039-019.
- Lopoo, L.M., 2007. While the cat's away, do the mice play? Maternal employment and the after-school activities of adolescents. Soc. Sci. Quart. 88 (5), 1357-1373. https://
- Maher, J.P., Ra, C., O'Connor, S.G., Belcher, B.R., Leventhal, A., Margolin, G., Dunton, G. Fr, 2017. Associations between Maternal Mental Health and Well-being and Physical Activity and Sedentary Behavior in Children. J. Dev. Behav. Pediatr. 38 (6),
- 385-394. https://doi.org/10.1097/DBP.000000000000459.Marshall, S.J., Biddle, S.J.H., Gorely, T., Cameron, N., Murdey, I., 2004. Relationships between media use, body fatness and physical activity in children and youth: a meta-Int. J. Obes . 28 (10), 1238 -1246.
- Martin, M.A., Lippert, A.M., Chandler, K.D., Lemmon, M., 2018. Does mothers' employment affect adolescents' weight and activity levels? Improving our empirical estimates. SSM - Population Health 4, 291-300. https://doi.org/10.1016/
- Mech, P., Hooley, M., Skouteris, H., Williams, J., 2016. Parent-related mechanisms underlying the social gradient of childhood overweight and obesity: a systematic review. Child Care Health Dev. 42 (5), 603-624. https://doi.org/10.1111/cch. ch.12356
- Meyer, S.C., 2016. Maternal employment and childhood overweight in Germany. Econ. Hum, Biol. 23, 84-102, htt doi.org/10.1016/i.e
- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., Altman, D.G., 2009. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. PLoS Med. 6 (7), med.1000097.t00210.1371/journal.pmed.1000097.s00110.1371/j
- Morrissey, T.W., Dunifon, R.E., Kalil, A., 2011, Maternal Employment, Work Schedules, and Children's Body Mass Index. Child Dev. 82 (1), 66-81. https://doi.org/10.1111/ 1467-8624.2010.01541.x.
- Mu, M., Xu, L.-F., Hu, D., Wu, J., Bal, M.-J., 2017. Dietary Patterns and Overweight/ Obesity: A Review Article. Iran. J. Public Health 46 (7), 869–876.
- Nadia, Y., 2012. Maternal Employment and Direct Causes of Childhood Obesity. (Master of Applied Economics), The University of Minnesota.
- Neumark-Sztainer, D., Hannan, P.J., Story, M., Croll, J., Perry, C., 2003. Family meal patterns: Associations with sociodemographic characteristics and improved dietary intake among adolescents. J. Am. Diet. Assoc. 103 (3), 317-322. https://doi.org/
- Nie, P., Sousa-Poza, A., 2014. Maternal employment and childhood obesity in China: evidence from the China Health and Nutrition Survey. Appl. Econ. 46 (20), 2418–2428. https://doi.org/10.1080/00036846.2014.902025.
- gsook, Kim, Namhee, 2008. Predicting factors of physical activity cents: A systematic review. Asian Nurs. Res. (Korean Soc. Nurs. Sci.) 2 (2), 113-128
- Park, S., Kang, J.H., Lawrence, R., Gittelsohn, J., 2014. Environmental Influences or Youth Eating Habits: Insights From Parents and Teachers In South Korea. Ecol. Food Nutr. 53 (4), 347-362. https://doi.org/10.1080/03670244.2013.781025. Parker, M.S., 2007. The Relationship Between Maternal Employment and Children's
- Physical Activity. (MS Theses and Dissertations. 1097), Brigham Young University. Pearson, N., MacFarlane, A., Crawford, D., Biddle, S., 2009. Family circumstance and
- adolescent dietary behaviours. Appetite 52 (3), 668-674. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. Pearson, N., Braithwaite, R.E., Biddle, S.J.H., Sluijs, E.M.F., Atkin, A.J., 2014.
- ations between sedentary behaviour and physical activity in children and scents: a meta-analysis. Obes. Rev. 15 (8), 666-675. Associations between seden
- Poitras, Veronica Joan, Gray, Casey Ellen, Borghese, Michael M., Carson, Valerie, Chaput, Jean-Philippe, Janssen, Ian, Katzmarzyk, Peter T., Pate, Russell R., Connor Gorber, Sarah, Kho, Michelle E., Sampson, Margaret, Tremblay, Mark S., 2016. Systematic review of the relationships between objectively measured physical activity and health indicators in school-aged children and youth. Appl. Physiol. Nutr.
- Metab. 41 (6 (Suppl. 3)), S197-S239. https://doi.org/10.1139/apnm-2015-0663.Prince, S.A., Reed, J.L., McFetridge, C., Tremblay, M.S., Reid, R.D., 2017. Correlates of sedentary behaviour in adults: a systematic review. Obes. Rev. 18 (8), 915-935. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.v18.810.1111/obr.12529.

#### Preventive Medicine Reports 24 (2021) 101607

- Raheeq, W., Arshad, M., 2020. Media exposure among the children of working and nonng mothers in Pakistani urban society. Pakistan J. Appl. Soc. Sci. 11 (2), 173-1
- Raynor, Hollie A., Bond, Dale S., Freedson, Patty S., Sisson, Susan B., 2012. Sedentary Behaviors, Weight, and Health and Disease Risks. J. Obes. 2012, 1-3. https://doi rg/10.1155/2012/852743.
- Rennie, K.L., Johnson, L., Jebb, S.A., 2005. Behavioural determinants of obesity. Best Pract. Res. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 19 (3), 343-358. https://doi.org/10.101
- Richards, H.M., Duckett, E., 1994. The Relationship of Maternal Employment to Early Adolescent Daily Experience with and Without Parents. Child Develop. 65 (1), 225-236. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.1994.tb00746.x.
- 2252-250: https://doi.org/10.1117j.100.001157.10011
- Savage, J.S., Fisher, J.O., Birch, L.L., 2007. Parental Influence on Eating Behavior: Conception to Adolescence. J. Law Med. Ethics 35 (1), 22-34. http: 10.1111/j.1748-720X.2007.00111.x.
- Shrewsbury, V., Wardle, J., 2008. Socioeconomic status and adiposity in childhood: a systematic review of cross-sectional studies 1990-2005. Obesity (Silver Spring) 16 (2), 275–284. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2007.35. haimi, Farhanah, Muniandy, Naleena Devi, 2012. The association of maternal
- employment status on nutritional status among children in selected kindergartens in
- Selangor, Malaysia. Asian J. Clin. Nutr. 4 (2), 53-66. Stalsberg, R., Pedersen, A.V., 2010. Effects of socioeconomic status on the physical activity in adolescents: a systematic review of the evidence. Scand. J. Med. Sci. Sports 20 (3), 368-31
- Sweeting, H., West, P., 2005. Dietary habits and children's family lives. J. Hum. Nutr. Diet. 18 (2), 93-97. https://doi.org/10.1111/jhn.2005.18.iss
- Tammelin, R., Yang, X., Leskinen, E., Kankaanpaa, A., Hirvensalo, M., Tammelin, T., Raitakari, O., 2014. Tracking of physical activity from early childhood through youth into adulthood. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 46(5), 955-962. Taylor, A.W., Winefield, H., Kettler, L., Roberts, R., Gill, T.K., 2012. A population study
- of 5 to15 year olds: Full time maternal employment not associated with high BMI. The importance of screen-based activity, reading for pleasure and sleep duration in children's BMI. Maternal Child Health J. 16(3), 587-599. https://doi.org/:10.1007/ s10995-011-0792-y. mas, G., Bennie, J.A., De Cocker, K., Castro, O., Biddle, S.J., 2019. A descriptiv
- epidemiology of screen-based devices by children and adolescer of 130 surveillance studies since 2000. Child Indic. Res. 1–16.
- Touliatos, J., Lindholm, B.W., Wenberg, M.F., Ryan, M., 1984. Family and child correlates of nutrition knowledge and dietary quality in 10–13 year olds. J. Sch. Health 54 (7), 247-249,
- Tremblay, Mark S., Aubert, Salomé, Barnes, Joel D., Saunders, Travis J., Carson, Valerie, Latimer-Cheung, Amy E., Chastin, Sebastien F.M., Altenburg, Teatske M., Chinapaw, Mai J.M., 2017. Sedentary Behavior Research Ne twork (SBRN) Terminology Consensus Project process and outcome. Int. J. Behav. Nutr. Phys. Activity 14 (1), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-017-052
- Vazquez-Nava, F., Trevino-Garcia-Manzo, N., Vazquez-Rodriguez, C.F., Vazquez-Rodriguez, E.M., 2013. Association between family structure, maternal education level, and maternal employment with sedentary lifestyle in primary school-age children. J. Pediatr. (Rio J) 89 (2), 145-150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j
- Jped.2013.03.009. Waddell, G., Burton, A., 2006. Is Work good for your health and well-being? Cardiff University, Centre for Psychosocial and Disability Research. tanabe, E., Lee, J.S., Kawakubo, K., 2011. Associations of maternal employment and
- three-generation families with pre-school children's overweight and obesity in Japan. Int. J. Obes. 35 (7), 945-952.
- Wijtzes, A.I., Jansen, W., et al., Bouthoorn, S. H., Pot, N., Hofman, A., Jaddoe, V. W., & Raat, H., 2014. Social inequalities in young children's sports participation and outdoor play. Int. J. Behav. Nutr. Phys. Activity 11 (155). https://doi.org/10.1186/
- Wolin, K.Y., Carson, K., Colditz, G.A., 2010. Obesity and cancer. Oncologist 15 (6), 556-565. https://doi.org/10.1634/theoncologist.2009-0285. Ziol-Guest, Kathleen M., Dunifon, Rachel E., Kalil, Ariel, 2013. Parental employment and
- Collective number of the point Sor. Sci. Med. 95, 52-59. 2020).
- orldbank.org/indicator/SLTLF.CACT.FE.ZS, 2020-. (Accessed June 2020).

### 2.2. Links and implications for next study

To the best of my knowledge, this systematic literature review was the first to provide a comprehensive narration of the population-based literature on the dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviours in children and adolescents. The systematic literature review has identified that maternal employment was associated with poor dietary habits but more physical activity and more time on sedentary activities. High sedentary behaviours were related to TV watching and other screen-based activities of children. Poor lifestyle behaviours have public health relevance, especially poor diet and activity patterns may be a risk factor for numerous negative health outcome, including cardiometabolic risk, adiposity, depression, and poorer quality of life (Carson et al., 2016; Funtikova et al., 2015; Meyer, 2016; Stiglic & Viner, 2019). In addition to having long-term physical, social, psychological, and economic consequences, poor dietary patterns can affect a child's physical development throughout childhood and adolescence (UNICEF, 2020). Given the original contributions of this systematic review, the understanding in the domain of diet, physical activity and sedentary behaviour among children and adolescents, this study is likely to be a reference for future public health research on these three lifestyle behaviours.

This study was also the first to distinguish between the studies from different income classification of countries (e.g., HICs, UMICs, LMICs). The systematic review highlighted the paucity of studies on maternal employment and dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviours in upper and lower-middle income countries, 16.7% for UMIC and 7.1% for LMIC, so further research is required to determine how the employment status of mothers affects the dietary habits, physical activity levels, and sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents in these countries. As such, the next study employed a qualitative design semi-structured individual interviews (n=22) to gain a more comprehensive insight into the perspectives, experiences, facilities, and obstacles faced by mothers in Bangladeshi urban families regarding their children's diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour, as well as how these are associated with their employment status.

# CHAPTER 3: DIET, PHYSICAL ACTIVITY, AND SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR OF CHILDREN OF EMPLOYED AND NOT-EMPLOYED MOTHERS: A QUALITATIVE EXPLORATION

This paper has been submitted to the journal PLoS ONE. The submitted version of the manuscript is included in this thesis. The manuscript is formatted in accordance with the Vancouver reference guidelines as required by the journal.

### 3.1. Abstract

### Background

Growing economic needs, expansion of educational and employment opportunities, and changing attitudes within the society towards employed women, are some of the influencing factors of increasing female employment in Bangladesh. However, female labour force participation has been negatively associated with being married and having young children here. There is an absence of information about the associations between maternal employment and children's dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour in the context of lower-middle income countries (LMICs). This study aims to comprehensively explore the dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children aged 6-18 years of mothers differing in employment status within Bangladeshi urban families.

### Methods

A qualitative design and purposive snowball sampling were used. Semi-structured individual telephone interviews were conducted [n=22] with employed and non-employed mothers. Data were analysed using Braun and Clark's thematic analysis. A combination of inductive and deductive techniques was used to generate codes.

### Results

The interviews identified 5 emerging themes. Analysis demonstrated that diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour were influenced by family food environment, children's preferences, family type, environmental barriers to physical activity, time constraints, and use of screen-based devices at home. Maternal income provides opportunities for non-homemade food and maternal absence has a detrimental impact on physical activity and sedentary behaviours.

### Conclusion

Given the scarcity of research on influences of maternal employment on children's dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour in LMICs, this study will add new information and results may serve as a basis for future quantitative research to address the problem of child's feeding, physical inactivity and the use of screen-based devices experienced by working mothers in urban Bangladesh. Findings indicated that interventions aimed at reducing screen time, increasing physical activity, and improving diet quality are needed.

### **3.2. Introduction**

Consistent with global trends, an increasing proportion of the labour force in Bangladesh are women. Growing economic needs, expansion of educational and employment opportunities, and changing attitudes within society towards employed women are associated with increased female employment rates in urban Bangladesh [1]. Female employment has experienced a remarkable transformation during 1980s and 1990s, with the expansion of export oriented ready-made garment (RMG) industries being particularly noteworthy. This sector has generated approximately 4 million employment opportunities, with 80% comprising females [2]. According to World Bank data, labour force participation among women over age 15 has increased from 25% in 1990 to 36% in 2019, although this rate has slowed [3]. Some of the many reasons for these shifts include marital status, which have reduced women's influence regarding labour market activities due to reproductive and care burdens [4,5].

Female participation in the labour force has attracted researchers to explore potential relationships between maternal employment and child health-related behaviour in an effort to understand and enhance health outcomes. Currently, the focus of available studies on maternal employment and childhood obesity has solely focused on dietary patterns, physical activity, or sedentary behaviour, or a combination of these behavioural patterns [6-9]. However, comprehensive studies involving all these factors remain scarce. Few studies have identified within the context of high-income countries [9-12], which may not be applicable within the context of Bangladesh, a lower-middle income country (LMIC) in South Asia.

Studies on maternal employment and children's diet [7,8,11-13] and physical activity [14,15] has shown negative associations. Maternal employment tends to be associated with less favourable physical activity and diet among their children. Sedentary behaviour among children – low energy sitting or reclining outside of sleep hours – has shown an increasing

association with maternal employment in higher income countries, such that maternal employment is associated with greater sedentary behaviour of children [6,8,9]. Little is known about these relationships outside of higher income countries, with research concerning these relationships also being less conclusive, particularly within LMICs [16-18]. This suggests social and cultural contexts may influence these associations [7]. Thus, this study aims to gain a deeper understanding of mothers' experiences, views, influences, and barriers concerning their children's diet, physical activity and sedentary behaviour, associated with maternal employment status within Bangladeshi urban families.

### 3.3. Methods

### 3.3.1 Study design

Due to limited availability of data, we adopted a qualitative approach. Furthermore, the rationale behind employing a qualitative method was to gain a deeper understanding of the effects of maternal employment, thus facilitating the implementation of a quantitative survey. Interviews were chosen as they provide rich and nuanced information about participants' experiences, views and beliefs concerning the research topic [19]. The Ethical Review Committee of the University of Southern Queensland, Australia, approved this study [ref: H20REA147, dated: 20 August 2020]. Informed written consent was obtained from all participants.

### 3.3.2 Participants and Settings

Individual interviews were conducted with employed and not-employed mothers. It is worth mentioning that we deliberately used the term 'not-employed'. Generally, employment refers to work for payment, and unemployment means the state when someone is willing and able to work but does not have a paid job. Since all mothers engage in work, whether it is within their homes or at their workplaces, regardless of payment, we refrain from labelling them as unemployed or not working. The term "not-employed," as used here, pertains to working without receiving payment or not being in paid employment. Inclusion criteria for employed mothers were: having at least one child between 6-18 years, being a dual earning family, mother working outside of the home (>20 hours/week) and residing in Sylhet in Bangladesh. Not-employed mothers had identical selection criteria, except the 'working outside' criterion. This city was chosen as it represents a typical urban area of an LMIC. Because this city has experienced significant urbanization with rapidly changing physical infrastructure and socio-demographics. Economic growth in Sylhet is evident in sectors such as trade, education, and

remittances from overseas workers. According to the Bangladesh Population Housing Census (2011)[20], the highest expansion of the urban area in Bangladesh has taken place in Sylhet Division, which is 13.86%. The census also shows that urban population variation during 2001-2011 was the highest in Sylhet Division (48.12%). Considering these circumstances, Sylhet has been chosen as a representative of urban area in LMICS. Purposive and snowball sampling were used to ensure that the participants met the recruiting requirements and to achieve some diversity [21]. Possible participants were approached through telephone or email. Telephone numbers/email addresses were collected via personal and professional networks.

The children of the mothers interviewed were 6–18 years old [mean age 10.5 years, SD=3.50] and 54.5% children were female. Of the 22 mothers, 13 were employed in different occupations, and most were from nuclear families (77%). A majority of the mothers (59%) completed tertiary level education and 13% did not carry out education after primary level (Table 3.1).

Characteristics		n (%)	M(SD)
Employment status	Employed as:		
	-	4 (18.18)	
	Banker	3 (13.64)	
	Teacher/lecturer	1(4.55)	
	Doctor	1(4.55)	
	Nurse	2 (9.09)	
	NGO* employee	2 (9.09)	
	Cleaner		
	Total employed	13(59.09)	
	Not employed	9(40.91)	
Age of mothers (years)			36.5 (4.4)
Education	Up to primary or equivalent	3(13.64)	
	Up to secondary or equivalent	4(18.18)	
	Up to higher secondary or	2(9.09)	
	equivalent		

### Table 3.1 Demographics of respondents (N=22)

Characteristics		n (%)	M(SD)
	Tertiary level completed	13(59.09)	
Type of family	Nuclear	17(77.27)	
	Extended	5(22.72)	
Number of children	One	1(4.55)	
	Two	17(77.27)	
	More than two	4(18.18)	
Gender of child	Female	12(54.55)	
	Male	10(45.45)	
Proportion of children	Children (6-12 years)	14 (63.64)	
	Adolescents (13-18years)	8(36.36)	
Total family income	<20,000	4(18.18)	
(BD** Taka) per month	20,000-<40,000	4(18.18)	
	40,000-<60,000	13(59.10)	
	60,000 or more	1(4.55)	

\*Non-government organisation \*\* Bangladeshi taka (1000 ~ AU\$ 15.5 and US\$12 as on March 2021)

### 3.3.3 Interview schedule

A semi-structured interview schedule was crafted following a literature review of children's dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour. A semi-structured discussion guide allowed the respondents to tell their story and facilitate possibilities of capturing high quality participant data in a flexible manner. Topic guides were extensively revised to ensure acceptability of questions across employed/not-employed mothers. Topics included patterns and contexts of diet, facilities/barriers to physical activity, and motivational/contextual reasons for sedentary behaviour among children and adolescents.

### 3.3.4 Data collection

The data were collected in between September-October 2020. All interviews were conducted over telephone (due to COVID-safe procedures) by the lead researcher, usually in an interviewee's preferred time. The lead researcher is an employed mother in Bangladesh. Interviews were audio-recorded with the consent of the interviewee. Interviews lasted approximately 30-60 (average 45) minutes. A prepared script was used to introduce the study. Because the interview was semi-structured, there were some specific topics to be covered, however, the researcher was able to delve deeper into the subject by asking supplementary

questions that were not on the interview guide [22]. Interview were conducted in the local language (Bengali). Throughout the interviews, mothers were encouraged to express their experiences regarding the key constructs. Before each interview, interviewees completed a self-administered demographic questionnaire. Interviews were continued until saturation, at point where pre-determined codes/themes were effectively reflected in the data and further data would not likely result in the identification of new codes or themes [23,24]. Saturation was achieved after interviewing 22 participants.

### **3.3.5 Data analysis**

Thematic analysis [25] was used to analyse the data. Interviews were transcribed verbatim prior to thematic analysis. Thematic analysis involves a series of phases including familiarization with data, generating initial codes, looking for themes, reviewing themes, and defining/naming the themes. Some of the themes of this study were pre-defined, based on topics covered in the interviews. Transcriptions were read and coded by the lead researcher using a combination of inductive and deductive techniques. This enabled a comprehensive immersion of data [26] and avoided inaccurate recollection of conversations [27]. During transcription, care was taken to ensure the anonymity of data. All participants were offered to check the transcript, however only two accepted. Another co-author reviewed the data in the Bengali language and made small changes to the codes and themes. Final themes were crafted after discussion with the research team. This process enabled greater trustworthiness and accurate interpretation of data.

### **3.4 Results**

### 3.4.1 Characteristics of study participants

Sample [n=22] comprised of 13 employed and 9 not-employed mothers (Table 3.1). Age of participants ranged from 30 to 46 years (mean  $36.5 \pm 4.4$  years). Family income ranged from <20,000 to > 60,000 Bangladeshi taka (BDT) per month (~US\$235-700). Employed mothers worked outside the home for 5 days/week, between 6-12 hours/day.

### **3.4.2 Themes**

The evaluation of 22 interview transcripts identified a total of five themes and 13 sub-themes (Table 3.2). The first two themes related to dietary pattern, one based on physical activity, and one on sedentary behaviour (children's screen-based activities). The last theme was concerned with the influence of mother's employment on diet, physical activity, and

sedentary behaviour. Thematic map (Figure 3.1) was developed based on analysis of transcripts.

Themes	Sub-themes
Theme 1: Child's eating habits	Eating habits of children
	Nuclear vs extended family
	Tendency of skipping meals
Theme 2: Healthy diet: control and	Exposure at the home
exposure of unhealthy and healthy	Exposure in the community
food	
Theme 3: Influences of environmental	Built environment
constraint on physical activity	Perceptions of safety within the environment
	Time pressure due to study
Theme 4: Dependency on screen-	Use of screen-based devices within the home
based devices	Measures taken to limit screen time
	Justifications for limiting screen time
Theme 5: Trade-off between time-	Income and time effects
income and maternal care: the channel	Remorseful feelings of employed mothers.
through which maternal employment	
impacts the dietary patterns, physical	
activity, and sedentary behaviour of	
their children	

# Table 3.2 Summary of themes



**Figure 3.1** Overall thematic map of dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children of employed and not employed mothers

### Theme 1: Child's eating habits

Full-time employed mothers mentioned family food environment and children's preferences influenced their food habits. Busy employed mothers offered instant foods (e.g., noodles, frozen food) and non-homemade food to their children, a practise that was not evident among stay-at-home mothers.

When I'm too busy in the hospital, I order food for my children. On the other days, however, I tried to make a balance. (Employed mother of 15-year-old boy)

Most of the mothers perceived that, as a 'good mother', cooking is a family responsibility, although employed mothers mentioned it to be "very tiresome" due to fatigue associated with

the additional demand of paid work and home duties. Only a few employed mothers mentioned they do not cook because they are "too tired to cook after coming from the office" and it reduces time with children. One full-time employed mother stated, "When I am at home, I try to spend time with my children to compensate for my absence." In contrast, not employed mothers tended to cook more often because "family members do not like it if food is cooked by the domestic housekeeper". In addition to this, they do not have faith in the hygiene and cleanliness of the paid domestic staff. Reasons were clarified by one respondent as most of them (paid domestic staff) are from families in poverty, live in slum areas, and do not have sufficient knowledge nor consistent practices of good hygiene.

Type of family also has a role in shaping children's food choice. Grandparents' food consumption patterns influence children's dietary intake as they are likely to be the children's main caregivers in the absence of the mother. Children living with grandparents are more likely to have healthier eating—defined within interviewees as consumption of homemade and traditional (Bangladeshi) dishes (e.g., rice, lentil/pulses, vegetables, fish curry), and no strong preference for processed/fast foods.

Most mothers from nuclear families said they tried to cook according to children's choices as their children prefer 'selective foods' (e.g., chicken for lunch/dinner, fries/burger for afternoon snacks). Compared to children of nuclear families, children of an extended family have less preferences for non-homemade foods.

...I strive to meet my daughter's preference (e.g., chicken for lunch/dinner, fries/burger for afternoon snacks) in the menu. (Employed mother of 15-year-old girl from nuclear family)

My son eats the same foods as the rest of the family. They used to eat traditional cuisine like fish curry and vegetables with rice, influenced by their grandmother. (Employed mother of 8-year-old boy from extended family)

In comparison to stay-at-home counterparts, employed mothers stated that their children were more likely to skip breakfast. Because both mother and kid are in a rush for work/school, children tend to eat an insufficient portion of food or refuse to eat breakfast. However, interviewees underlined the necessity of establishing habits of eating breakfast at an early age so children could eat independently if the mother is busy. In the morning both of us are in hurry. She eats alone, and the amount is insufficient like an egg or 3/4 sip of milk. (Employed mother of 11-year-old girl)

Skipping breakfast was not reported by unemployed mothers as they typically never allowed child to go to school without breakfast.

Skipping meal is bad for health. Stomach will remain empty for a long time. So, I always insist her to eat breakfast. (Stay-at-home mother of 10-year-old girl)

### Theme 2: Control and exposure to unhealthy and healthy food

The importance of cooking food in a healthy way was also mentioned, "I do not use much oil in cooking". Employed mothers expressed desires to feed children vegetables/fruits yet felt their children did not eat enough (which was not the case for not employed mothers).

In my absence, kids don't eat vegetables. (Employed mother of 11-year-old girl)

My son eats only some selective vegetables. I try to balance this deficiency giving him more fruits. (Employed mother of 15-year-old boy)

Again, non-homemade, oily food (fries), and fast food /junk food were mentioned as unhealthy food by almost all interviewees. Stale food (e.g., food prepared 2-3 days prior) was also considered unhealthy as it may cause food poisoning. Mothers were aware of healthy and unhealthy foods; however, this was not translated into practice. Many of the foods that children preferred were deemed unhealthy by mothers, yet these foods were frequently purchased by working mothers as a form of compensation for being away from their children for work. In contrast, stay-at-home mothers prefer to encourage their children to eat homemade food.

... I feel guilty as well as some sort of obligation...kids become happy if I bring something for them...pizza, burger what they like. I know these are unhealthy, but their smile is important. (Employed mother of 13-year-old boy)

My daughter likes non-homemade food. But we have been controlling those foods that we considered unhealthy. (Stay-at-home mother of 10-year-old girl)

Physical proximity of snack shops attracted children and employed mothers buy such foods more frequently. "My son got hungry after school. He buys chips/crackers/ice cream, or coke from the snack shop in front of the school" stated by employed mother of 8-year-old boy.

### Theme 3: Influences of environmental constraint on physical activity

Environmental barriers to physical activity include the lack of proper playgrounds and playmates, as well as feelings of insecurity due to safety concern. Most interviewees mentioned that their children like to play but not having any playgrounds or parks close by bars their interest. For many children school is the single-most place where they have both playgrounds and playmates.

My son plays in the school. But at home he does not have any place to play. (Employed mother of 10-year-old boy)

Interviewees, particularly employed mothers, indicated they feel fearful to let children, especially daughters, to go outside alone. Teenage girls are considered 'old enough' to go outside to play. These obstacles make children more constrained, and less interested in playing.

When I'm not home, I forbid my kid from playing outside. (Employed mother of 6year-old girl)

My elder daughter is not going outside for playing as she is grown-up now. (Stay-athome mother of 15-year-old girl)

Private academic coaching is an important part of many children's daily lives in Bangladesh. Almost all mothers mentioned that their child attended additional tutoring after school. Private academic coaching replaces time otherwise available for physical activity. All mothers mentioned that they understood physical activity increases physical fitness, however children have less physical activity because of time constraints, including academic coaching.

I admitted my son to a (children's) cricket club. But due to pressure of study, he stops going there. (Employed mother of 13-year-old boy)

### Theme 4: Dependency on screen-based devices

During the COVID-19 pandemic, online classes and study activities on computer increased screentime of children. Children also used smartphone/tablet for entertainment, particularly watching movies/cartoons on You Tube or playing games. The predominant sedentary behaviours within the home differed depending on age and gender of the child. Older children spent more time on screen-based devices. According to respondents, girls' sedentary behaviours were listening to music, talking on phone, and watching videos whereas boys spent more time playing games. One interviewee pointed out that environmental barriers

(e.g., no playground/park close by) to outdoor playing are key reasons diverting children towards screen-based activity. She felt screen-based activities are replacing physical activities. Employed mothers said their children use screen-based devices more when mothers are not at home as they cannot monitor them at that time. Employed mothers of children (6-12 years) mentioned they permitted playing games on smartphones/tablets on weekend days to keep children occupied so that they can do household activities without interruption.

...I have many households work at home on weekends. When I am busy with household chores, I let my son play games on phone. (Employed mother of 10-year-old boy)

Restrictions on time and content were identified as key controlling measures for screen time. Mothers said they allow tablet/smartphone for a certain period only. Others mentioned they do not limit time, rather they control the content of what the child watches. Other interviewees expressed disappointment as they feel their rules and restrictions could not sufficiently control their children's use of smartphone/tablet.

My son spends 5-6 hours watching cartoons or playing games in smartphone. If I told him to stop watching, he gives me the device, but after a few minutes' he requests for it. (Stay-at-home mother of 15-year-old boy)

All mothers wanted to control their child's screen time due to adverse effects on health and wellbeing. Employed mothers stated that screen time was connected to time wastage, fixation with device, decreased physical activity, weight gain, and health issues from prolonged sitting.

My daughter watches 'Tiktok' and other videos...nothing useful. (Stay-at-home mother of 10-year-old girl)

My son is gaining weight in an unhealthy manner as he sits whole day with phone. (Employed mother of 17-year-old boy)

Sitting with phone for long time is unhealthy. (Employed mother of 10-year-old girl)

# Theme 5: Trade-off between time-income and maternal care: the channel through which maternal employment impacts the dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of their children

Employed mothers, according to ecological model, are members of two systems: home and work. Workplace characteristics such as work hours and income will be linked to both individual functioning and the quality of family ties. Because mothers spend more time caring for their children, characteristics such as employment status may have played a role in influencing their children's lifestyle behaviours.

One of the most important themes was that mother's employment was clearly seen to be impacting the child's dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour. Even though the mother's income provides additional financial support, it can reduce time devoted to the children (Figure 3.1). Higher family income appears to increase the opportunities for buying prepared food and enrolling children in private academic coaching. Employed mothers mentioned that the decrease in family time was a constraint for cooking and looking after children. After spending 8-10 hours at work, it becomes stressful for mothers to cook food. Mothers mentioned that they typically purchase foods that could be easily prepared (e.g., instant noodles). Income also allowed families to employ a maid / house-help for cooking/domestic support. Children of employed mothers frequently buy snacks and fast food from shops located nearby the school compared to not employed mothers.

Mothers consider financial support as the main benefit of being employed and wanted to spend a proportion of income supporting future career prospects of their children, hence they enrol children in academic coaching opportunities. As stated, this is likely to reduce time for physical activity and may also increase sedentary time. Children prefer to spend more time on smartphone/tablets when they are unsupervised, or when supervised by non-parents. Employed mothers tend to not let their children, particularly girls, play outside for security reasons, as stated.

There are many limitations relying solely on one person's (spouse) income. My income supports me to purchase foods that my children prefer... (Employed mother of 15-year-old girl)

My income helps better facilities for my son's study. (Employed mother of 6-year-old boy)

Emotions of employed mothers had an impact on food intake and sedentary activity. Most employed mothers expressed feelings of remorse that their children are deprived of maternal care due to employment. This emotion drives them to do bring foods that their children like, often being fast food bought on the way back home, to allow more time in addition to their allocated time to watch or play games on a smartphone or tablet as compensation. Figure 3.2 provides a schematic presentation of income and time effect of maternal employment.

Sometimes my son wants me to buy drink (coke) for him. Since I am out of the home for a long time, I feel I should take what he wants... It will make him happy...It's difficult to strict to healthy rules for a working mother. (Employed mother of 13-year-old boy)

They continue to view videos on tablet after online class in my absence. (Employed mother of 13-year-old girl)





### **3.5 Discussion**

This study provides unique insights into the under-investigated experiences of Bangladeshi mothers, who differ in employment status, regarding three key health behaviours (diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour) of children using thematic analysis. Income and time availability were two salient issues. Some findings were similar to those of prior studies while others provided new information, in particular about children's physical activity and sedentary behaviour patterns during the COVID-19 pandemic.

In this study, findings related to 'non-homemade food consumption' and 'skipping of breakfast' support previous research showing that maternal working hours appear to be related to greater consumption of less healthy non-homemade food [28], less breakfast with family [7], and skipping breakfast or consumption of fewer meals with children [29]. Other research has shown that working mothers allocate less time for cooking [10] and supervising children's eating [6], which may lead to consumption of non-homemade food and further disruption to family meals, including skipping meals.

Children living in extended families appear more likely to eat homemade and traditional (local) dishes than those living in nuclear families. Family structures and family meals eaten together have been previously identified as important predictors of children's dietary habits in Asian countries [30,31]. According to these authors, extended family members' diets, such as the grandmother's, have a considerable impact on children's food consumption and children ate more traditional/staple foods when eating meals with family. We found similar interactions between the diets of grandparents and children.

Evidence has shown that working mothers spend significantly less time in cooking [10,32] and meal preparation [33], a finding that contrasts with our results in Sylhet. We found most of the mothers still consider cooking as a key responsibility they have for the family. This discrepancy can be explained by the conventional gender norms and the patriarchal social structure of Bangladesh. Such a social structure assigns specific gender norms and domestic responsibilities on females from an early age [5]; they believe cooking to be "women's work" and "mother's responsibility", regardless of their employment status.

Higher household income may increase the opportunities for pocket money available for the purchase of junk food in school [7], which enables children to buy food from vending

machines and school tuck shops [34]. Another study of Bangladeshi children found most young children receive pocket money from their mother and about two-thirds of them buy foods from shops close to their school [35]. We revealed that the notion of healthy food included good meal preparation. On the contrary, oily, store-bought, stale, and fast/junk food were all viewed as unhealthy.

In the urban area where we sampled, there is a scarcity of playgrounds. Such unfavourable environments constrain physical activity, whereas social cohesion is associated with children's participation in sports and physical activity [36] and neighbourhood environments are a significant predictor of physical activity. Our study found employed mothers were unwilling to allow girls, in particular teenage girls, outside for outdoors games due to social and safety concerns. This confirms the findings by James (2001) [37] based on a study of adolescent women. The author [38] identified that stereotypical gender roles, gender differences in outdoor recreation opportunities, and physical and environmental factors, as well as family expectations to time spent in their bedrooms (listening to music, reading magazines), were the factors associated with adolescent girls' activities, similar to current study result in a Bangladeshi setting.

The importance of attending academic coaching after school was found in other studies in Asian countries [30,38]. In accordance, authors [39] have highlighted the use of afternoon time as the most consistent correlate of active recreation. This 'critical window' of time – after school but before dinner (or it gets dark) – is a key time to promote physical activity [40]. Expectations of Asian parents regarding academic performance have the potential to reduce children's post-school playtime and increase sedentary time associated with prolonged study, confirming findings of the present study in the context of Bangladesh. Academic achievement was given priority over a healthy lifestyle as it is seen to be related to enhanced career opportunities.

We found that mothers believed children's screen-based sedentary time was greater than was previously seen due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Besides watching TV, videos/movies and playing games on smartphones/tablets, participation in online classes and doing homework on computers increases children's screen time, consistent with contemporary COVID-19 findings [41]. Gender differences in screen-based sedentary behaviour were consistent with recent findings [42,43]. Prior studies [7,44,45] also reported insufficient physical activity and more unsupervised time as correlates of sedentary behaviour.

We broadly split the impacts of maternal employment status on children's diet, physical activity and sedentary behaviour into income and time effects. Income allows mothers to buy non-homemade food and enrol children in academic coaching. Attending academic coaching can influence physical activity/sedentary behaviour in a detrimental way. Although previous studies have shown physical activity is largely independent from sedentary behaviour [46,47], this finding indicates that lack of physical activity may increase the likelihood of spending more time in sedentary postures through prolonged study, suggesting a connection between both behaviours. This recognises the negative correlations of sedentary behaviour with exercise and physical activity [48,49] and the '24-hour' model<sup>1</sup> where changes in sedentary time have to be displaced by more active behaviours during waking hours [50]. Our findings match earlier research showing that working mothers' time constraints were associated with pre-prepared meal purchases [9,] and an increase in sedentary behaviour [7,28]. The current study found that the children of employed mothers spent more sedentary time when they were in the care of others or were left unsupervised.

We also found mothers' awareness about children's diet and activity patterns was not always reflected in their behaviour. Employment creates a double burden on women as they often take the family responsibilities and thus may have insufficient time and energy to fully supervise and actively engage with their children [9,28]. Hence, mothers allowed some food or activity for their children which they considered unhealthy. These were intended to make their child happy, but this, at the same time, also promoted opportunities for unhealthy eating and activity habits, suggesting that certain ambivalence feelings among employed mothers were another channel that impacts children's dietary and activity patterns.

This thematic analysis did not find consistent results with all the themes following previous studies. For example, the time allocated to household management (i.e., cooking, cleaning, laundry etc.) by employed women has been decreasing in the last 45 years [51] which is opposite to the finding of mothers' time spending for cooking because of 'mothers' responsibility' and gender role imposed by the society in Bangladesh. Secondly, prior studies

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The '24-hour'model describes the amount of time spent in movement behaviours, including physical activity (light, moderate, vigorous), sedentary behaviour and sleep, across the 24-h day. One can only increase time in one activity by decreasing time in another.

identified physical activity and sedentary behaviour were independent of one another [46,47], however, we found that physical activity and sedentary behaviour were substituted due to lesser prevalence of opportunities for physical activity, and the increased availability of electronic devices and increased parental pressure for prolonged hours of study. Finally, this study found that the substitution effect (time constraint) of employed mothers has a greater significant negative effect than the positive income effect as has been reported earlier in Bangladesh [52]. Employed mothers have less time, energy, and flexibility to take care of their children after work, which contribute to stronger negative time effect. In addition to this, this study identified a feeling of compunction of employed mothers that induced them to compromise with children's food and sedentary activities; this is a new addition to the existing literature.

### 3.5.1 Strength and limitations

To our knowledge, this is the first study that provides critical insights into how maternal employment status plays important roles collectively in the diet, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents in a LMIC. Since the interviewees covered a wide range of topics, our findings may extrapolate to other similar settings in Bangladesh and possibly to other LMICs with comparable cultural backgrounds. Some limitations should be mentioned, though. Participants were only recruited from one city of Bangladesh. Due to non-random sampling, like-minded people may have been invited. Given the educational level, there is relatively less heterogeneity in the sample. The themes we identified need to be further tested through both quantitative and further qualitative analyses. Other socioeconomic and demographic factors may affect the habits of dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour and should be considered in future studies.

### **3.6 Conclusion**

This study adds to the understanding of the various pathways by which maternal employment may influence the diet, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children in Bangladesh. These findings demonstrate that regardless of employment status, mothers were aware of their children's diet, and activity patterns, however, employed mothers often felt compromised regarding what is best for their children. In this study, the decline in children's diet appears to be an important consequence of maternal employment. The findings for activity-related behaviours indicated a decrease in physical activity and an increase in
sedentary behaviour of children irrespective of maternal employment status. This happens mainly for online classes and other online activities due to COVID-19. Yet, children of employed mothers spent less time on physical activity and more time on screen-based activities compared to not-employed mothers. Given the paucity of research on the effects of mothers' employment on children's diet and activity patterns in LMICs, this study adds to the growing body of knowledge about how mothers' time for family, income, and the overarching socio-cultural environment influence children's dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour in urban Bangladesh. Findings of this study can be used for future interventions to reduce children's screen time, increase of physical activity, and improve the quality of diet. In this regard, mothers can play an important role.

# Author's contribution

S.A., A.M., G.F.S. and S.J.H.B. contributed to the planning and design of the study. S.A. performed the literature searches, data collection, and analysis, and wrote the first draft of the paper. A.M., G.F.S. and S.J.H.B. reviewed, edited, and approved the final draft. The corresponding author attests that all listed authors meet authorship criteria and that no others meeting the criteria have been omitted.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to express our gratitude to the interviewees for volunteering to participate in the study.

#### Funding

This research did not receive any financial support from any organisation.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors have no financial or non-financial conflict of interest to declare that are relevant to the content of this article.

# **3.7 References**

- Moon MP. Status of female labour force participation in Bangladesh: Trend and factors. World Appl Sci J. 2019;37(5):361–7. https://doi.org/10.5829/idosi.wasj.2019.361.367
- Quayyum N. Women workers in Bangladesh's ready-made garment industry: Building an infrastructure of dissent. J Labor Soc. 2019;22(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/wusa.12441
- The World Bank. Labor force participation rate, female (% of female population ages 15+) (modeled ILO estimate) Bangladesh | Data [Internet]. data.worldbank.org.
   2022 [cited on 2022 Jun 19].

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.TLF.CACT.FE.ZS?locations=BD

- ILO. Global employment trends for women 2012 [Internet]. www.ilo.org. 2012 [cited on 2022 Feb 17]. Available from: http://www.ilo.org/global/research/globalreports/global-employment-trends/WCMS\_195447/lang--en/index.htm
- Mahmud S, Bidisha SH. Female labor market participation in Bangladesh: structural changes and determinants of labor supply. In: South Asia Economic and Policy Studies. 2018. p. 51–63. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-2071-2\_4</u>
- Brown JE, Broom DH, Nicholson JM, Bittman M. Do working mothers raise couch potato kids? Maternal employment and children's lifestyle behaviours and weight in early childhood. Soc Sci Med. 2010 ;70(11):1816–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.01.040
- Datar A, Nicosia N, Shier V. Maternal work and children's diet, activity, and obesity. Soc Sci Med. 2014; 107:196–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.12.022
- Fitzsimons E, Pongiglione B. The impact of maternal employment on children's weight: Evidence from the UK. SSM Popul Health. 2019; 7:100333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmph.2018.100333
- Ziol-Guest KM, Dunifon RE, Kalil A. Parental employment and children's body weight: Mothers, others, and mechanisms. Soc Sci Med. 2013; 95:52–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.09.004
- Cawley J, Liu F. Maternal employment and childhood obesity: A search for mechanisms in time use data. Econ Hum Biol. 2012;10(4):352–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ehb.2012.04.009

- 11. Gwozdz W, Sousa-Poza A, Reisch LA, Ahrens W, Eiben G, M. Fernandéz-Alvira J, et al. Maternal employment and childhood obesity A European perspective.
  J Health Econ. 2013; 32(4):728–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2013.04.003
- Meyer S-C. Maternal employment and childhood overweight in Germany. Econ Hum Biol. 2016 Dec; 23:84–102. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ehb.2016.05.003</u>
- Anderson PM. Parental employment, family routines and childhood obesity. Econ Hum Biol. 2012;10(4):340–51. <u>https://doi:10.1016/j.ehb.2012.04.006</u>.
- 14. Chang Y, Lee S. Does maternal employment affect parental time allocated to children's food consumption and physical activity? evidence from the Korean time use survey. Int J Hum Ecol. 2012;13(2):53–67. https://doi.org/10.6115/ijhe.2012.13.2.53
- 15. Maher JP, Ra C, O'Connor SG, Belcher BR, Leventhal A, Margolin G, et al. Associations between maternal mental health and well-being and physical activity and sedentary behavior in children. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 2017;38(6):385–94. https://doi.org/10.1097/DBP.00000000000459
- Adbi A, Fazli N, Chatterjee C. Analysing the lazy mother argument inspired by the maggi controversy: Evidence from junk food intake in India. Econ Polit Wkly. 2017;52(28):49–56. https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85024125568&partnerID=40&md5=50d8b182b80d572ca99d2a45971ff70e.
- 17. Honajee K, Mahomoodal FM, Subratty AH, Ramasawmy D. Is parenting style and sociodemographic status of parents related to children's healthy eating activity in a multicultural society like Mauritius? Asian J Clin Nutr. 2012;4(4):151–9. https://doi.org/10.3923/ajcn.2012.151.159
- Nie P, Sousa-Poza A. Maternal employment and childhood obesity in China: evidence from the China health and nutrition survey. Appl Econ. 2014;46(20):2418–28. https://doi.org/10.1080/00036846.2014.902025
- 19. Lambert SD, Loiselle CG. Combining individual interviews and focus groups to enhance data richness. J Adv Nurs. 2008; 62(2), 228–237.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04559.x

- 20. Population and Housing Census-2011: National Volume-3: Urban Area Report, 2011)
- 21. Palinkas LA, Horwitz SM, Green CA, Wisdom JP, Duan N, Hoagwood K. Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation

research. Ment Health Serv Res. 2015;42(5):533–44. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y

- 22. Rabionet S. How I learned to design and conduct semi-structured interviews: an ongoing and continuous journey. Qual Rep. 2014;16(2). https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2011.1070
- 23. Lowe A, Norris AC, Farris AJ, Babbage DR. Quantifying thematic saturation in qualitative data analysis. Field methods. 2018;30(3):191–207. https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822x17749386
- 24. Saunders B, Sim J, Kingstone T, Baker S, Waterfield J, Bartlam B, et al. Saturation in qualitative research: exploring its conceptualization and operationalization. Qual Quant. 2017;52(4):1893–907. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-017-0574-8
- 25. Braun V, Clarke V. Reflecting on reflexive thematic analysis. Qual Res Sport Exerc Health. 2019;11(4):589–97. https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676x.2019.1628806
- Silverman D. Doing qualitative research. 3rd ed. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications; 2010.
- 27. Flick U. Introduction to qualitative research. 6th ed. Sage; 2018.
- Kant AK, Graubard BI. Eating out in America, 1987–2000: trends and nutritional correlates. Prev Med. 2004;38(2):243–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2003.10.004
- 29. Fertig A, Glomm G, Tchernis R. The connection between maternal employment and childhood obesity: inspecting the mechanisms. Rev Econ Househ. 2009;7(3):227–55. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11150-009-9052-y
- 30. Kusano-Tsunoh A, Nakatsuka H, Satoh H, Shimizu H, Sato S, Ito I, et al. Effects of family-togetherness on the food selection by primary and junior high school students: family-togetherness means better food. Tohoku J Exp Med. 2001;194(2):121–7. https://doi.org/10.1620/tjem.194.121
- 31. Park S, Kang J-H, Lawrence R, Gittelsohn J. Environmental influences on youth eating habits: insights from parents and teachers in South Korea. Ecol Food Nutr. 2014;53(4):347–62. https://doi.org/10.1080/03670244.2013.781025
- Halsey AH, Webb J. Twentieth-century British social trends. Houndmills England: Macmillan Press; New York; 2000.
- 33. Monsivais P, Aggarwal A, Drewnowski A. Time spent on home food preparation and indicators of healthy eating. Am J Prev Med. 2014;47(6):796–802. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2014.07.033

- 34. Zielińska M, Hamułka J, Gajda K. Family influences on breakfast frequency and quality among primary school pupils in Warsaw and its surrounding areas. Rocz Panstw Zakl Hig. 2015;66(2):143–9.
- 35. Saha S, Zahid M, Rasheed S. The study of the level of knowledge, attitude, practices (kap) as well as the effects of school environment on the nutritional status of children (7-12) coming from affluent families in the Dhaka city in Bangladesh. Bangladesh J Nutr. 2013;24(25):31–48.
- 36. Zhao J, Settles BH. Environmental correlates of children's physical activity and obesity. Am J Health Behav. 2014;38(1):124–33. https://doi.org/10.5993/ajhb.38.1.13
- 37. James K. "I Just Gotta Have My Own Space!": The bedroom as a leisure site for adolescent girls. J Leis Res. 2001;33(1):71–90. https://doi.org/10.1080/00222216.2001.11949931
- 38. Cui Z, Hardy LL, Dibley MJ, Bauman A. Temporal trends and recent correlates in sedentary behaviours in Chinese children. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2011;8(1):93. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-8-93
- 39. Sallis JF, Taylor WC, Dowda M, Freedson PS, Pate RR. Correlates of vigorous physical activity for children in grades 1 through 12: comparing parent-reported and objectively measured physical activity. Pediatr Exerc Sci. 2002;14(1):30–44. https://doi.org/10.1123/pes.14.1.30
- 40. Atkin AJ, Gorely T, Biddle SJH, Cavill N, Foster C. Interventions to promote physical activity in young people conducted in the hours immediately after school: a systematic review. Int J Behav Med. 2011;18(3):176–87. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12529-010-9111-z
- 41. Hall G, Laddu DR, Phillips SA, Lavie CJ, Arena R. A tale of two pandemics: How will COVID-19 and global trends in physical inactivity and sedentary behavior affect one another? Prog Cardiovasc Dis. 2020;64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcad.2020.04.005
- 42. Thomas G, Bennie JA, De Cocker K, Ireland MJ, Biddle SJH. Screen-based behaviors in Australian adolescents: Longitudinal trends from a 4-year follow-up study. Prev Med. 2020; 141:106258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2020.106258
- 43. Thomas G, Bennie JA, De Cocker K, Biddle SJH. Exploring contemporary screen time in Australian adolescents: A qualitative study. Patrick R, editor. Health Promot J Austr. 2020. https://doi.org/10.1002/hpja.440

- 44. Dias PJP, Domingos IP, Ferreira MG, Muraro AP, Sichieri R, Gonçalves-Silva RMV. Prevalência e fatores associados aos comportamentos sedentários em adolescentes. Rev Saude Publica. 2014;48(2):266–74. https://doi.org/10.1590/s0034-8910.2014048004635
- Norman GJ, Schmid BA, Sallis JF, Calfas KJC, Patrick K. Psychosocial and environmental correlates of adolescent sedentary behaviors. Pediatrics. 2005;116(4):908–16. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2004-1814
- 46. Ng SW, Popkin BM. Time use and physical activity: a shift away from movement across the globe. Obes Rev. 2012;13(8):659–80. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-789x.2011.00982.x
- 47. Tremblay MS, Aubert S, Barnes JD, Saunders TJ, Carson V, Latimer-Cheung AE, et al. Sedentary Behavior Research Network (SBRN) – terminology consensus project process and outcome. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2017;14(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-017-0525-8
- 48. Deliens T, Deforche B, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Clarys P. Determinants of physical activity and sedentary behaviour in university students: a qualitative study using focus group discussions. BMC Public Health. 2015;15(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-015-1553-4
- 49. Chastin SFM, McGregor DE, Biddle SJH, Cardon G, Chaput J-P, Dall PM, et al. Striking the right balance: evidence to inform combined physical activity and sedentary behavior recommendations. J Phys Act Health. 2021;18(6):631–7. https://doi.org/10.1123/jpah.2020-0635
- 50. Romaguera D, Tauler P, Bennasar M, Pericas J, Moreno C, Martinez S, et al. Determinants and patterns of physical activity practice among Spanish university students. J Sports Sci. 2011;29(9):989–97. https://doi.org/10.1080/02640414.2011.578149
- 51. Archer E, Shook RP, Thomas DM, Church TS, Katzmarzyk PT, Hébert JR, et al. 45year trends in women's use of time and household management energy expenditure. Votruba SB, editor. PLoS One. 2013;8(2): e56620. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0056620
- 52. Jakaria M, Bakshi RK, Hasan MM. Is maternal employment detrimental to children's nutritional status? Evidence from Bangladesh. Rev Dev Econ. 2021;(26):85–111. https://doi.org/10.1111/rode.12819

#### 3.8 Links and implications for next study

This study was the first to provide an insight into the correlates of dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviours of children and adolescents of employed and not-employed mothers in Bangladesh. This comprehensive study enriches our understanding by exploring the concepts and experiences of mothers as well as providing the contextual and environmental factors related to eating habits, physical activity and sedentarism of children of employed and not-employed mothers. The findings are important to understand children's eating habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour patterns within the home and in the community and the differences and similarities between employed and not-employed mothers. Better understanding the context in which dietary and activity behaviours in children and adolescents occur is beneficial to policymakers to figure out the future interventions to have the maximum impact. We use qualitative analysis at the beginning as qualitative research is assumed to be the primary tool for data collection and analysis (Atieno, 2009). However, findings of the qualitative approach cannot be extended to a larger population with the same degree of certainty that quantitative analyses can, because the research findings are not tested to discover whether they are statistically significant or due to chance (Atieno, 2009). Quantitative methods allow a reliable and systematic measure of the variables and test hypotheses (Queirós; et al., 2017). Moreover, participants' responses in the qualitative interview were likely subject to social desirability bias. Therefore, the next study conducted a quantitative analysis to understand the association of maternal employment with diet and physical activity patterns of children and make predictions for a larger sample.

# CHAPTER 4: DOES MATERNAL EMPLOYMENT INFLUENCE DIETARY AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY PATTERNS OF BANGLADESHI CHILDREN? EVIDENCE FROM A CROSS-SECTIONAL STUDY

This manuscript is under progress. It will be submitted to either a physical activity or child health/wellbeing journal. The manuscript is formatted in accordance with the Vancouver guidelines.

#### 4.1 Abstract

Studies on the impact of maternal employment on the dietary and physical activity patterns of children in low-and-middle-income countries (LMICs) are scarce. This paper aims to examine the dietary and physical activity patterns of Bangladeshi children and their association with maternal employment status. The survey was conducted between February and September 2021 during the COVID-19 restriction in Bangladesh. Data were collected from three locations in Bangladesh, namely Dhaka, Sylhet, and Mymensingh. On behalf of 304 children (148 female and 156 male) aged 6-18 years (M=10.5; SD=3.35), mothers completed the Food Frequency Questionnaire (FFQ) and Physical Activity Questionnaire for children (PAQ-C) and adolescents (PAQ-A). Logistic regressions were used to identify factors associated with dietary and physical activity patterns. Most respondents (57%) reported eating fewer than five servings of fruit and vegetables per day. A minority (8.2%) reported skipping breakfast 3-7 days per week. About half (52.3%) reported drinking milk at least daily. Most of the respondents (96.4%) reported insufficient protein consumption. Additionally, most children (93.8%) were moderately active. Findings revealed insufficient fruit, vegetable and protein consumption among children and adolescents. Disparities were identified contingent on age, family income, family size, number of siblings, family type and BMI status. However, maternal employment status was not found to be a predictor of diet or physical activity patterns in children and adolescents. Interventions can be aimed at promoting fruit, vegetable, and protein consumption and could potentially target enhancing family supports and attitudes.

**Keywords:** Dietary patterns, Physical activity, Children and adolescents, Maternal employment, Bangladesh.

#### **4.2 Introduction**

Obesity and overweight were once solely a problem within high-income countries; however, the obesity epidemic has now burgeoned to low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) [1-3]. In LMICs, the prevalence of overweight and obesity among children and adolescents increased from 8% to 13% between 1980 and 2013 [4]. Changes in global nutrition and physical activity patterns, as well as economic development, are thought to be leading contributors to obesity. In LMICs, the 'nutrition transition' has shifted diet away from a traditional pattern of eating to high-fat, high-sugar, high-salt, energy-dense, and low-fiber diet [5] and childhood obesity has risen dramatically as a result of these changes in food patterning, combined with decreased levels of physical activity [6].

Poor dietary patterns and insufficient physical activity among children and adolescents are associated with numerous significant health problems, including metabolic and cardiovascular disease, poor bone mineral density, poor mental health, and reduced academic performance [7,8]. In contrast, healthy eating habits and regular physical activity are critical for healthy growth and cognitive development for children/adolescents [9,10].

Key factors in overweight and obesity include fast-food consumption, physical inactivity patterns, and sedentary screen time, as well as family and home environment, parental education, and maternal employment. Given the increased awareness of connections between diet, activity patterns and obesity among youth, maternal employment status has been receiving greater attention [11,12]. The associations between maternal work and children's dietary and activity patterns have been extensively studied in high-income countries, with findings indicating diet and activity patterns among children/adolescents are strongly associated with maternal employment status [12-14]. However, little is known about whether these relationships are evident in LMICs, with only 7% of studies based in LMICs [15].

Employed mothers tend to have less time for their children after balancing many roles and responsibilities at home and work [11,16,17]. In recent decades, the female employment rate has risen in conjunction with economic progress in Bangladesh. According to the World Bank, women's labour force participation has increased from 26.6% in 1990 to 34.5% in 2020 [18]. Several studies have addressed the associations of maternal employment with the prevalence of isolated health and behavioural factors including nutritional status [19, 20],

childhood diarrhea [21], behavioural problems and cognitive deficits [22,23], and obesity [1,24,25] among children/adolescents in Bangladesh; but with little or no information about other risk factors such as poor dietary and physical activity patterns. Thus, this study aims to examine patterns and correlates of diet and physical activity in a group of Bangladeshi children and adolescents and the association of these behavioural patterns with maternal employment status.

#### 4.3 Materials and Methods

Participants were children and adolescents aged 6-18 years. Mothers were recruited as proxy respondents to provide information about their children's dietary patterns and physical activity, as mothers are typically the primary caregivers and are responsible for their children's feeding and general well-being. The survey was conducted between February and September 2021 during the country-wide lockdown due to the COVID-19 pandemic in Bangladesh. Since data was collected during the lockdown, we employed an online data collection platform to ensure COVID safety. Participant email addresses were collected from the researcher's networks in three selected locations in Bangladesh, namely Dhaka, Sylhet, and Mymensingh; and these referrals helped to recruit more participants using snowball sampling. The primary investigator sent an email with an information sheet and consent form, explaining the study context and inviting participation. The link to online measures of dietary patterns and physical activity was emailed to those who consented to participate. We used the online survey platform of the host university for the survey. The ethics committee of the host University approved this study [H20REA147 dated 20/08/2020].

# 4.3.1 Sample

Employed and not-employed mothers were eligible to participate in the survey. Mothers with a 6–18-year-old child who did not have a chronic medical problem and who lived in any of the selected cities were eligible for recruitment. With young children more reliant on their mother's care, only the youngest child was considered for this study if a mother had more than one child between the age of 6-18. We choose children of 6-18 years age, because it is a critical period in child's development, where habits are being formed [26], influenced by a combination of family, and societal factors and set a base for future behaviours [27].

By using 95% CI (two-sided), 5% margin of error and 50% standard deviation (if p is unknown, its value is assumed to be 50% or 0.5) [28], the sample size determined 385 participants were suitable for this study. Further, we considered a 10% nonresponse rate,

resulting in a desired sample size of  $(385+10\%) = 423.5 \sim 424$ . Detailed sample size determination is provided in Appendix C.

#### 4.3.2 Measures

This study used a structured 7-day recall Food Frequency Questionnaire (FFQ) to collect information on the dietary patterns of children and adolescents. This scale has previously been validated and used in Asian countries [29,30]. A validated 7-day recall instrument, the Physical Activity Questionnaire for children (PAQ-C) and adolescents (PAQ-A), was used to assess children's levels of physical activity [31]. The survey instruments were available in both English and Bengali (the local language) and took approximately 40–45 minutes to complete. The questionnaire covered demographic data (gender, age); family-based factors (mother's employment status, number of siblings, number of family members, family type, monthly income); 7-day physical activity; and 7-day food items. The study tools and procedures were pre-tested with ten mothers in Sylhet and then slightly modified based on pilot feedback.

# **Dietary Patterns**

The FFQ instrument contains questions about major food types, including fruit and vegetable (FV), sugar-sweetened beverages, fast-foods, snacks and sweets, and staple foods. Mothers were asked how often their children ate these foods in the previous week. A six-point scale was given for each food item, ranging from 1 (Never) to 6 (More than 3 a day). For this study, the frequency of each dietary behaviour was categorized into "high" or "low" following Bangladesh national dietary guidelines [32] and World Health Organization guidelines [33].

# Meeting Recommendations of Fruit and Vegetable Consumption

The recommended fruit and vegetable intake was reported contingent of age, sex and maternal employment status. Following WHO guidelines, the total frequency of fruit and vegetable consumption per day was calculated by adding the responses of consumption of specific fruit and vegetables per day [33]. The total frequency of FV consumption/day was dichotomized as follows:

High FV consumption if portions  $\geq$ 5 times/day and Low FV consumption if portions<5 times/day.

# **Fast-Food Consumption**

This variable was constructed from responses to eating several fast-foods including burgers, fries, instant foods, sandwiches, and others (e.g., ready to eat frozen food) in the past seven

days. The composite weekly frequency of eating fast-food was constructed from the weekly frequency of eating each category of fast-food item. Following the recommendation [32], this variable was then dichotomized as follows:

High = 'More than thrice a day' and 'twice a day, 'once a day' and '3-4 days a week'. Low = 'Never', '1-2 days a week'.

#### **Beverage Consumption**

The beverage variable (consistent with the fast-food variable) was built from responses to nine different sugar-sweetened beverages. This variable was then dichotomized as follows: High = 'More than thrice a day' and 'twice a day', 'once a day' and '3-4 days a week' Low = 'Never', '1-2 days a week'.

# **Protein Consumption**

This variable was calculated based on weekly consumption of fish, fowl, red meat, and eggs, and dichotomized as follows:

High = 'More than thrice a day', 'twice a day' and 'once a day'

Low = 'Never', '1-2 days a week', '3-4 days a week.'

# **Milk Consumption**

Considering the multiple health benefits of drinking milk, regular milk consumption was isolated from other beverages and protein variables and assessed separately. This variable was dichotomized as:

High = 'More than thrice a day', 'twice a day' and 'once a day'

Low = 'Never', '1-2 days a week', '3-4 days a week'.

# **Skipping Breakfast**

Research shows that children and adolescents who eat breakfast on most days of the week have better short- and long-term health benefits [34,35] compared with those who skip breakfast. We constructed this variable as a high frequency of skipping breakfast and a low frequency of skipping breakfast (weekly). This variable was evaluated using a single question that asked respondents how frequently their children skipped breakfast over the previous week. As a result, the 'skip breakfast' variable was created in a dichotomous fashion as follows:

High = '3-4 days a week', '4-5 days a week', and '7 days a week' Low = 'Never', '1-2 days a week'.

# **Physical Activity**

The frequency of various types of physical activity over a week was rated on a 5-point scale, with the lowest score signifying the least amount of physical activity and a score of 5 indicating high physical activity. Based on the score, we created the Low to Moderate Physical Activity (LMPA) variable [36]. Moderate-to-vigorous intensity physical activity (MVPA) was not found among our sample of children.

#### **Sociodemographic Variables**

 Table 4.1 Definitions of sociodemographic variables

Variable name	Description	Type of variable
Maternal employment	Occupation of mothers	Binary Categorical
Age group	Age of child in years	Binary Categorical
BMI of children [1]	Weight in kilograms	Categorial
	divided by the square of	
	height in feet	
Gender	Sex of child	Binary Categorical
Mothers' education	Level of education in	Categorical
	years	
Family type	Type of members living	Binary Categorical
	together under the same	
	roof	
Type of school	Public vs private	Binary Categorical
Number of siblings	Total number of siblings	Categorical
Family size	Total number of	Categorical
	members in the family	
Gross household	Total income per month	Categorical
income/month	in Bangladeshi Taka	

# 4.3.3 Statistical analysis

Pearson's chi-square test was used to determine the associations between children's diet and physical activity with maternal employment and other socioeconomic components. Multiple logistic regression models were used to assess the association of maternal employment and other socioeconomic variables with child's dietary and physical activity patterns. Separate models were used for the alternative binary outcome variables of diet - such as meeting daily

recommended portions of fruit-vegetable, milk consumption, protein consumption, fast-food consumption, skipping breakfast (in a week) - and physical activity. All analyses were conducted using STATA statistical software version 17.0. Descriptive statistics were used to summarize the sample's sociodemographic, physical activity, and dietary variables. Age-group and gender differences were examined using Mann-Whitney tests.

# 4.4 Results

# 4.4.1 Sample characteristics

A total of 424 individuals were invited to participate in the survey, and 371 completed the questionnaire. Sixty-seven replies were disqualified because they failed to include all the required sections. As a result, the analytical sample of the study included 304 mothers (response rate 71.7%), 48.7% of them were mothers of girls, 70.1% were the mother of younger children (6 to 12 years old), 68.8% were engaged in paid work, and 77.9% belonged to a family that had a monthly income higher than the national average. The mean age of young children was 8.4 (SD=1.98) years and of adolescents was 14.6 (SD=1.79) years. Table 4.2 provides information on the socio-demographic characteristics of mothers and their children.

Characteristics	Number*	Percentage
Sex of children		
Male	156	51.3
Female	148	48.7
Mean Age of children (in years)	10.5(SD=3.35)	
6-12 years (children)	213	70.1
13-18 years (adolescent)	91	29.9
BMI of children		
Underweight	121	39.80
Normal	134	44.08
Overweight	33	10.86
Obese	16	5.26
Type of School		
Private	257	84.5

# Table 4.2 Demographics of the mothers and children (N=304)

Characteristics	Number*	Percentage				
Public	47	15.5				
Type of Family						
Nuclear	247	81.25				
Extended	57	18.75				
Number of siblings						
No	69	22.70				
1	193	63.49				
2	31	10.2				
3 or more	11	3.62				
Education of mothers						
Less than primary	1	0.3				
Primary completed	2	0.7				
Secondary completed	13	4.3				
Higher secondary completed	11	3.6				
Graduation degree and above	277	91.1				
Occupation of mothers**						
Not in paid work	95	31.2				
In paid work	209	68.8				
Monthly gross family income (in BDT)						
***	16	5.3				
20,000 and below	51	16.8				
20,001- 40,000	48	15.8				
40,001- 60,000	60	19.7				
60,001- 80,000	41	13.5				
80,001-100,000	82	27				
Above 100,000						

\*Total for each variable may not be equal to n=304 due to missing values

\*\*Due to small numbers in different categories, all paid work categories were combined to 'In paid work.'

\*\*\* BDT= Bangladeshi taka ;1000 BDT = 9.68 USD (as on 13 January 2023)

# 4.4.2 Physical activity, fruit and vegetable, beverage, milk, protein consumption and breakfast habits

Significant differences were evident by age group for breakfast consumption, milk consumption and physical activity (Table 4.3). Younger children (6-12 years) skipped breakfast less and engaged more in low-to-moderate intensity physical activity (LMPA) per day compared to older adolescents. Similar results were found for milk consumption (Table 4.3). Younger children drink milk more regularly per day compared to adolescents. There were significant gender differences in daily FV consumption. Girls ate more fruit and vegetables per day compared to boys. Overall protein consumption was very low, with only 3.2% of children and adolescents having a high intake of protein. **Table 4.3** Distribution of different food consumption/day, skipping breakfast per week and Low-to-Moderate Intensity Physical Activity:

Column-wise proportion is calculated

	Total (n=304)	Boys (n=156)	Girls (n=148)	Children (n=213)	ChildrenAdolescentn=213)(n=91)		Child of employed	Child of not- employed		$\chi^2$	P value
			~ /	<b>、</b>		,	mothers (n=209)	mothers (n=95)			
Frequency of FV consumption/day											
Low	174(57.24)	102 (33.55)	72 (23.68)	) 116 (38	.16)	58 (19.08)	) 57 (18.75)	117 (38.49)	8.691	0	0.003
High	130 (42.76)	54 (17.76)	76 (25.00)	) 97 (31.9	91)	33 (10.86)	) 38 (12.50)	92 (30.26)	7		
Fast food consumption											
Low	302 (99.34)	154 (50.66)	148 (48.6	8) 212 (69	.74)	90 (29.61)	) 208 (68.42)	94 (30.92)	0.3294 (		0.566
High	02 (0.66)	2 (0.66)	0 (0.00)	1 (0.33)		1 (0.33)	1 (0.33)	1 (0.33)			
Beverage consumption											
Low	303 (99.67)	155 (50.99)	148 (48.6	8) 213(70.	213(70.07)		) 102 (33.55)	43 (14.14)	0.45	60	0.499
High	1(0.33)	1 (0.33)	0(0.00)	0.00) 0(0.00)		1 (0.33)	107 (35.20)	52 (17.11)			
Protein consumption											
Low	293 (96.38)	148 (48.68)	145 (47.70	0) 206 (67	.76)	87(28.62)	199 (65.46)	95 (31.25)	2.608	34	0.106
High	11(3.62)	8 (2.63)	3 (0.99)	7 (2.30)		4(1.32)	10 (3.29)	0 (0.00)			
Milk consumption											
Low	145(47.70)	75(24.67)	70(23.03)	93(30.5	9)	52(17.11)	102(33.55)	43(14.14)	0.01	85	0.892
high	159(52.30)	81(26.64)	78(25.66)	120 (39	.47)	39(12.83)	107(35.20)	52(17.11)			
Skip breakfast											
Low	279 (91.78)	144 (47.37)	135 (44.4	1) 202 (66	.45)	77(25.33)	192(63.16)	87(28.62)	0.119	9	0.729
high	25(8.12)	12 (3.95)	13 (4.28)	11 (3.62	2)	14 (4.61)	17(5.59)	8 (2.63)			
Low-to-Moderate Intensity F	Physical Activi	ty (LMPA)									
Low	19 (6.25)	8 (2.63)	11(3.62)	9(2.96)		10(3.29)	13 (4.28)	6 (1.97)	0.688	32	0.407
moderate	295 (93.75)	148 (48.68)	137 (45.0	7) 204 (67	.11)	81(26.64)	196 (64.47)	89 (29.28)			

#### 4.4.3 Regression Analysis

To determine which factors are associated with children's sedentary behaviour (recreational, productive, and less productive), binary logistic regression is used to estimate the likelihood that sedentary behaviour is related in the following way:

Where  $P = the probability of the event occuring; \alpha$  is the intercept parameter;  $\beta$  is the vector of slope parameter; and X is the vector of explanatory variables. The explanatory variable (X) describes some selected characteristics. A description of the variables used for the logistic regression analysis is provided in Table 1. If explanatory variables were associated with high sedentary behaviour at a 10% level of significance (P<0.10) in a bivariate analysis, they were considered for multivariate analyses. Pearson's correlation coefficient was used to test the collinearity. The odds ratios (ORs) of variables in logistic regression represent a positive association if OR> 1 and a negative association if OR<1. The variables in multivariate analyses were presented as odds ratios, 95% confidence intervals (CI), and level of significance. Marginal effects were calculated for the logistic regression. The VIF was assessed to check for multicollinearity among independent variables, following the method proposed by Midi et al., (2010) [32]. Hosmer-Lemeshow diagnostic test and goodness of fit tests (Pearson chi-square) was perform with respect to the logistic regression results. The statistical package Stata version 16.0 was used in the analyses.

Among different socioeconomic and environmental variables, we observed that diet and physical activity prevalence varied by age group, family income, number of family members, type of family, number of siblings and BMI status. Income groups and type of family were significant moderators in meeting recommended daily fruit and vegetable consumption. Children and adolescents from higher-income families were 19% (OR=1.189; 90% CI: 1.034-1.366) higher than income group BDT 20,000 to meet the recommended daily consumption of >5 portions of fruit and vegetable in this study. There is a 61% decrease in the odds of meeting the recommended daily fruit and vegetable consumption of children and adolescents living in an extended family than living in a nuclear family (OR=0.397; 90% CI: 0.198-0.796).

Age group and family size were significant moderators for skipping breakfast five times a week with odds that adolescents skipped breakfast much more than children (OR=3.22; 90% CI: 1.507-6.889). Children and adolescents living in a family consisting of more than 2-4

members had more than double the odds of skipping breakfast (OR=2.58; 90% CI: 1.073-6.238) than families with 2-4 members.

Age group, family income, and BMI status were found to be significant in daily milk consumption. Being an adolescent was related to lower odds of drinking milk everyday (OR=0.528; 90% CI: 0.330-0.844) compared with children. The odds of drinking milk daily were about 20% higher for children and adolescents from higher income families and had higher BMI status (OR=1.22; 90% CI: 1.070-1.397 and OR=1.292; 90% CI: 10081-1.657) than children and adolescents from lower income and BMI status.

The odds for daily protein intake of children and adolescents with higher BMI were about 74% higher (OR=1.742; 90% CI: 1.013-2.994; P=0.092) than the odds for the underweight children and adolescents.

The age group and the number of siblings significantly predicted the physical activity of children and adolescents in this study. The result found that the odds for adolescents were about 63% lower (OR=0.375; 90% CI: 0.125 - .977; P=0.073) than the odds for children to participate in physical activity. Children with siblings had lower odds (OR=0.537; 90% CI: 0.292-1.096; P=0.088) for participation in physical activity than children without siblings (only child) (Table 4.4)

Dependent variables	Meet >: fruit-ve	eet >5 portions of Skip uit-vegetable/day day:			Skip breakfast >5 days/week		Milk consumption			Protein consumption			Low to Moderate Intensity Physical Activity		
	Odds	0.004 GT		Odds		Odds			Odds	)dds		Odds	Odds		
	ratio	90% CI	r	ratio	90% CI		ratio	90% CI		ratio	90% CI		ratio	ratio 90% CI	
Maternal employment (ref. unpaid	1.27	0.772	2.092	0.669	0.292	1.529	0.843	0.525	1.352	3.591	0.611	21.11	0.594	0.201	1.757
working mother)												3			
Sex (ref. male)	1.197	0.775	1.849	1.247	0.587	2.646	0.82	0.538	1.250	0.412	0.128	1.329	0.676	0.282	1.622
Age group (ref. Children)	0.642	0.392	1.05	3.222 **	1.507	6.889	0.528 **	0.330	0.844	0.945	0.308	2.897	0.375 *	0.152	0.922
Income group (ref. 20,000 and below)	1.189 **	1.034	1.366	1.253	0.972	1.615	1.222 **	1.070	1.397	1.073	0.770	1.495	0.888	0.67	1.177
Family member (ref. 2-4 persons)	1.264	0.703	2.272	2.588 *	1.073	6.238	1.684	0.960	2.956	0.619	0.117	3.278	1.588	0.507	4.973
BMI (ref. underweight)	1.084	0.845	1.392	1.062	0.681	1.658	1.292 *	1.008	1.657	1.742 *	1.013	2.994	1.562	0.83	2.937
Number of siblings (ref: no siblings)	0.811	0.563	1.168	0.963	0.554	1.673	0.929	0.670	1.288	0.742	0.257	2.147	0.537 *	0.295	0.977
School type (ref. private school)	0.766	0.404	1.454	1.035	0.373	2.872	0.845	0.463	1.541	1.584	0.389	6.448	1.793	0.427	7.529
Type of family (ref. nuclear family)	0.397 **	0.198	0.796	0.408	0.125	1.329	0.855	0.462	1.584	0.621	0.084	4.571	0.864	0.27	2.763

Table 4.4:	Regression	analysis b	v dietarv	patterns and	physical	inactivity
	Ttegi ebbioni		, and the j	parter ins and	physica	

\*\*\*, \*\*, \*: Significant at 1%, 5% and 10%

#### 4.5 Discussion

Several studies have investigated the impact of a COVID-19 lockdown on children and adolescents' lifestyles and found that it may lead to a lasting impact on dietary and physical activity patterns [37,38]. Likewise, the current study examined the factors affecting the dietary and physical activity patterns of children and adolescents, differentiating by mothers' employment status during the COVID-19 lockdown in Bangladesh. Major findings in this study indicated that different socioeconomic characteristics, such as children's age, family income, type of family, family size and BMI status were determining factors of dietary patterns and physical activity among children and adolescents. However, mothers' labour market participation was not found to be linked to children's diet and physical activity habits. Many working mothers had flexibility in their work schedules due to remote work opportunities during the lockdown. With changes in routines and increased time spent at home might have shifted the family dynamics that play a significant role in shaping the diet and physical activity patterns of children and adolescents during the lockdown. These factors might have overshadowed the influence of maternal employment status.

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study that examines the underlying determinants that influence children and adolescent's dietary and physical activity habits while controlling for mothers' employment status during the COVID-19 lockdown in Bangladesh. This study found a low intake of fruits and vegetables among children and adolescents compared to the WHO's daily recommendations. Family income, and type of family appeared to be significant predictors of daily intake of fruits and vegetables. Approximately two-thirds (64%) did not meet the recommended consumption of daily fruit-vegetables. We found children and adolescents from high income families were more likely to meet the WHO's daily recommendations for fruit and vegetable consumption, compared to those from lower income families. Opposite patterns were found among children and adolescents from extended families. Recent population-based studies in Bangladesh [39] and other LMICs [40] identified low fruit and vegetable consumption among children and adolescents with almost 80% consuming insufficient fruits and vegetables. Mustafa et al. [41] found that poor consumption of fruit and vegetables was less likely among people with higher incomes. People from low-income families frequently find it difficult to consume fruit and vegetables, suggesting economic constraints in this population. The potential causes of lower intakes among the low incomes include the lower demand because of the higher price of these foods compare to energy-dense low-price foods as well as dietary cultural preferences in this region

and social factors related to poverty. More people within an extended family might be a reason for less consumption of fruit and vegetable as fruit and vegetable consumption is related to affordability [42], although further analysis is required to see if extended families could also have additional income earners. As stated earlier, food culture is a more prevalent factor than mere affordability or family structure found in other studies. We observed no significant difference in fruit and vegetable consumption between children of employed and not employed mothers in this study, contrary to earlier research [43].

We found that less than one-fifth of children and adolescents (15.4%) skip breakfast most days of the week, indicating that most have established healthy breakfast consumption habits. Children's and adolescents' breakfast consumption is strongly associated with family structures and family routines [44,45]. During the data collection period of this study, most mothers were working remotely during the COVID-19 lockdown and were not rushed to go to work, which may enable them to have breakfast together with children and might be a reason for less breakfast skipping by children, but further work is required on this. Other pressures (e.g., children at home) may also be in evidence. Aligned with previous research [45,46], this study found breakfast skippers were more likely to be adolescents than younger children. We found that children living in a family with more family members were also more likely to skip breakfast, contrasting the findings of Badrasawi et al. [47]. Authors identified family level variables such as not having someone to prepare food as a determinant of skipping breakfast. Hence, requires further investigation.

Adolescents were less likely to drink milk than younger children while children from higher incomes and higher BMI were more likely to drink milk than children from lower income and lower BMI status. Generally, teenage children have more options of beverages than younger children and tend to consume more carbonated and other drinks such as fruit juice, and fruit-flavoured drinks than milk [48]. Higher income is related to affordability; however, no association was found between milk consumption and BMI in prior research [48].

Bangladesh is one of the countries that provides more than 50% of the proteins from fish sources in the world [49]. According to Global Food Security Index (2022) report, Bangladesh ranked in 80<sup>th</sup> position out of 113 countries in the Global Food Security Index [50], however, the majority of children and adults did not get enough protein [51]. Consistent with existing studies, the current study found that children with higher BMI were more likely

to eat more protein daily. This is consistent with previous studies [52,53] which supported a relationship between high protein intake and higher BMI. The "Early protein hypothesis" explains the reason as high protein intake enhances weight gain and body fat deposition, as well as the risk of obesity and adiposity [54]. Intra-household differences in protein intake were found in a recent study in Bangladesh [51], although we did not find any significant variation suggesting further studies are required.

We did not find moderate-to-vigorous intensity physical activity (MVPA) among study participants. Results showed that Low-to-Moderate Intensity Physical Activity (LMPA) was common among Bangladeshi urban children. Data for this study were collected during the COVID-19 pandemic when children and adolescents were restricted in their outdoor movement due to state-wide lockdowns, and this may explain the decline in physical activity and the reason for not participating in MVPA by children and adolescents.

Recent studies on physical activities during periods of social distancing for COVID-19 found a significant decline in physical activity in children and adolescents [55,56]. Age-related differences found in this study are established correlates of physical activity [46,57,58] including during COVID-19 social distancing [56]. Those studies highlighted that adolescents were less likely to engage in physical activity than young children. Reasons emphasized were less support for physical activity, self-efficacy [57], lack of interest, motivation and family support [59]. Several recent studies found that the screen time of children and adolescents increased dramatically during the pandemic [37,60]. Though physical activity is considered somewhat independent of sedentary behaviour [60], during the lockdown children may have substituted physical activity with sedentarism and taken to video games, electronic devices, and TVs more than ever as they had fewer entertainment options during quarantine [38].

In this study, the number of siblings was a predictor of LMPA. It is usually expected that siblings are supportive of participating in physical activity [62]; however, current findings contrast with this. Findings from earlier research showed that Bangladeshi children had insufficient physical activity, with three of five not taking part in recommended levels [63]. During the pandemic a significant proportion of Bangladeshi people, both adults and children, were physically inactive and had high sedentary behaviours [64]. Since children's health behaviours are significantly influenced by parents' behaviours (i.e., modelling and

support), attitudes, and beliefs [65], less physically active time spent by parents and other elder members of the family may influence the younger members of the family.

We note some limitations in this study. We used the 7 days recall method to collect data on food and physical activity, and the accuracy of such data was entirely dependent on the capacity and memory of the respondents. Self-reported data are prone to over- or under-estimation. The possibility of self-presentation bias also exists. Additionally, our data may have been affected by seasonality and representativeness as it was collected during the lockdown period of COVID-19. Caution should be exercised when attempting to generalize the findings, as the data were collected using non-random sampling and did not apply post-stratification method. Differences in social, cultural, and regional factors, as well as variations in lifestyle, customs, nutritional awareness, or cooking styles may also affect these diet and physical activity patterns and were not examined in this study. Future research should also consider potential explanatory factors for diet and physical activity.

#### 4.6 Conclusion and Policy Implications

The evidence, especially in LMICs, is mixed on the association or effect of mother's employment on diet and physical activity among children and adolescents [14,66,67]. The current study found maternal employment was not associated with children's dietary and physical activity patterns in Bangladesh. Flexible work opportunities during the lockdown could have allowed mothers to better balance work responsibilities with family activities, potentially overriding the impact of their employment status on children's diet and physical activity routines. However, we found insufficient fruit and vegetable and protein intake among Bangladeshi children and adolescents. In addition to this, diet and physical activity patterns were moderated by many socioeconomic factors such as age, family income, family size, number of siblings, and family type. Findings require critical policy attention because the government of Bangladesh and UN agencies have identified child health and women's participation in economic activities as two of their top priorities. Bangladesh has largely attained self-sufficiency in food in terms of per capita calorie availability at the national level [68]. In addition to this, the indicators of malnutrition have declined over time indicating progress in achieving food and nutrition security. However, there are several emerging factors in Bangladesh such as parental education, household position in the wealth index, that are likely to worsen the child nutrition [69,70]. Diets have remained largely unbalanced with cereals still accounting for the majority portion of dietary energy intake. The National Food

and Nutrition Security Policy (NFNSP) Plan of Action 2021-2030 [68] of Bangladesh aims to establish the per capita energy and nutrient requirements for healthy diets of populations with varying ages, body sizes, gender, physical activity levels, occupations, and physiological status. This study found insufficient intake of fruit and vegetable and protein and less physical activity among Bangladeshi children and adolescents with significant disparities among age groups, family income, family size, number of siblings, family type and BMI status. Our results, therefore, suggest that policy makers should focus on the intake of specific foods that children are deprived of. We found that the national policy [68] is aligned with the findings of our study as it has a specific intervention policy targeting the diet and physical activity of children and adolescents.

The Sustainable Development Goals (3, 5 and 8 in particular)<sup>2</sup> are included in the objectives for Bangladesh to promote the development. Policy makers must appreciate the strategies that enhance maternal labour-force participation because Bangladeshi women play important roles in the food system, and their empowerment enhances both household food security and dietary diversity [71]. Findings of this study do not support the conventional perception that maternal employment has adverse consequences for young people, especially in terms of child food and physical activity habits. Interventions aimed to promote fruit, vegetable, and protein consumption of children and adolescents could potentially target enhancing family supports and attitudes.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, Sabiha Afrin, Sayan Chakrabarty, Amy B. Mullens and Stuart Biddle; Methodology, Sabiha Afrin, Sayan Chakrabarty, Amy B. Mullens and Stuart Biddle; Supervision, Sayan Chakrabarty, Amy B. Mullens and Stuart Biddle; Writing – original draft, Sabiha Afrin; Writing – review & editing, Sabiha Afrin, Sayan Chakrabarty, Amy B. Mullens and Stuart Biddle.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1.</sup> <sup>2</sup> SDG3: Ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages. SGD 5: Achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls. SDG 8: Promote sustained, inclusive and sustainable economic growth, full and productive employment and decent work for all

Funding: This research received no external funding.

**Institutional Review Board Statement:** The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and approved by the Ethics Committee of University of Southern Queensland [ref: H20REA147 dated 20/08/2020].

**Informed Consent Statement:** Informed consent was obtained from all subjects involved in the study.

**Data Availability Statement:** The data (anonymized) presented in this study are available on request from the corresponding author. The data are not publicly available due to privacy restrictions.

Acknowledgments: The authors would like to thank all participants who voluntarily took part in the survey.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

# 4.7 References

- Bulbul, T.; Hoque, M. Prevalence of childhood obesity and overweight in Bangladesh: findings from a countrywide epidemiological study. BMC Pediatr 2014, 14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2431-14-86</u>
- Leandro, C. G.; da Fonseca, E. V. da S.; de Lim, C. R.; Tchamo, M. E.; Ferreira-E-Silva, W. T. Barriers and Enablers That Influence overweight/obesity/obesogenic behavior in adolescents from Lower-Middle Income countries: A systematic review. Food Nutr Bull 2019, 40, 562–571. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1177/0379572119853926
- Poskitt, E. M. E. Childhood obesity in low- and middle-income countries. Paediatr Int Child Health 2014, 34, 239–249. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1179/2046905514y.0000000147
- Ng, M.; Fleming, T.; Robinson, M.; Thomson, B.; Graetz, N.; Margono, C.; Mullany, E. C.; Biryukov, S.; Abbafati, C.; Abera, S. F.; Abraham, J. P. et al. Global, regional, and national prevalence of overweight and obesity in children and adults during 1980-2013: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet 2014, 384, 766–781. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60460-8</u>
- Popkin, B. M.; Gordon-Larsen, P. The nutrition transition: worldwide obesity dynamics and their determinants. Int J Obes 2004., 28, S2–S9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ijo.0802804</u>
- Das, P.; Horton, R. Rethinking our approach to physical activity. Lancet 2012, 380, 89– 190. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(12)61024-1
- Funtikova, A. N.; Navarro, E.; Bawaked, R. A.; Fíto, M.; Schröder, H. Impact of diet on cardiometabolic health in children and adolescents. J Nutr 2015, 14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12937-015-0107-z</u>
- Meyer, S-C. Maternal employment and childhood overweight in Germany. Econ Hum Biol 2016, 23, 84–102. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ehb.2016.05.003</u>
- Janssen, I.; LeBlanc, A. G. Systematic review of the health benefits of physical activity and fitness in school-aged children and youth. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2010, 7, 40:1-40:16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-7-40</u>
- Wang, T.; Cao, S.; Li, D.; Chen, F.; Jiang, Q.; Zeng, J. Association between dietary patterns and cognitive ability in Chinese children aged 10–15 years: evidence from the 2010 China Family Panel Studies. BMC Pub Health 2021, 21,2212. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-12209-2

- Cawley, J.; Liu, F. Maternal employment and childhood obesity: A search for mechanisms in time use data. Econ Hum Biol **2012**, 10, 352–364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ehb.2012.04.009</u>
- Datar, A.; Nicosia, N.; Shier, V. Maternal work and children's diet, activity, and obesity. Soc Sci Med 2014, 107, 196–204. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.12.022</u>
- Anderson, P. M. Parental employment, family routines and childhood obesity. Econ Hum Biol 2012, 10, 340–351. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ehb.2012.04.006</u>
- Baten, J.; Böhm, A. Children's Height and Parental Unemployment: A Large-Scale Anthropometric Study on Eastern Germany, 1994–2006. Ger Econ Rev 2010, 11, 1–24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0475.2009.00478.x</u>
- Afrin, S.; Mullens, A. B.; Chakrabarty, S.; Bhoumik, L.; Biddle, S. J. H. Dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children of employed mothers: A systematic review. Prev Med Rep 2021, 24, 101607.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101607">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101607</a>
- Bianchi, S. M. Maternal Employment and Time with Children: Dramatic Change or Surprising Continuity? Demography 2000, 37, 401–414. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1353/dem.2000.0001
- Fitzsimons, E.; Pongiglione, B. The impact of maternal employment on children's weight: Evidence from the UK. SSM Popul Health 2019, 7, 100333. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1016/j.ssmph.2018.100333
- The World Bank. Labor force participation rate, female (% of female population ages 15+) (modeled ILO estimate) – Bangladesh | Data (2022). Available online: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.TLF.CACT.FE.ZS?locations=BD</u> (accessed on 7 May 2022)
- Jakaria, M.; Bakshi, R. K.; Hasan, M. M. Is maternal employment detrimental to children's nutritional status? Evidence from Bangladesh. Rev Dev Econ 2021, 26, 85– 111. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/rode.12819</u>
- Win, H.; Shafique, S.; Mizan, S.; Wallenborn, J.; Probst-Hensch, N.;Fink, G. Association between mother's work status and child stunting in urban slums: a cross-sectional assessment of 346 child-mother dyads in Dhaka, Bangladesh (2020). Archives Pub Health 2022, 80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13690-022-00948-6</u>
- Hussain, T.; Smith, J. The relationship between maternal work and other socioeconomic factors and child health in Bangladesh. Public Health 1999., 113, 299–302. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0033-3506(99)00184-5</u>

- Afroze, F.; Haque, M.; Banu, S. H.; Alam, R. Children with Behavioral Problem and/or Cognitive Deficit: It's Correlation with Maternal Employment. J enam med col. 2022, 10, 143–152. <u>https://doi.org/10.3329/jemc.v10i3.59355</u>
- Mustary, N.; Haque, Md. M. Studies on behavioral problem of children: effects of occupational and socio-demographic characteristics of working mother in Dhaka city, Bangladesh. Eur J Med Health Sci 2021, 3, 72–78. https://doi.org/10.34104/ejmhs.021.072078
- Rahman, S. Md. M.; Kabir, I.; Bhuyan, H. M.; Akter, D. B.; Hossain, S. M. Prevalence and determinants of childhood obesity in Dhaka city. Bangladesh Med Res Counc Bull 2019, 45, 68–80. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.3329/bmrcb.v45i2.42534
- 25. Akhtar, G.; Khanam, A.; & Rahman, M. A. Prevalence, Risk factors identification & parent's concerness of the consequences of childhood overweight & obesity in an urban area of Dhaka, Bangladesh. J Med Sci Clin Res 2021, 09, https://doi.org/10.18535/jmscr/v9i11.13
- Savage, J.S; Fisher, J.O.; Birch, L.L. Parental Influence on Eating Behavior: Conception to Adolescence. J. Law Med. Ethics 2007, 35, 22–34. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1748-720X.2007.00111.x
- Tammelin, R.; Yang, X.; Leskinen, E.; Kankaanpaa, A.; Hirvensalo, M.; Tammelin, T.; Raitakari, O. Tracking of physical activity from early childhood through youth into adulthood. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 2014, 46, 955–962.
- Islam, N. An Introduction to Sampling Methods: Theory & Application. 2005. (1st ed., pp. 84-85). Dhaka: Mullick & Brothers
- Dan, L.; Hong, J. L.; Yu, Y. Z.; Qian, Z.; Fen, G. J.; Ping, G. D.; Dan, G. D.; Quan, L. S.; Hua, Z. W. Food Frequency Questionnaire for Chinese children aged 12-17 years: validity and reliability. Biomed J Environ Sci 2019, 32, 486–495. <u>https://doi</u>.org/doi: 10.3967/bes2019.066
- Olukotun, O.; Seal, N. A Systematic Review of Dietary Assessment Tools for Children Age 11 Years And Younger. ICAN: Infant Child Adolesc Nutr 2015, 7, 139–147. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1941406415584819</u>
- Kowalski, K. C.; Crocker, P. R. E.; Kowalski, N. P. Convergent Validity of the Physical Activity Questionnaire for Adolescents. Pediatr Exerc Sci 1997, 9, 342–352. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/pes.9.4.342</u>

- Nahar, Q.; Choudhury, S.; Faruque, O.; Siddiquee, M. A.; Mannan, M. A.; Bhattacharjee, L. Dietary guidelines for Bangladesh. Bangladesh Institute of Research and Rehabilitation in Diabetes (2013), Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders (BIRDEM).
- 33. WHO. Diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases. WHO Technical Report Series, 916, 2003. In Joint WHO/FAO Expert Consultation. Available online: <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/42665</u> accessed on 23 August 2022.
- 34. Barton, B. A.; Eldridge, A. L.; Thompson, D.; Affenito, S. G.; Striegel-Moore, R. H.; Franko, D. L.; Albertson, A. M.; Crockett, S. J. The Relationship of Breakfast and Cereal Consumption to Nutrient Intake and Body Mass Index: The National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Growth and Health Study 2005, J Am Diet Assoc, 105, 1383–1389. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jada.2005.06.003</u>
- Liu, J.; Hwang, W.-T.; Dickerman, B.; Compher, C. Regular breakfast consumption is associated with increased IQ in kindergarten children. Early Hum Dev 2013, 89, 257– 262. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2013.01.006</u>
- Kowalski, K. C.; Crocker, P. R. E.; Donen, R. M. The Physical Activity Questionnaire for Older Children (PAQ-C) and Adolescents (PAQ-A) Manual 2004, 87, 1–38, Saskatoon: College of Kinesiology, University of Saskatchewan.
- Xiang, M.; Zhang, Z.; Kuwahara, K. Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on children and adolescents' lifestyle behavior larger than expected. Prog. Cardiovasc. Dis. 2020, 63, 531-532. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcad.2020.04.013</u>
- Rossi, L.; Behme, N.; Breuer, C. Physical Activity of Children and Adolescents during the COVID-19 Pandemic—A Scoping Review. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2021, 18, 11440. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.3390/ijerph182111440
- 39. Salwa, M.; Subaita, F.; Choudhury, S. R.; Khalequzzaman, M.; Al Mamun, M. A.; Bhuiyan, M. R.; Haque, M. A. Fruit and vegetables consumption among school-going adolescents: Findings from the baseline survey of an intervention program in a semiurban area of Dhaka, Bangladesh. PloS One **2021**, 16, e0252297. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0252297</u>
- Darfour-Oduro, S. A.; Buchner, D. M.; Andrade, J. E.; Grigsby-Toussaint, D. S. A comparative study of fruit and vegetable consumption and physical activity among adolescents in 49 Low-and-Middle-Income Countries. Sci Rep 2018, 8, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-19956-0
- 41. Mustafa, S.; Haque, C. E.; Baksi, S. Low Daily Intake of Fruits and Vegetables in Rural and Urban Bangladesh: Influence of Socioeconomic and Demographic Factors, Social

Food Beliefs and Behavioural Practices. Nutrients **2021**, 13, 2808. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13082808

- Miller, V.; Yusuf, S.; Chow, C. K.; Dehghan, M.; Corsi, D. J.; Lock, K.; Popkin, B.; Rangarajan, S.; Khatib, R.; Lear, S. A.; et al. Availability, affordability, and consumption of fruits and vegetables in 18 countries across income levels: findings from the Prospective Urban Rural Epidemiology (PURE) study. Lancet Glob Health 2016. 4, e695–e703. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2214-109x(16)30186-3
- 43. Hawkins, S. S.; Cole. T. J. Law, C. Examining the relationship between maternal employment and health behaviours in 5-year-old British children. J Epidemiol Community Health 2009, 63, 999–1004. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2008.084590</u>
- 44. Pearson, N.; Atkin, A. J.; Biddle, S. J.; Gorely, T.; Edwardson, C. Patterns of adolescent physical activity and dietary behaviours. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2009, 6, 45:1-45:7. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1186/1479-5868-6-45
- 45. Sincovich, A.; Moller, H.; Smithers, L.; Brushe, M.; Lassi, Z. S.; Brinkman, S. A.; Gregory, T. Prevalence of breakfast skipping among children and adolescents: a crosssectional population level study. BMC Pediatrics 2022, 22, 220:1-220:10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-022-03284-4</u>
- Pearson, N.; Biddle, S. J. H.; Gorely, T. Family correlates of breakfast consumption among children and adolescents. A systematic review. Appetite 2009, 52, 1–7. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1016/j.appet.2008.08.006
- Badrasawi, M.; Anabtawi, O.; Al-Zain, Y. Breakfast characteristics, perception, and reasons of skipping among 8<sup>th</sup> and 9<sup>th</sup>-grade students at governmental schools, Jenin governance, West Bank. BMC Nutr 2021, 7, 42:1-42:10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40795-021-00451-1</u>
- Forshee, R. A.; Storey, M. L. Total beverage consumption and beverage choices among children and adolescents. Int J Food Sci Nutr 2003, 54, 297–307. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09637480120092143</u>
- Ahmed Q. How Bangladesh can achieve protein sufficiency [Internet]. The Business Standard. 2021, Available online: <u>https://www.tbsnews.net/thoughts/how-bangladesh-</u> <u>can-achieve-protein-sufficiency-233608</u> (accessed on 6 Jan 2023).
- 50. Global Food Security Index 2022 [Internet]. **2022**, Available online: <u>https://impact.economist.com/sustainability/project/food-security-</u>

index/reports/Economist Impact GFSI 2022 Global Report Sep 2022.pdf (accessed on 6 Jan 2023).

- Ahmed AU, Bakhtiar MM, Ali M, Ghostlaw J, Nguyen PH. Trends and Inequities in Food, Energy, Protein, Fat, and Carbohydrate Intakes in Rural Bangladesh. The Journal of Nutrition. 2022, 152, 2591–2603. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxac198</u>
- Febriani, R. T.; Soesetidjo, A.; Tiyas, F. W. Consumption of Fat, Protein, and Carbohydrate Among Adolescent with Overweight / Obesity. Matern Child Health J 2019, 4, 70–76. <u>https://doi.org/10.26911/thejmch.2019.04.02.02</u>
- Koletzko, B.; Demmelmair, H.; Grote, V.; Prell, C.; Weber, M. High protein intake in young children and increased weight gain and obesity risk1. Am J Clin Nutr 2016, 103, 303–304. <u>https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.115.128009</u>
- Koletzko, B.; Chourdakis, M.; Grote, V.; Hellmuth, C.; Prell, C.; Rzehak, P.; Uhl, O.; Weber, M. Regulation of Early Human Growth: Impact on Long-Term Health. Ann Nutr Metab 2014, 65, 101–109. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1159/000365873
- 55. Elnaggar, R. K.; Alqahtani, B. A.; Mahmoud, W. S.; Elfakharany, M. S. Physical Activity in Adolescents During the Social Distancing Policies of the COVID-19 Pandemic. Asia Pac J Public Health **2020**, 32, 491-494. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1010539520963564</u>
- 56. Zenic, N.; Taiar, R.; Gilic, B.; Blazevic, M.; Maric, D.; Pojskic, H.; Sekulic, D. Levels and Changes of Physical Activity in Adolescents during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Contextualizing Urban vs. Rural Living Environment. Appl Sci 2020, 10, 3997. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.3390/app10113997
- Craggs, C.; Corder, K.; van Sluijs, E. M. F.; Griffin, S. J. Determinants of Change in Physical Activity in Children and Adolescents. Am J Prev Med 2011, 40, 645–658. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2011.02.025</u>
- Uddin, R.; Khan, A.; Burton, N. W. Prevalence and sociodemographic patterns of physical activity among Bangladeshi young adults. J Health Popul Nutr 2017, 36, 31:1-31:9. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1186/s41043-017-0108-y
- Gilic, B.; Ostojic, L.; Corluka, M., Volaric, T.; Sekulic, D. Contextualizing Parental/Familial Influence on Physical Activity in Adolescents before and during COVID-19 Pandemic: A Prospective Analysis. Children 2020, 7, 125:1-125:14. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/children7090125</u>

- Trott, M.; Driscoll, R.; Irlado, E.; Pardhan, S. Changes and correlates of screen time in adults and children during the COVID-19 pandemic: A systematic review and metaanalysis 2022, E Clinical Med, 48: 101452. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2022.101452
- Tremblay, M. S.; Aubert, S.; Barnes, J. D.; Saunders, T. J.; Carson, V.; Latimer-Cheung, A. E.; Chastin, S. F. M.; Altenburg, T. M.; Chinapaw, M. J. M. Sedentary Behavior Research Network (SBRN) – Terminology Consensus Project process and outcome. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act **2017**, 14, 75:1-75:17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-017-0525-8</u>
- Kracht, C. L.; Sisson, S. B. Sibling influence on children's objectively measured physical activity: a meta-analysis and systematic review. BMJ Open Sport Exerc Med 2018, 4, e000405. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1136/bmjsem-2018-000405
- 63. WHO. Active Healthy Kids Bangladesh Physical Activity for Children and Youth 2018 Bangladesh Report Card. Available online: <u>https://www.activehealthykids.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2018/11/bangladesh-report-card-short-form-2018.pdf</u> (accessed on 12 November 2022).
- Rahman, Md. E.; Islam, Md. S.; Bishwas, Md. S.; Moonajilin, Mst. S.; Gozal, D. Physical inactivity and sedentary behaviors in the Bangladeshi population during the COVID-19 pandemic: An online cross-sectional survey. Heliyon 2020., 6, e05392. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e05392</u>
- 65. Tinsley, B. J. How children learn to be healthy. In Choice Reviews Online 2003, (Issue 02). Cambridge University Press. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.5860/choice.41-0966
- Oddo, V. M.; Ickes, S. B. Maternal employment in low- and middle-income countries is associated with improved infant and young child feeding. Am J Clin Nutr 2018, 107, 335–344. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqy001
- 67. Sethi, D.; Sehgal, S.; Mehta, D. Maternal employment and children's nutrition-a study from Haryana. Ann Agri Biol Res **2014**, 19, 614–617.
- National Food and Nutrition Security Policy Plan of Action (2021-2030). Available online: <u>Https://Bnnc.portal.gov.bd</u>.: (accessed on 1 September 2021). <u>https://bnnc</u>.portal.gov.bd/sites/default/files/files/bnnc.portal.gov.bd/policies/eed9a250\_f 715\_4b19\_819b\_e99ae390042e/2022-01-09-07-20-299dd6227a2500df767582f679566f4a.pdf
- 69. Md Tahidur Rahman, Md Jahangir Alam, Ahmed N, Dulal Chandra Roy, Sultana P. Trend of risk and correlates of under-five child undernutrition in Bangladesh: an analysis based on Bangladesh Demographic and Health Survey data, 2007–2017/2018. *BMJ*

*Open*. 2023;13(6): e070480-e070480. Doi: <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2022-070480

- 70. Chowdhury TR, Chakrabarty S, Rakib M, Afrin S, Saltmarsh S, Winn S. Factors associated with stunting and wasting in children under 2 years in Bangladesh. *Heliyon*. 2020;6(9):e04849. Doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04849
- 71. Sraboni, E.; Quisumbing, A. R.; Ahmed, A. U. How Empowered are Bangladeshi
   Women in the Agricultural Setting? Empirical Evidence using a New Index. Bangladesh
   Dev Stud 2014, 37, 1–25. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/26538638</u>

#### 4.8 Links and implications for next study

Female labour force participation is an important component for economic drive in LMICs, however, it depends on many factors, such as social norms, education levels, fertility rates, and facilities available for childcare. These factors have a complex relationship with female labour force participation, especially for married women. Given these constraints, over the past years the rate of labour force participation among married women has risen in Bangladesh (Mahmud & Bidisha, 2018). Since mothers are the main caregiver of the children, the effects of mothers' employment on children's food intake patterns, and activity patterns are an important policy question as these lifestyle behaviours has short- and long-term impacts on health and wellbeing over the life course (Ekelund et al., 2018; Park et al., 2020). The findings of this research will contribute to existing literature and improve the knowledge by examining the household and maternal characteristics that have an impact on child dietary patterns and physical activity at the individual level in this country.

Several studies have suggested that Bangladesh is experiencing a double burden of overweight among children and adolescents, especially in urban areas (Biswas et al., 2016; Bulbul & Hoque, 2014; Khan, Burton & Trost, 2017). In addition to this, high sedentary behaviour is evident among young population in Bangladesh (Khan, Burton & Trost, 2017). There is limited research in Bangladesh related to maternal employment focusing on the dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviours of children and adolescents as pathway variables of childhood obesity. As such the next study was conducted a quantitative analysis to explore the nature and context of sedentary behaviour in urban Bangladeshi children and adolescents.

# CHAPTER 5: SEDENTARY BEHAVIOURS OF CHILDREN DURING THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC AND THEIR ASSOCIATION WITH MATERNAL EMPLOYMENT IN BANGLADESH: A CROSS-SECTIONAL STUDY

The revised version of this study has been submitted to the journal "PLoS ONE" and is currently under review. The submitted version of the manuscript is included in this thesis. It is formatted in accordance with the Vancouver guidelines as specified in the journal.

#### 5.1 Abstract

#### Background

To prevent the spread of COVID-19, a country-wide lockdown was instigated in Bangladesh. During the pandemic, Bangladesh had 543 days of school closures, which is likely to have had a substantial impact on young people's lifestyles, including time spent in sedentary behaviour. Existing studies have shown an association between children's sedentary behaviour and maternal employment. However, there are no data on the relationship between sedentary behaviour and maternal employment among Bangladeshi school-aged children during the pandemic. This study investigated the patterns of sedentary behaviour among children aged 6-18 years (M=10; SD=3.12) in Bangladesh, and their relationship with maternal employment status.

#### Methods

A cross-sectional study with 383 children (50.4% female) was undertaken between February and September 2021. Sedentary behaviours were assessed using the 7-day Adolescent Sedentary Activity Questionnaire (ASAQ). Mothers were the proxy respondents. Logistic regression estimates the association using odds ratios and 95% confidence intervals (CI). Statistical significance was considered at p < 0.05.

#### Result

During the pandemic, 81% of children and adolescents had high recreational sedentary behaviour (>2 hours/day), 49% had high 'productive' sedentary behaviour (>369 min/day) and 50% had high 'less productive' sedentary behaviour (>257 min/day). As expected, multiple logistic regression showed that recreational, productive, and less productive sedentarism were more likely among older children (13-18 years) throughout the week.
During the weekend days, boys were more likely to engage in recreational, productive, and less productive sedentary behaviour than they were during the weekdays. Children sedentary behaviour was not associated with maternal employment status. A potential explanation could be most mothers could work from home at the beginning of the pandemic, leading to a better balance between work responsibilities and family activities, and notable influence on their children's screen time.

## Conclusion

Young and older children in Bangladesh exhibited high levels of sedentary behaviour during COVID-19 lockdowns. Age and sex were the determining factors of high levels of sedentary behaviour. Effective interventions targeting schools and parents need to consider minimizing the sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents.

## 5.2 Introduction

Any waking behaviour that requires  $\leq 1.5$  metabolic equivalents (METs) of energy expenditure in a sitting, reclining, or resting posture is referred to as sedentary behaviour [1]. In practical terms, it is low energy sitting. There is a growing concern about children's sedentary behaviour as several chronic health issues in children, including cardiometabolic risk factors, obesity, and a lack of physical fitness have been linked to sedentarism [2-4], and the behaviours may track into adulthood [5]. Regular physical activity, on the other hand, has proven to be important for children's and adolescents' healthy growth and development [6]. Since physical activity is somewhat independent of sedentary behaviour [1,7]; it is possible that even children who meet physical activity recommendations are unaware of the health risks associated with excessive sedentary behaviour [8,9]. According to guidelines, children and adolescents recreational screen time should not be more than 2 hours daily [10,11]. Despite this, young people spend more time in low energy sitting than is recommended [9,12,13].

Globally, 166 countries required school closures during the COVID-19 pandemic, affecting over 1.5 billion young people (over 80% of enrolled students) [14]. Bangladesh mandated school closures from March 2020. During this period, schools provided students with remote learning opportunities. Evidence has shown that this change has had a significant impact on children's lifestyles [15]. Restrictions on going outside and to school have an impact on the activity patterns of children and adolescents. A scoping review of 130 papers showed that 52.3% of children and adolescents use more than the recommended 2 hours per day of

recreational screen time, averaging 3.6 hours per day [16]. The COVID-19 restrictions may have worsened the situation of young people's sedentary behaviour [15]. Research revealed a considerable rise in screen time and sedentary behaviour among young individuals during the pandemic [15], with an increase estimated at 20-66% [17,18]. According to a survey on Chinese children and adolescents aged 6-17 years old conducted before (January 2020) and after (March 2020) the COVID-19 pandemic lockdown, overall screen time increased by almost 30 hours per week, with a 23.6% rise in total high screen time (>2 hours/day) [18]. Another study of 211 American parents of children aged 5-13 years old found that children spent 90 minutes/day sitting for remote learning/online school activities and >8 hours /day sitting for leisure activities [19]. However, it is logical to assume that not all sedentary behaviours are necessarily 'bad'. The literature has tended to investigate prolonged periods of low energy sitting from a health viewpoint, with much evidence suggesting negative outcomes if sedentary time is high. But some sedentary behaviours, such as reading or studying, could be perceived as being 'productive' use of time, or even necessary. Differentiating what might be seen as 'productive' and 'less productive' behaviours might be fruitful.

Prior research highlighted maternal employment as one possible determinant of children's sedentary behaviour. For example, Fitzsimons and Pongiglione [20] found more sedentary behaviour among children whose mothers were employed. Datar et al., (2014) [21] demonstrated deterioration in sedentarism among children whose mothers work more. Mothers' time allocation to their children's activities may be influenced by their employment. More working hours of mothers can be associated with more sedentary time of children as children spend more time with nonparental caregivers or are unsupervised, which may influence their behaviour patterns, such as choosing to spend time in sedentary behaviour [22]. Despite evidence suggesting that there are plausible mechanisms through which maternal employment could be associated with child sedentary behaviour, few studies examine this relationship in low-to-middle-income countries (LMICs), where a high proportion of the young population is engaged in sedentary behaviour [13]. Further, the COVID-19 pandemic may make the situation far worse because of measures such as lockdowns and school closures. For example, in Bangladesh, the pandemic has affected around 38 million students as schools were closed for 543 days [23,24]. Thus, the objective of this study is to identify the common types of what could be considered recreational,

productive (purposeful) and less productive sedentary behaviours among Bangladeshi children during the pandemic and examine the differences by maternal employment status.

### 5.3 Methods

Cross-sectional data for this study were collected from three locations in Bangladesh: Dhaka, Sylhet, and Mymensingh between February-September 2021, during the first country-wide COVID-19 lockdown in Bangladesh. During the data collection period, 198 of 242 days were under lockdown.

#### 5.3.1. Sampling design

The representative sample is based on research questions. In selecting the sample, we consider mothers, the proxy respondents, of children and adolescents (6-18 years old). We consider this age group because, over 80% of adolescents worldwide did not meet the recommended levels of daily physical activity [25]. While Bangladeshi children and adolescents had a relatively lower prevalence of insufficient physical activity than the global trend, it was still high at 66% [25]. Additionally, studies examining changes in sedentary behaviour over time suggest that sedentary behaviour increases with age [26,27]. Hence, we are targeting children aged 6 to 18 years. Mothers were included in the survey if they (i) have a child aged 6 to 18 years, did not have a chronic medical condition, (ii) currently reside in any of the selected cities, and (iii) working and non-working women from all walks of society. By using 95% CI (two-sided), 5% margin of error and 50% standard deviation, the sample size determined 385 participants were suitable for this study. Further, we considered a 10% nonresponse rate, resulting in a desired sample size of (385+10%) =423.5~424. The sample size calculation for this study is given in supporting information S1.

## 5.3.2. Participants and settings

Participants were recruited from principal researcher networks and their referrals. The list of participants included 712 people. Due to the need for physical distancing, participants were sent an email containing a consent form and survey information sheet to ascertain whether they were interested in participating. Mothers who provided written consent to participate received the survey questionnaire via paper mail, e-mail, or WhatsApp attachment, depending on their preference, and returned it the same way seven days later. The survey was available in English and Bengali (the local language).

A total of 590 mothers agreed to participate in the survey. Among them, 417 mothers completed the questionnaire, with 32 responses were excluded for failure to complete the required sections (characteristics of excluded responders are given in the S2 Table), and two responses were disqualified for reporting sitting time exceeding 24 hours. The analytical sample included 383 participants (65% response rate). The Ethics Committee of the host university approved the study [ref: H20REA147] on 20 August 2020.

## 5.3.3.Outcome measures: sedentary behaviour

Mothers completed the Adolescent Sedentary Activity Questionnaire (ASAQ) over seven days. The ASAQ is a reliable and valid tool for assessing sedentary behaviour, and has been used successfully in Bangladesh [13,25]. Mothers reported the duration (in minutes) of different sedentary activities children spent on typical weekdays and weekend days. We divided the days of the week since research suggests differences in children's sedentary time on weekdays and weekends [26]. Participants' reports of children's sedentary behaviour were classified into three categories: (1) recreational sedentary behaviour, including viewing television/video, using computer/internet for fun, and playing video games; (2) productive sedentary behaviour, including classroom sitting (online), doing homework not on the computer , using computer for homework , private lessons (tutor), reading for leisure, travel by car/bus/motorcycle/rickshaw, doing crafts/hobbies, and playing/practicing a musical instrument; and (3) less productive sedentary behaviour, including watching TV/videos/cinema, playing video games, using computer for fun, sitting with friends and talking on phone. The weighted average of 7 days sitting time was used to calculate total daily sedentary time:

[school-day sedentary time  $\times$  5] + [weekend-day sedentary time  $\times$  2]/7).

#### 5.3.4. Statistical analysis

The characteristics of children were summarized using descriptive statistics. Maternal employment status was categorised as mothers 'in paid employment' and 'not in paid employment'. Children were divided into two groups: younger children (6-12 years) and older children (13-18 years) as evidence shows sedentary behaviour changes with age [27,28]. To determine which factors are associated with children's sedentary behaviour (recreational, productive, and less productive), binary logistic regression is used to estimate the likelihood that sedentary behaviour is related in the following way:

Logit (P) = 
$$ln \frac{P}{1-P} = \alpha + \beta' X$$

Where P = the probability of the event occuring;  $\alpha$  is the intercept parameter;  $\beta$  is the vector of slope parameter; and X is the vector of explanatory variables. The explanatory variable (X) describes some selected characteristics. A description of the variables used for the logistic regression analysis is provided in Table 5.1. If explanatory variables were associated with high sedentary behaviour at a 10% level of significance (P<0.10) in a bivariate analysis, they were considered for multiple regression. Pearson's correlation coefficient was used to test the collinearity. The odds ratios (ORs) of variables in logistic regression represent a positive association if OR> 1 and a negative association if OR<1. The variables in multiple ate regression analyses were presented as odds ratios, 95% confidence intervals (CI), and level of significance. Hosmer-Lemeshow diagnostic test was performed to check model fitness. The VIF was assessed to check for multicollinearity among independent variables, following the method proposed by Midi et al., (2010) [29]. Marginal effects were calculated for the logistic regression. The statistical package Stata version 16.0 was used in the analyses.

Variable name	Variable description	Type of variable	2
Recreational	Time watching TV, watching videos	Binary	High vs Low
sedentary	/cinema / playing video games, and	Categorical	
behaviour	using computer for fun.		
Productive	Time for Classroom sitting (online),	Binary	High vs low
sedentary	doing homework not on the computer,	Categorical	
behaviour	using computer for homework, private		
	lessons (tutor), reading for leisure,		
	travel (car /bus/motorcycle/ rickshaw),		
	doing crafts or hobbies and playing/		
	practicing musical instrument.		
Less productive	Time for watch TV, watching videos/	Binary	High Vs low
sedentary	cinema/playing video games, using	Categorical	
behaviour	computer for fun, sitting around (chat		

 Table 5.1 Variable definitions used for econometric analysis.

	with	friends/on	the	phone/		
	chilling	/relax).				
Maternal	Occupa	tion of mothers			Binary	In paid
employment status					Categorical	employment vs
						not in paid
						employment
Age group	Age of	child in years			Binary	Younger
					Categorical	children vs
						older children
Gender	Sex of o	child			Binary	Male vs female
					Categorical	
Own smartphones	Child o	wns a smartpho	ne		Binary	Yes vs no
					Categorical	

## **5.4 Results**

A total of 383 participants were studied, including 278 children (6-12 years) and 105 adolescents (13-18 years). Among them, 37.3% were the offspring of employed mothers, and the sample was approximately equal by sex (50.39% female). The proportion of employed mothers in the sample (37%) is comparable to the employment rate in women in Bangladesh (World Bank, 2023). The average age was 10 years (SD = 3.12). Daily sedentary behaviour accounted for around 11 hours of waking time. Of the 383 children, 80.68% had a high level of recreational sedentary behaviour according to guidelines (i.e., >2 hours/day) (Table 5.2).

**Table 5.2** Proportion of children of employed and not employed mothers engaged in different

 types of sedentary behaviour across 7 days.

	Not Employed	Employed	Total	P value		
	(239)	(142)				
Recreational sedent	Recreational sedentary behaviour/day					
Low (≤2 h/day)	48 (12.6%)	26 (6.82%)	74 (19.42%)	P = 0.672		
High (> 2h/day)	191 (50.13%)	116 (30.45%)	307 (80.58%)	_		
Productive sedentary behaviour /day						
Low(≤240min/day)	129 (33.86%)	67 (17.59%)	196 (51.44%)	P=0.200		

High(>241min/day)	110 (28.87%)	75 (19.69%)	185(48.56%)					
Less productive sedentary behaviour /day								
Low	131 (34.38%)	61 (16.01%)	192 (50.39%)	P=0.025				
(≤280min/day)								
High(>280min/day)	108 (28.35%)	81 (21.26%)	189 (49.61%)					
Age group								
6-12 years	194 (50.92%)	79 (20.73%)	273 (71.65%)	P = 0.000				
13-18 years	45 (11.81%)	63 (16.54%)	108 (28.35%)					
Sex								
Boy	104 (27.3%)	83 (21.78%)	187 (49.08%)	P=0.005				
Girl	135 (35.43%)	59 (15.49%)	194(50.92%)					

#### 5.4.1. Recreational sedentary behaviour

The results of testing associations with children's sedentary behaviours are shown in Tables 5.3 and 5.4 for weekdays and weekend days, respectively. To investigate relationships between binary recreational sedentary behaviour (high vs. low) and each of the explanatory variables (i.e., Maternal employment status, Age group, Sex, and Own smartphones), recreational sedentary behaviour was considered high if daily sedentary time was more than 2 hours, based on current guidelines [10,11]. Multiple regression estimate shows a positive association between children's recreational sedentary behaviour and maternal employment. The estimated odds ratio of the maternal employment status is 1.219 on weekdays. This means, on weekdays that the odds of recreational sedentary behaviour of children having mothers in paid employment is higher by 21%, although this is not significant.

Sex significantly predicted the recreational sedentary behaviour of children. Multiple regression analysis showed that during weekdays, boys were 0.31 times less likely to be high in recreational sedentary behaviour (OR=0.31, 95% CI=0.185-0.518, p=000) compared to girls (Table 5.3). However, on weekend days boys were 1.8 times more (OR=1.81, 95% CI=1.07-3.07, p=0.027) likely to take part in recreational sedentary behaviour (Table 5.4).

#### 5.4.2 Productive sedentary behaviour

'Productive' sedentary behaviour was dichotomized into low and high levels around the median [30,31]. On weekdays, productive sedentary behaviour was low if  $\leq$ 480minutes/day and high if >480 minutes/day. On weekends it was low if  $\leq$  240 minutes/day and high if >240

minutes/day. The estimated odds ratio for the age group was 2.21 on weekdays (Table 5.3), while on weekend days, it was 2.35 (Table 5.4). This suggests that the odds of productive sedentary behaviour were higher by more than half (55% and 57%) for older children both on weekdays and weekends. The estimated odds ratio for sex was 1.83 on weekend days suggesting the likelihood (odds) of productive sedentary behaviour of a boy was higher by a factor of 1.83 on weekend days. There was no significant predictor of productive sedentary on weekdays.

**Table 5.3** Logistic regression results of bivariate regression estimates for the probability of sedentary behaviour on Weekdays.

		Bivariate	e Estimate		
		Odds	95	% CI	P value
Recreational sedent	ary behaviour	ratio			
Intercept					
Maternal	Not in paid employment	1.848	1.111	3.073	0.018
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	1.821	1.039	3.192	0.036
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	0.283	.170	.469	0.000
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	1.826	1.099	3.036	0.020
Productive sedenta	ry behaviour				
Maternal	Not in paid employment	1.726	1.126	2.647	0.012
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	2.498	1.583	3.942	0.000
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	.669	0.441	1.016	0.059
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	1.798	0.358	0.615	0.000
Less productive sed	entary behaviour				
Intercept					
Maternal	Not in paid employment	1.804	1.186	2.745	0.006
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	2.024	1.287	3.181	0.002
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	0.433	0.287	0.652	0.000
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	1.689	1.112	2.566	0.014

Table 5.4 Logistic regression results of multivariate regression estimates for theprobability of sedentary behaviour on Weekdays.

		Estimate	ed value		
		Odds	95	95% CI P va	
Recreational sedent	ary behaviour	ratio			
Intercept		4.73			
Maternal	Not in paid employment	1.219	.118	12.655	0.868
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	1.421	.7819	2.583	0.249
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	0.31	0.185	0.518	0.000
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	1.219	0.118	12.655	0.868
Productive sedentary behaviour					
Intercept		0.46			
Maternal	Not in paid employment	0.34	0.031	3.74	0.381
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	2.21	1.37	3.56	0.001
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	0.77	0.49	1.19	0.239
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	4.09	0.378	44.34	0.246
Less productive sed	entary behaviour				
Intercept		0.93			
Maternal	Not in paid employment	3.75	.37	37.89	0.263
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	1.71	1.06	2.757	0.029
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	.49	.32	.74	0.001
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	.38	.04	3.84	0.411

Table 5.5 Logistic regression results of bivariate regression estimates for the probabilityof sedentary behaviour on Weekend days

		Estimate	ed value		
		Odds	959	% CI	P value
Recreational screen	time	ratio			
Intercept					
Maternal	Not in paid employment	1.121	0.659	1.905	0.672
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	1.874	.998	3.518	0.051
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	1.918	1.137	3.237	0.015
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	1.109	0.653	1.885	0.700
Productive sedentary behaviour					
Intercept					
Maternal	Not in paid employment	1.313	0.866	1.990	0.200
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	2.525	1.591	4.007	0.000
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	1.983	1.320	2.977	0.001
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	1.371	0.905	2.079	0.137
Less productive sed	entary behaviour				
Intercept					
Maternal	Not in paid employment	1.804	1.186	2.745	0.006
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	2.023	1.287	3.181	0.002
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	0.433	0.287	0.652	0.000
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	1.689	1.112	2.566	0.014

Table 5.6 Logistic regression results of multivariate regression estimates for theprobability of sedentary behaviour on Weekend days

		Estimate	ed value		
		Odds	959	% CI	P value
Recreational sedent	ary behaviour	ratio			
Intercept		2.81			
Maternal	Not in paid employment	1.053	0.086	12.839	0.968
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	1.725	0.9122	3.262	0.093
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	1.812	1.069	3.074	0.027
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	0.848	0.069	10.4	0.898
Productive sedenta	ry behaviour				
Intercept		0.552			
Maternal	Not in paid employment	0.380	0.036	3.966	0.419
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	2.35	1.471	3.751	0.001
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	1.827	1.207	2.767	0.005
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	2.618	0.250	27.362	0.422
Less productive sed	entary behaviour				
Intercept		0.93			
Maternal	Not in paid employment	3.75	0.37	37.89	0.263
employment status	versus in paid employment				
Age group	Children (6-12 years) versus	1.71	1.06	2.757	0.029
	Adolescents (13-18 years)				
Sex	Girl versus Boy	0.49	0.32	0.74	0.001
Own smartphones	No versus Yes	0.38	0.04	3.84	0.411

### 5.4.3. Less productive sedentary behaviour

Following the same procedure as above, less productive sedentary behaviour was dichotomized into low and high levels around the median [30,31]. On weekdays, less productive sedentary behaviour was dichotomized as low ( $\leq$  240 minutes/day) and high (>240 minutes/day). Likewise, on weekend days, less productive sedentary behaviour was dichotomized as low ( $\leq$  240 minutes/day) and high (>280 minutes/day). The estimated odds ratio for the age group was 1.71 on weekdays (Table 5.3), and 1.61 on weekend days (Table 5.4). This suggests that the odds of less productive sedentary behaviour were greater by more than half for adolescents both on weekdays and weekends. The estimated odds ratio for sex was 0.49 on weekdays and 2.21 on weekend days which means that the likelihood (odds) of less productive sedentary behaviour for boys was less by more than 2 times<sup>3</sup> on weekdays and greater by a factor of 2.21 on weekend days.

Table 5.7 presents the marginal effects of sedentary behaviour on the probability that the child is sedentary during both weekdays and weekends as derived from logistic regression. The marginal effects reflect the difference in predicted probability for a unit change in the independent variable of interest. The results show that male children were 20% less likely to be engaged in recreational sedentary behaviour and 17% less likely to be engaged in less productive sedentary behaviour on weekdays. The association between the age group and whether a child was sedentary was statistically significant for productive and less productive sedentary behaviour on weekdays. The results suggest that on weekdays, the probability that the older age group was engaged in productive sedentary behaviour was 18% higher, and in less productive sedentary behaviour, it was 12% higher than that of the younger age group. According to the findings, on weekends, boys' participation in recreational, productive, and less productive sedentary behaviour was higher than that of girls by 9%, 14%, and 20%, respectively. The association between the age group and whether a child was engaged in sedentary behaviour was statistically significant for all three categories of sedentary behaviour on weekend days. The results suggest that on weekdays, the probability that the younger children's participation in recreational, productive and less productive sedentary behaviour was higher than that of adolescents by 7%, 21%, and 11% respectively. There was no statistically significant association between maternal employment status and any type of sedentary behaviour.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> 1.49=2.04

**Table 5.7** Marginal effect of recreational, productive, and less productive sedentary behaviour

 on weekdays and weekend days

Independent variable		Weekdays			Weekend da	iys
	Recreational sedentary behaviour	Productive sedentary behaviour	Less productive sedentary behaviour	Recreational sedentary behaviour	Productive sedentary behaviour	Less productive sedentary behaviour
Maternal	.03	20	.30			.06
employment	(.20)	(.18)	(.23)			(.24)
Gender	21***	06	17***	.09**	.14**	.20***
	(.04)	(.05)	(.05)	(.04)	(.05)	(.05)
Age group	.06	.19***	.13**	.08***	.21***	.11**
	(.05)	(.06)	(.06)	(.04)	(.06)	(.06)
Smartphone	.03	.31	20			.00
-	(.20)	(.23)	(.20)			(.24)

Note: (1) Standard errors are in parentheses. (2) \* Significant at 10% level; \*\* Significant at 5% level; \*\*\* Significant at 1% level

## 5.5 Discussion

This study assessed the prevalence and patterns of sedentary behaviour during COVID-19 lockdown, including recreational, productive, and less productive behaviours, and their association with mothers' employment status in a sample of children and adolescents in Bangladesh. Our results showed high prevalence of sedentary behaviour among children and adolescents in Bangladesh, and age group and being a boy were positively associated with different types of sedentary behaviour. However, we found that a mother's employment status had no association with the sedentary behaviour of her children during the lockdown.

According to the findings of this study, children spent 11 hours per day in all types of sedentary behaviours across the week. During the COVID-19 pandemic's school closure days, approximately 81% of children and adolescents engaged in high (>2hours/day) recreational sedentary behaviour, 49% were engaged in high productive sedentary behaviour (>369 min/day) and 50% had high less-productive sedentary behaviour (>257 min/day).

During the restrictions of the pandemic, online lessons became a new element of children's sedentary behaviour worldwide [32]. Our results show that less than half (49%) of the

children engaged in high productive sedentary behaviour (>369 min/day) for the requirement of online learning. The time for productive sedentary behaviour included school-related sedentary time for 4 hours each day, including online classes, and completing school-related tasks. Furthermore, results showed that watching TV, videos/cinema, and playing video games were the most common types of less productive sedentary behaviour among children: over 80% of children and adolescents spent more time on screens than the recommended guidelines. It is difficult to compare results because there rather few studies utilizing similar instruments during the COVID-19 restrictions. According to research conducted before the COVID-19, Khan and Burton [13] showed that 79% of Bangladeshi children and adolescents had high levels of recreational screen time. Our finding suggests that recreational sedentary behaviour may not have changed significantly throughout the pandemic even though studies of sedentary behaviour in young people in other countries reported a considerable rise during the epidemic [18,33]. Consistent with previous studies [13,34], we found that adolescents (13-18 years) are more sedentary than younger children (6-12 years) and sedentary behaviours are common among boys. Parental control over younger children (6-12 years) might be a possible reason of less sedentary behaviours compared to adolescents (13-18 years). Sedentary behaviour due to prolonged study may provide another explanation for why adolescents had more sedentary time. This is consistent with prior studies that due to high expectations of Asian parents for their children's academic achievement, adolescents can have a heavier study load and spend more sedentary time through prolonged study [13,35,36]. The restrictions of going outside during the pandemic and use of screen-based devices for study, communication, and entertainment could also increase sedentary behaviour.

In our multiple regression analysis, some variables, most notably maternal employment status, did not appear to be significantly associated with the child's sedentary behaviour even though previous studies have shown this [21]. While the odds of maternal employment showed a positive association with children's recreational and less productive sedentary behaviour, and a negative association with productive sedentary behaviour on weekdays, these were not significant.

There are two possible avenues through which maternal employment may influence children's sedentary behaviour: income and time. It is claimed that the growing availability and accessibility of electronic devices have contributed to children increased sedentary behaviour [37,38] and working mothers provide more resources for purchasing technological equipment for children. Employed mothers' time constraints may impair caregiving and, as a

result, increases children's sedentary behaviour. However, we observed that the proportion of children engaging in excessive sedentary behaviour is lower for mothers in paid employment compared to the children of mothers not in paid employment (Table 5.2). One possible reason may be that many mothers were able to work remotely during the start of the pandemic, which may have had a significant impact on their ability to control their children's screen time, but the data in LMICs is not clear or well understood in this regard, thus further work on this is recommended.

### 5.5.1. Strength and limitations

To our knowledge, this is the first study to test the association between maternal employment status and children's and adolescents' sedentary behaviour during the COVID-19 lockdown in Bangladesh. Nevertheless, this research has some limitations. Because this study relied on proxy- and self-reported primary data, we were unable to incorporate numerous socioeconomic characteristics because many respondents did not provide this information. Children and adolescents' sedentary behaviour may be prone to over-reporting [39]. Nonresponse bias was another limitation of this study. As a COVID safe measure, the respondent completed the questionnaire remotely through email, mail, or WhatsApp. This may have affected the response rate. Finally, the cross-sectional nature of the study should be considered when interpreting the findings, because it is not possible to infer causal associations in cross-sectional study design.. Future studies in this field should investigate if the impact of changes in these variables exists over time and thus incorporate prospective designs.

## **5.6 Conclusion**

In conclusion, children and adolescents in Bangladesh spent a prolonged time in sedentary behaviour during the COVID-19 lockdown with males and older (13-18 years) being independent predictors of sedentarism. However, no significant association was found between maternal employment status and sedentary behaviour among Bangladeshi children. The proportion of children engaged in high recreational, productive, and less-productive sedentary behaviour is concerning, given that in Bangladesh access to screen-based devices has expanded dramatically in recent years. Interventions to reduce some sedentary behaviours in children and adolescents should be taken urgently.

## Author's contribution

S.A., A.M., S.C., A.K. and S.J.H.B. contributed to the planning and design of the study. S.A. performed the literature searches, data collection, and analysis, and wrote the first draft of the paper. A.M., S.C. A.K. and S.J.H.B. reviewed, edited, and approved the final draft. The corresponding author attests that all listed authors meet authorship criteria and that no others meeting the criteria have been omitted.

## Acknowledgements

The authors thank all the participants who participate in this study voluntarily. This study is a part of the lead author's PhD research project, which is supported by the host University international Fees research scholarship.

# Funding

This research did not receive any financial support from any organization.

## **Conflict of interest**

The authors have no financial or non-financial conflict of interest to declare that are relevant to the content of this article.

## **5.7 References**

- Tremblay MS, Aubert S, Barnes JD, Saunders TJ, Carson V, Latimer-Cheung AE, et al. Sedentary Behavior Research Network (SBRN) – Terminology consensus project process and outcome. Int J of Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2017; (14): 75. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-017-0525-8
- Carson V, Hunter S, Kuzik N, Gray CE, Poitras VJ, Chaput J-P, et al. Systematic review of sedentary behaviour and health indicators in school-aged children and youth: an update. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab. 2016; 41(6 Suppl 3): S240–65. https://doi.org/10.1139/apnm-2015-0630
- Rezende LFM de, Rodrigues Lopes M, Rey-López JP, Matsudo VKR, Luiz O do C. Sedentary behavior and health outcomes: An overview of systematic reviews. PLoS One. 2014;9(8): e105620. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0105620</u>
- Tremblay MS, LeBlanc AG, Kho ME, Saunders TJ, Larouche R, Colley RC, et al. Systematic review of sedentary behaviour and health indicators in school-aged children and youth. Int J of Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2011;8(98). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-8-98</u>
- Biddle SJH, Pearson N, Ross GM, Braithwaite R. Tracking of sedentary behaviours of young people: A systematic review. Prev Med. 2010; 51(5):345–51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2010.07.018</u>
- Janssen I, LeBlanc AG. Systematic review of the health benefits of physical activity and fitness in school-aged children and youth. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2010; 7:40. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-7-40</u>
- Ng SW, Popkin BM. Time use and physical activity: a shift away from movement across the globe. Obes Rev. 2012;13(8):659–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-</u> <u>789X.2011.00982.x</u>
- Mitchell JA, Byun W. Sedentary behavior and health outcomes in children and adolescents. Am J Lifestyle Med. 2013;8(3):173–99. doi:<u>10.1177/1559827613498700</u>
- Fakhouri THI, Hughes JP, Brody DJ, Kit BK, Ogden CL. Physical activity and screen-time viewing among elementary school–aged children in the United States from 2009 to 2010. JAMA Pediatr. 2013;167(3):223–29. https://doi.org/10.1001/2013.jamapediatrics.122
- Australian Government Department of Health 2019. [cited 27 Dec 2022]. Available from: <u>https://www.health.gov.au</u>

- Tremblay MS, Carson V, Chaput J-P. Canadian 24-hour movement guidelines for children and youth: an integration of physical activity, sedentary behaviour, and sleep. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab. 2016;41(6 Suppl. 3): S311-S27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/apnm-2016-0151</u>
- Melkevik O, Torsheim T, Iannotti RJ, Wold B. Is spending time in screen-based sedentary behaviors associated with less physical activity: a cross national investigation. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2010;7(1):46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-7-46</u>
- Khan A, Burton NW. Screen-Based Behaviors of Adolescents in Bangladesh. J Phys Act Health. 2016;13(11):1156–63. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/jpah.2015-0514</u>
- 14. UNESCO. Global Education Coalition 2020; [cited 27 Dec 2022]. Available from: https://en.unesco.org/covid19/educationresponse/globalcoalition
- 15. Paterson DC, Ramage K, Moore SA, Riazi N, Tremblay MS, Faulkner G. Exploring the impact of COVID-19 on the movement behaviors of children and youth: A scoping review of evidence after the first year. J Sport Health Sci. 2021;10(6):675–89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jshs.2021.07.001</u>
- 16. Thomas G, Bennie JA, De Cocker K, Castro O, Biddle SJH. A descriptive epidemiology of screen-based devices by children and adolescents: A scoping review of 130 surveillance studies since 2000. Child Indic Res. 2019;13(3):935–50. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12187-019-09663-1</u>
- Guan H, Okely AD, Aguilar-Farias N, Cruz B del P, Draper CE, Hamdouchi AE, et al. Promoting healthy movement behaviours among children during the COVID-19 pandemic. Lancet Child Adolesc Health. 2020;4(6):416–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2352-4642(20)30131-0
- Xiang M, Zhang Z, Kuwahara K. Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on children and adolescents' lifestyle behavior larger than expected. Prog Cardiovasc Dis 2020;63(4):531-32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcad.2020.04.013</u>
- Dunton GF, Do B, Wang SD. Early effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on physical activity and sedentary behavior in children living in the U.S. BMC Public Health 2020;20(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-09429-3
- 20. Fitzsimons E, Pongiglione B. The impact of maternal employment on children's weight: Evidence from the UK. SSM Popul Health. 2019; 7:100333. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmph.2018.100333</u>

- Datar A, Nicosia N, Shier V. Maternal work and children's diet, activity, and obesity. Soc Sci Med. 2014; 107:196–04. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.12.022</u>
- 22. Fertig A, Glomm G, Tchernis R. The connection between maternal employment and childhood obesity: inspecting the mechanisms. Rev Econ Househ. 2009;7(3):227–55. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11150-009-9052-y</u>
- Mahmud F. Bangladesh reopens schools after 18-month COVID shutdown. [cited 2021 Oct 25]. Available from: <u>www.aljazeera.com</u>
- 24. The World Bank. Keeping Bangladesh's Students Learning During the COVID-19 Pandemic. World Bank 2021. [cited 2022 May 27]. Available from: <u>https://www.worldbank.org/en/results/2021/04/18/keeping-bangladesh-s-students-learning-during-the-covid-19-pandemic</u>
- 25. Hardy LL, Booth ML, Okely AD. The reliability of the Adolescent Sedentary Activity Questionnaire (ASAQ). Prev Med. 2007;45(1):71–4. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2007.03.014</u>
- 26. Sigmundová D, Sigmund E. Weekday-weekend sedentary behavior and recreational screen time patterns in families with preschoolers, schoolchildren, and adolescents: Cross-sectional three cohort study. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2021;18(9):4532. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18094532</u>
- 27. Kontostoli E, Jones AP, Pearson N, Foley L, Biddle SJH, Atkin AJ. Age-related change in sedentary behavior during childhood and adolescence: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2021;22(9): e13263. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/o.br.13263</u>
- 28. Whitt-Glover MC, Taylor WC, Floyd MF, Yore MM, Yancey AK, Matthews CE. Disparities in physical activity and sedentary behaviors among us children and adolescents: Prevalence, correlates, and intervention implications. J Public Health Policy. 2009;30(S1): S309–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/jphp.2008.46</u>
- 29. Midi H, Sarkar SK, Rana S. Collinearity diagnostics of binary logistic regression model. J Interdisciplinary Math. 2010 J;13(3):253–67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09720502.2010.10700699</u>
- 30. Huang BH, Stamatakis E, Chastin S, Pearson N, Koster A, Hamer M. Cross-sectional associations of device-measured sedentary behaviour and physical activity with cardio-metabolic health in the 1970 British Cohort Study. Diabet Med. 2020;38(2): e14392. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/dme.14392</u>
- 31. Sugiyama T, Healy GN, Dunstan DW, Salmon J, Owen N. Joint associations of multiple leisure-time sedentary behaviours and physical activity with obesity in

Australian adults. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2008;5(35). https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-5-35

- 32. Musa S, Elyamani R, Dergaa I. COVID-19 and screen-based sedentary behaviour: Systematic review of digital screen time and metabolic syndrome in adolescents. Jaafar Z, editor. PLoS One. 2022;17(3): e0265560. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0265560</u>
- 33. Pietrobelli A, Pecoraro L, Ferruzzi A, Heo M, Faith M, Zoller T, et al. Effects of COVID-19 Lockdown on Lifestyle Behaviors in Children with Obesity Living in Verona, Italy: A Longitudinal Study. Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.). 2020. 28(8), 1382–85. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.22861</u>
- 34. Chen S-T, Liu Y, Hong J-T, Tang Y, Cao Z-B, Zhuang J, et al. Co-existence of physical activity and sedentary behavior among children and adolescents in Shanghai, China: do gender and age matter? BMC Public Health. 2018;18(1):1287. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-018-6167-1</u>
- 35. Cui Z, Hardy LL, Dibley MJ, Bauman A. Temporal trends and recent correlates in sedentary behaviours in Chinese children. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2011; (93): 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-8-93</u>
- 36. Park S, Kang J-H, Lawrence R, Gittelsohn J. Environmental influences on youth eating habits: Insights from parents and teachers in South Korea. Ecol Food Nutr. 2014;53(4):347–62. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03670244.2013.781025</u>
- 37. Chinapaw MJM, Proper KI, Brug J, van Mechelen W, Singh AS. Relationship between young peoples' sedentary behaviour and biomedical health indicators: a systematic review of prospective studies. Obes Rev. 2011;12(7): e621–e632. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-789X.2011.00865.x</u>
- Thomas G, Bennie JA, De Cocker K, Ireland MJ, Biddle SJH. Screen-based behaviors in Australian adolescents: Longitudinal trends from a 4-year follow-up study. Prev Med. 2020; 141; (106258). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2020.106258</u>
- Busschaert C, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Van Holle V, Chastin SF, Cardon G, De Cocker K. Reliability and validity of three questionnaires measuring context-specific sedentary behaviour and associated correlates in adolescents, adults and older adults. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2015;12: (117). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-015-0277-2</u>

# SUPPORTING INFORMATION

## S1 Table. Participant selection



reporting time >24 hours)



Final sample

N=383

## S2 Table. Characteristics of excluded participants

Age group	Sex	Maternal	Own smart phone
		employment status	
6-12 years (18)	Male (21)	Employed (10)	Yes (13)
13-18 years (9)	Female (11)	Not employed (11)	No (9)
Outside the range (5)		No information (11)	No information (10)

# S3Table. Descriptive statistics of different sedentary behaviour on weekdays

	Weekdays		Weekend days	
Recreational Sedentary Behaviour	Frequency	Percentage	Frequency	Percentage
Low	96	25.07	74	19.32
High	287	74.93	309	80.68
Productive Sedentary Behaviour				

	Weekdays		Weekend days	
Low	241	62.92	197	51.44
High	142	37.08	186	48.56
Less productive Sedentary Behaviour				
Low	204	53.26	192	50.13
High	179	46.74	191	49.87

# S4 Table. Summary statistics of different sedentary behaviour (in minutes) on weekdays and weekend days

	Weekdays			Weekend days				
Variable	Obs	Mean (SD)	Max	Obs	Mean (SD)	Max		
Recreational Sedentary Behave	iour							
Watching TV	383	438.90	1740	383	222.10	1020		
		(315.37)			(146.99)			
Watching videos /cinema /	382	421.97	4800	383	188.28	950		
playing video games		(404.30)			(149.57)			
Using computer for fun	382	164.20	1900	383	70.91	420		
		(246.29)			(92.08)			
Less productive Sedentary Behaviour								
Watching TV	383	438.90	1740	383	222.10	1020		
		(315.37)			(146.99)			
Watching videos /cinema /	382	421.97	4800	383	188.28	950		
playing video games		(404.30)			(149.57)			
Using computer for fun	382	164.20	1900	383	70.91	420		
		(246.29)			(92.08)			
Sitting around (chat with	381	229.59	1380	383	113.91	600		
friends/on the phone/		(248.49)			(117.01)			
chilling/relax)								
Productive Sedentary Behavio	ur							
Time for Classroom sitting	382	672.31	1950	No online class on weekend				
(online)		(410.31)		days				
Doing homework not on the	381	367.24	1560	382	114.43	720		
computer		(298.14)			(120.77)			
Using computer for	382	235.16	1290	383	63.83	506		
homework		(278.72)			(94.07)			
Private lessons (tutor)	383	287.01	1040	383	62.45	480		

	Weekdays			Weekend days			
Variable	Obs	Mean (SD)	Max	Obs	Mean (SD)	Max	
		(284.67)			(98.43)		
Reading for leisure	382	168.16 (204.77)	1080	383	74.85 (89.46)	480	
Travel (car /bus/motorcycle/ rickshaw)	382	75.15 (111.52)	600	383	68.19 (82.21)	480	
Doing crafts or hobbies	382	176.13 (186.74)	1200	383	79.64 (87.75)	480	
Playing/ practicing musical instrument	383	134.50 (182.95)	960	383	71.42 (105.24)	810	





### 5.8 Links and implications of this study

Sedentary behaviour has become epidemic worldwide and Bangladesh is no exception. In Bangladesh, children and adolescents display a high level of sedentary behaviour, which has been further exacerbated by COVID-19 lockdowns and remote learning opportunities provided by schools. Paterson et al. (2021) found that these restrictions have had a significant impact on the lifestyle of children, prompting a survey to investigate the prevalence and types of sedentary behaviour during the pandemic. The study adds new classifications of sedentary behaviour, categorizing them into productive, less-productive, and recreational behaviours to better understand the contextual factors. The study found that age and sex were key factors in high levels of sedentary behaviour, highlighting the need for interventions. This information is important in addressing the double burden of weight problem among children in Bangladesh, as previously identified in other studies (Biswas et al., 2016; Bulbul & Hoque, 2014; Khan, Burton & Trost, 2017). This study is one of the first to examine sedentary behaviour among children and adolescents in Bangladesh during the pandemic, adding to the limited body of knowledge. With the increasing accessibility of internet services and screenbased technology in Bangladesh, the study emphasizes the need for parent-and school focused interventions to reduce sedentary behaviour.

# **CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION**

This Ph.D. thesis investigates the dietary patterns, physical activity levels, and sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents aged 6 to 18 years of employed mothers. This chapter summarizes the key findings of the four studies that comprise this thesis, interprets and discusses the significance of the research findings in light of the extensive literature, and provides insights regarding diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents. At the outset, a description of the study findings is provided, followed by implications and recommendations for further research. Finally, the study's strengths and shortcomings are discussed, followed by a conclusion section.

#### 6.1 Overview of aims and key research findings

The primary goal of this thesis was to examine the way in which mothers' labour-force participation affects the food patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents aged 6 to 18 years in a Bangladeshi population. To accomplish this purpose, this research was conducted in three stages, with each based on the findings from previous study, as shown in Figure 6.1.

The first stage included a systematic literature review (Chapter 2: Study 1: Afrin et al., 2021) to summarize the studies concerning the dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of employed mothers' children and adolescents, as well as the impact of maternal employment on these three aspects of child and adolescent health-related behaviour. Physical activity and sedentary behaviour were shown to have a positive link with maternal employment, however dietary patterns showed an unfavourable relationship. The children of employed mothers had poorer food habits and higher sedentary behaviour: however, the children of employed mothers were more physically active, according to the review. This study also emphasizes the importance of future research in the domains of food patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour, which have been explored inadequately to date. For instance, children's snack food consumption, particularly fast food and junk food, and dietary quality did not find any definite relationship with maternal employment. Additionally, there was no conclusive link between maternal employment and children's dietary patterns, physical activity, or sedentary behaviour in LMICs and UMICs. The systematic literature review found only 3 studies in LMICs, compared to 32 studies from HICs that explored the relationship between dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour and maternal employment in children and adolescents. Overall, further research is essential to arrive at

more definitive conclusions about how mother's employment impact children's dietary patterns, physical activity, or sedentary behaviour.

To better understand how mothers, regardless of employment status, perceive children's and adolescents' eating habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviours in LMIC settings, the second stage (Chapter 3: Study 2: Afrin et al., 2023a) of this research included a qualitative study [n=22]. The qualitative findings enrich our understanding of the issues from an individual standpoint. Five themes were identified through qualitative interviews. These themes were child's eating habit; healthy diet: control and exposure of unhealthy and healthy food; influences of environmental constraint on physical activity; dependency on screenbased devices and trade-off between time-income and maternal care: the channel through which maternal employment impacts the dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of their children .These themes shed light on numerous important elements of how children's and adolescents' dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour are related to their mothers' employment status. Initially, we emphasised on the contexts of these behaviours, such as family and other external influences. Children living in extended families, for example, preferred to consume traditional foods inspired by their grandparents. The accessibility of a snack shop was a motivation for purchasing junk food after school. Employed mothers gave their children more pocket money compared to not-employed mothers. Regardless of employment status, mothers expressed difficulties in getting their children to eat vegetables. Breakfast skipping, and eating instant and non-homemade food, was common for the children of employed mothers. Environmental restrictions also limited range of physical activities. The most reported environmental barrier was the lack of children's park or playground. Outdoor physical activity among adolescent girls specifically was hampered by sociocultural factors (e.g., gender role, religion) and parental feelings of apprehension. Children mostly utilised screen-based gadgets for education (e.g., online classes, homework) and enjoyment (e.g., watching movies, cartoons, and playing games). Children of employed mothers have more access to screen-based devices. For instance, when their mother was at work, throughout the week children utilised electronic devices more frequently. On the weekends, employed mothers sometimes allowed their children more time than usual to use their smartphones and tablets to occupy them so that mothers may finish up domestic chores. Mothers considered that restrictions on time and content were the best strategy to reduce children's screen time. Finally, qualitative interviews shed some light on how mothers feel when they trade-off between time, income and maternal care. The major

way that mothers' employment affected their children's eating habits, level of physical activity, and sedentary behaviour was through these factors. Mothers viewed financial assistance as the key advantage of employment since it provided the chance for better foods and educational opportunities. On the other hand, access to fast food and junk food was frequently made possible by the mother's income. Finally, remorseful feelings among employed mothers that their children were deprived of their affection also created the opportunity for non-homemade food and sedentarism.

In order to validate our interpretations of this qualitative data, the **final stage** (Chapters 4 and 5: Studies 3 and 4 [under review]) comprises survey data with a comparable demographic profile. In a sample of Bangladeshi children and adolescents, the studies looked at the patterns and correlates of eating, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour as well as the association between these behavioural patterns and the employment status of mothers. Insufficient consumption of fruits, vegetables, and protein, as well as a preference for moderate physical activity, were found in Study 3 (Chapter 4: Afrin et al., 2023b). The significant determinants of food and physical activity habits were age, family income, and family size, number of siblings, family type, and BMI status. Among children and adolescents, eating habits and physical activity patterns were not predicted by the employment status of the mother. During the pandemic, Study 4 (Chapter 5: Afrin et al., 2023c) identified the common types of recreational, productive (purposeful) and less productive sedentary behaviours among Bangladeshi children during the pandemic and examined differences by maternal employment status. In Bangladesh, both young and older children showed significant levels of sedentary behaviour during COVID-19 lockdowns, based on findings from this study. High levels of sedentary behaviour were associated with age and gender. However, in our study, maternal employment status was not a predictor of sedentary behaviours in children and adolescents.



Figure 6.1 Research stages (stage 1 to stage 3)

## **6.2 Interpretations of findings**

The empirical findings of this research showed that maternal work had a conflicting impact on these three lifestyle behaviours in Bangladeshi children and adolescents. Due to the complex and multifaceted nature of these three lifestyle behaviours, as well as the likelihood that the impacts will vary depending on the country or region, it is difficult to determine the impact of maternal labour force participation on children's eating habits, physical activity levels, and sedentary behaviour (Datar et al., 2014). Again, maternal employment has a dual impact: working outside the home tends to reduce a mother's time available to care for her family and children (the time effect/substitution effect); and maternal employment contribute to family income which tends to have a favourable impact on health and behaviour (the income effect). These two areas result in a complex and nuanced interaction that can either directly or indirectly affect the child's lifestyle depending on a number of factors. Figure 6.2 provides a schematic representation of how maternal employment impact child's lifestyle variables.



**Figure 6. 2** Diagram describing the association between mother's employment, children's dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour [Source: Modified from Ang, Wee, Poh & Ismail (2012)]

The systematic literature review in Chapter 3 revealed that the children of employed mothers had poorer eating habits and more sedentary habits despite having increased physical activity (Afrin et al., 2021). According to Bond and Sales (2001) mothers who work have a double or triple burden of responsibilities at both home and at work, and they may not have the time or energy to care for and connect with their children (Cawley and Liu, 2012; Fertig et al., 2009). Therefore, it is likely that employed mothers cannot prepare home-cooked meals and instead must turn to processed foods and prepared meals (e.g., frozen foods) for greater time efficiency. Additionally, children's sedentary behaviour may be poorer when mothers are unable to socialise or do activities with them. Thus, it is assumed that employed mothers' demanding schedules will have a detrimental effect on their children's eating habits and sedentary behaviour. However, it was surprising to find that employed mothers' children were

more physically active. This outcome deviates from research by Fertig et al (2022). These authors discovered that parental work was not associated with the physical activity of children. Having a better income as a family may provide more possibilities for children to engage in physical activities, including enrolment in organized physical pursuits such as after-school sports or clubs (Datar et al., 2014; Kantomaa et al., 2007).

The systematic review indicated that research on lifestyle factors for children, adolescents and mothers in upper and lower-middle-income countries is limited. Given that women's economic activity and employment in these countries are much needed and expected to increase in the future, it is unclear how mothers' employment status affects their children's eating habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour. Future studies should thus focus on LMICs and UMICs as studies relating to maternal employment, children's lifestyle factors as well as domains of dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour have not been thoroughly addressed and have produced inconsistent results.

A qualitative interview was conducted with 22 mothers who were either employed or not employed to compare and validate our findings from the systematic literature review. The qualitative study identified five major themes, including the child's dietary patterns, healthyunhealthy food, environmental barriers to physical activity, use of screen-based devices, and the trade-off between time, income, and mother's care (Study 2). In nuclear families, children's dietary preferences were influenced by their tastes as well as parental influence, but in extended families, grandparents had a significant impact since they looked after the children while the mother was away at work. Park and his colleagues (2014) interviewed mothers and schoolteachers and demonstrated that children raised by grandparents often consume traditional meals and practice good dietary habits (Park et al., 2014). Having family support during the parenting process, therefore, appears to help children develop better eating habits. Findings of this study concerning instant or restaurant meals and skipping breakfast among children of employed mothers are validated by earlier studies (Fertig et al. 2009; Kant and Graubard 2004). According to a recent survey, children are increasingly skipping breakfast (Sincovich et al., 2022). A systematic review of 33 countries with 285,626 children and adolescents reported that 10%–30% of them skipped breakfast (Monzani et al., 2019). Maternal employment may intensify breakfast skipping as mother's working hours were associated with increased consumption of unhealthy and non-homemade foods (Kant and Graubard 2004), less breakfast with family (Datar et al. 2014), and skipping breakfast or less eating with children (Fertig et al. 2009). As a result, studies suggested maternal employment

intensified the practice of skipping breakfast (Fertig et al. 2009; Datar et al., 2014). Research has also revealed that working mothers do not have sufficient time to oversee their children's meals or prepare meals (Brown et al. 2010). Contrary to the previous studies, the qualitative study discovered that employed mothers cooked most of the time, despite having limited time (Cawley and Liu 2012). They cooked as a result of social pressures, established gender roles, and practices of being a "good mother" (Dickin et al., 2021) that they picked up early in life (Mahmud & Bidisha 2018). We found that children whose mothers were employed bought food from the school canteen and the stores outside the school. Maternal employment may create such opportunity since children and adolescents from families with greater incomes are more likely to get pocket money (Datar et al. 2014). And about 66% of children used their pocket money to purchase junk food at school (Saha et al., 2013).

According to earlier research (Bower et al., 2008; Davison & Lawson, 2006; Sallis et al., 2000), children and adolescents' active engagement in physical activities was hampered by environmental factors including a lack of a playground and time for outside play. Adolescent girls were not permitted to play outside for social, cultural, and safety concerns. This research is comparable to that by Stride et al. (2018) on young Asian women. The study concluded that because young women are expected to adopt traditional gender roles in the household, they have less time and energy for physical activity. Role of religion and community influence was also included in it (Stride & Flintoff, 2016). We discovered that parents send their children to after-school academic tutoring because they believe education is the key to a better future. This decreases children's physical activity time after school (Atkin et al., 2011) and increases sedentary time as a result of increased study time (Cui et al., 2011). Another factor of increased sedentary behaviour revealed in recent research during the COVID-19 pandemic was remote learning and the usage of screen-based recreation during lockdowns (Hall et al. 2020). Consistent with prior research, our findings suggested that time restrictions of employed mothers is related to the purchasing of ready-to-eat meals (Cawley and Liu 2012) and increased sedentary behaviour of children (Datar et al., 2014; Fertig et al. 2009). When children of employed mothers are often cared for by others or are not supervised by their mother, they spend more time sitting and on sedentary pursuits (Datar et al., 2014).

The current study discovered that mothers' knowledge of their children's eating and behaviour habits was not always reflected in their behaviour. Mothers may not have the time or energy to care for or be as actively involved with their children after handling the simultaneous burdens of work and family life (Cawley and Liu 2012; Fertig et al. 2009). As a result,

mothers allow their children to consume foods and engage in activities that are deemed detrimental to their health. Mothers bring fast-food/junk food that their children like or allow to play games on cell phone/tablet to make children happy, however this might also result in poorer food and activity habits. It has been discovered that some remorseful emotions (e.g., guilt) among employed mothers might influence their children's food and activity patterns.

Results from the survey in Chapter 4 found that children and adolescents consume inadequate fruit, vegetables, and protein, although the majority drink milk regularly and do not skip breakfast. While the majority of the children and adolescents were moderately physically active, there was no evidence of vigorous physical activity among the study participants. Age, family income, family size, family type, number of siblings and BMI status were all significant factors in dietary habits and physical activity. In prior research in Bangladesh, children and adolescents from affluent families were more likely than children from lowincome families to fulfill WHO recommendations for daily fruit and vegetable intake (Mustafa et al., 2000). Children and adolescents from extended families showed opposing trends. In Bangladesh (Salwa et al., 2021) and other low- and middle-income countries (Darfour-Oduro et al., 2018), nearly four out of every five children and adolescents consume insufficient fruits and vegetables. Reduced intake among low-income individuals might be caused by decreased demand due to the pricing for certain goods, dietary preferences in the region, and poverty-related social factors (Rasmussen et al., 2006). Since fruit and vegetable intake is connected with affordability (Miller et al., 2016), further research is necessary to determine whether large families have additional sources of income, but this may be a reason for reduced fruit and vegetable eating in extended families with more individuals. Comparing children of employed mothers with those who were not, this study found no appreciable difference in the intake of fruits and vegetables between the two groups of mothers, unlike a previous study (Hawkins et al., 2009). Only 15% of children and adolescents reported skipping breakfast on the majority of days of the week, according to the results of the breakfast skipping habit in this research. This demonstrated that most children and adolescents had established good breakfast routines. Breakfast habits are significantly correlated with family dynamics and practices in children and adolescents (Pearson et al., 2009; Sincovich et al., 2022). Survey data were collected during the COVID-19 lockdown, when most mothers worked from home and were less pressured for time. This could have made it possible for them to eat breakfast with their children, which might have reduced breakfast skipping. However, having offspring at home might have created extra obligations,

so further study is required on this. According to the study findings, older children were more likely than younger ones to skip breakfast (Pearson et al., 2009; Sincovich et al., 2022). Younger children were more likely to drink milk than adolescents, whereas children with higher incomes and higher BMI status were more likely to drink milk than those with lower incomes and lower BMI status. Adolescents typically have more beverage options than younger children, and they favour other drinks such as carbonated beverages and flavoured drinks over milk (Forshee & Storey, 2003). Although prior research has not found a link between drinking milk and BMI, but affordability rises with affluence (Forshee & Storey, 2003) and might influence daily milk intake.

More than half of the world's fish-based protein comes from Bangladesh (Ahmed, 2021). Bangladesh ranks 80th on the Global Food Security Index (2022), although the majority of adults and children do not consume sufficient protein (Global Food Security Index 2022, 2022). The current study found that children with higher BMI tend to consume more protein, which aligns with previous studies supporting high protein intake to increased BMI and higher risk of obesity (Febriani et al., 2019; Koletzko et al., 2016). Recent studies in Bangladesh showed differences in protein intake within households (Ahmed et al., 2022), however, this study did not find any significant intra-household variation in protein intake, which emphasizes the need for more research. The study discovered that while low-tomoderate intensity physical activity (LMPA) was common among urban Bangladeshi children and adolescents, moderate-to-vigorous intensity physical activity (MVPA) was lacking. This could be a result of restrictions on outdoor activity due to the COVID-19 pandemic or environmental and social restrictions described earlier.

Consistent with previous research, the current research highlighted high levels of (recreational) screen time among children and adolescents, with over 80% exceeding the recommended daily limit of 2 hours. Since all sedentary behaviours are not 'bad' such as reading or studying, this research considers two additional categories, namely productive and less-productive sedentary behaviour. All types of sedentary behaviours were found high among children and adolescents' behaviour during COVID-19 lockdowns with age and sex being key determining factors. Consistent with previous studies (Chen et al., 2018; Khan & Burton, 2016), result found that adolescents (13-18 years) and boys were more sedentary than younger children (6-12 years) and girls. During the COVID-19 restrictions remote learning become an important element of children and adolescents sedentarism (Musa et al., 2022). Prolonged study due to parental expectation (Cui et al., 2011; Khan & Burton, 2016; Park et

al., 2014) may provide an explanation for why adolescents had more sedentary time. Children's sedentary behaviour was not found to be associated with maternal employment status. This finding contradicts previous study that shows positive association between mothers working hours and children sedentary time (Hatakeyama et al.,2020), because, maternal longer working hours creates time constraints and reduced the time they spent with children (Cawley & Liu, 2012). Mothers less rules and restrictions on children's use of screen-based devices during the COVID-19 may explain the lack of association between children's sedentary behaviour and maternal employment status in this research. Bounova et al. (2016) argued that family factors such as perceived rules, parental modelling, parents' screen related sedentary behaviour, parental concern for screen-based activities and encouragement for physical activity are significant factors in predicting children and adolescent's sedentary time. Knowing that children's online class, study as well as recreations all were screen based as there were no alternatives during the COVID-19 lockdown, mothers may be reluctant in applying control for sedentary behaviours.

## 6.3 Recommendations for future research

This program of research suggests several areas that should be investigated in relation to the diet, physical activity and sedentary behaviours of children and adolescents in Bangladesh. Measurement, long-term prospective data, and participant representativeness should all be highlighted in future studies. In Bangladesh in 2020, only 39% population live in urban area (World Bank, 2023). Therefore, future research should focus on population-based studies with a more representative samples of children and adolescents from rural areas in addition to urban settings. Long-term prospective studies are advised to comprehend the trajectories of dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviours of children and adolescents of employed mothers, and to assess associated influencing factors. This is necessary to understand the determinants of causality and the direction associated with dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents.

## **6.4 Policy implications**

Existing research acknowledges the complexity of the health impact of food intake and physical activity in children and adolescents and recognises the multiple factors that influence dietary and activity patterns, including cultural, geographic, socioeconomic, and demographic factors (Datar et al., 2014). While a comprehensive policy recommendation is beyond the scope of this study, it has important policy implications, particularly in light of the changing social and cultural landscape in LMICs and the rising trend of female labour force

participation despite constraints. Given the urgent need for short- and long-term interventions to improve children's health, the findings from this research contribute to existing literature by examining household and maternal characteristics that impact child dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour. Specifically, this study found disparities in diet, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour among children and adolescents in Bangladesh, with insufficient fruit and vegetable and protein intake and less breakfast skipping habit being particularly prevalent. While Bangladesh has made progress in achieving food and nutrition security, there are several emerging factors that are likely to negatively impact child nutrition, and policymakers should focus on specific foods that children are deprived of and take a more nuanced and holistic perspective. Schools may be key settings for children's health promotion, and interventions should encourage healthy eating and exercise at school by making healthy food and sports facilities available. While the national policy in Bangladesh (NFNSPPA, 2021) is aligned with these findings, fundings and monitoring of these policies remain challenges (Biswas, Pervin, et al., 2017).

#### 6.5 Strengths and limitations of the research

The key strength of this research project is the integration of quantitative and qualitative approaches to examine the multiple dimensions of young people's dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour and their association to maternal employment status. Combining qualitative and quantitative data helped comprehensively addressed the research question and obtain more robust evidence. The systematic literature review identified the areas where further studies are needed (e.g., different domains of diet) and highlighted areas of uncertainty where little to no relevant research has been done (e.g., LMICs). The qualitative interviews helped understand the experience of mothers regarding their experience and other thinking related to children's diet and activity patterns within their sociocultural environment and understanding the mental mapping of the respondents (e.g., the income-time trade-off dimension of employed mothers). The integration of these two approaches offers an opportunity to obtain both an in-depth and comprehensive understanding of the subject matter.

A major strength of this research is the focus on a lower middle-income country (LMIC). There is limited research evidence on the effects of maternal employment on diets, physical activity, and sedentary behaviours in LMICs (Asif et al., 2022; Oddo & Ickes, 2018). Most of the studies that have been conducted in LMICs have examined only one or a combination of
two of dietary patterns, physical activity, or sedentary behaviours. We did not find any study that examined how these three lifestyle behaviours of children were affected by maternal employment status. This is yet another strength of this research. Examining only one or two of these behaviours may not be enough to guide effective interventions. This research recruited a moderately large and diverse sample of children and adolescents from three different cities ensuring a balanced representation of gender and age.

Some limitations of this research need consideration. Survey data was collected through an online platform, and it was challenging to maintain a proper probabilistic sampling method due to the unpredictable conditions caused by the COVID-19. It used a non-random convenience sample of children and adolescents from three major cities in Bangladesh. As such, the results of these studies do not represent all children and adolescents of the country and may have limited generalizability. Due to the cross-sectional nature of data, these results should be interpreted with caution. The cross-sectional design does not allow determination of causality. Dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour data were self-reported, which is a common and convenient method in large population-based studies; however, the method is susceptible to social desirability and recall bias. Data were collected during the COVID-19 lock down period which may bias findings. This research only assessed individual-level correlates of dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviours, hence, other correlates such as environmental and policy level factors were out of scope.

#### 6.6 Conclusion

There is growing evidence that young people's unhealthy dietary habits, low physical activity levels, and sedentary lifestyles have an impact on their short- and long-term health. Unhealthy health behaviours among children serve as gateways towards adverse health outcome and multiple health condition during adulthood. As women's employment is a significant factor in determining children's food intake, level of physical activity, and sedentary behaviour, throughout the world these patterns draw attention to the association between maternal employment and children's health. The mixed-method approach used in this research provides insights into dietary habits, physical activity and sedentary behaviour in children and adolescents in an LMIC setting. Moreover, the findings of this PhD thesis deliver new perspectives on the dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children and adolescents of employed mothers in LMICs. Overall, we found that children and

131

adolescents consumed insufficient amounts of fruit and vegetables, protein, skipped less breakfast, drank milk regularly, and engaged in low levels of physical activity and high levels of sedentary behaviour. Age and sex of the child appeared to be key variables in these behaviours. In Bangladesh, children and adolescent's dietary preferences, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour are all influenced by a variety of socioeconomic and environmental variables. Household wealth, family size, siblings, type of family, BMI status, absence of a playground, and social constraints, particularly for girls, are just a few. Though, the qualitative investigation discovered significant effects of maternal employment on dietary, physical activity and sedentary behaviour habits, we discovered that maternal work was not a predictor of diet, physical activity, or sedentary behaviour in children and adolescents from cross-sectional survey research. A comprehensive understanding of children's and adolescent's health behaviours is required to support evidence-based intervention techniques that promote healthy dietary patterns and active lifestyles defined by appropriate physical activity and reduced sedentary behaviour. Therefore, further research is suggested in the settings of LMICs to understand the trajectories of dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children of employed mothers.

#### REFERENCES

- Afrin, S., Mullens, A. B., Chakrabarty, S., Bhoumik, L., & Biddle, S. J. H. (2021). Dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of children of employed mothers: A systematic review. *Preventive Medicine Reports*, 24, 101607. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101607
- Afshin, A., Sur, P. J., Fay, K. A., Cornaby, L., Ferrara, G., Salama, J. S., Mullany, E. C.,
  Abate, K. H., Abbafati, C., Abebe, Z., Afarideh, M., Aggarwal, A., Agrawal, S.,
  Akinyemiju, T., Alahdab, F., Bacha, U., Bachman, V. F., Badali, H., Badawi, A., &
  Bensenor, I. M. (2019). Health effects of dietary risks in 195 countries, 1990–2017: a
  systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *The Lancet*,
  393(10184), 1958–1972. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(19)30041-8
- Ahmed, A. U., Bakhtiar, M. M., Ali, M., Ghostlaw, J., & Nguyen, P. H. (2022). Trends and inequities in food, energy, protein, fat, and carbohydrate intakes in rural Bangladesh. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 152(11), 2591–2603. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxac198
- Ahmed, Q. (2021, April 19). How Bangladesh can achieve protein sufficiency. The Business Standard. https://www.tbsnews.net/thoughts/how-bangladesh-can-achieve-proteinsufficiency-233608
- Anderson, P. M. (2012). Parental employment, family routines and childhood obesity. *Economics & Human Biology*, 10(4), 340–351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ehb.2012.04.006
- Anderson, P. M., Butcher, K. F., & Levine, P. B. (2003). Maternal employment and overweight children. *Journal of Health Economics*, 22(3), 477–504. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.327060
- Ang, Y. N., Wee, B. S., Poh, B. K., & Ismail, M. N. (2012). Multifactorial influences of childhood obesity. *Current Obesity Reports*, 2(1), 10–22. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13679-012-0042-7
- Asif, M. F., Ali, S., Ali, M., Abid, G., & Lassi, Z. S. (2022). The Moderating role of maternal education and employment on child health in pakistan. *Children*, 9(10), 1559. https://doi.org/10.3390/children9101559
- Atieno, O. P. (2009). An analysis of the strengths and limitation of qualitative and quantitative research paradigms. *Problems of Education in the 21st Century*, 13, 13–18. http://oaji.net/articles/2014/457-1393665925.pdf

- Atkin, A. J., Gorely, T., Biddle, S. J. H., Cavill, N., & Foster, C. (2011). Interventions to promote physical activity in young people conducted in the hours immediately after school: A systematic review. *International Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 18(3), 176–187. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12529-010-9111-z
- Atkin, A. J., Gorely, T., Clemes, S. A., Yates, T., Edwardson, C., Brage, S., Salmon, J., Marshall, S. J., & Biddle, S. J. (2012). Methods of measurement in epidemiology: sedentary behaviour. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 41(5), 1460–1471. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dys118</u>
- Bailey, R., Hillman, C., Arent, S., & Petitpas, A. (2013). Physical Activity: An Underestimated Investment in Human Capital? *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, 10(3), 289–308. https://doi.org/10.1123/jpah.10.3.289
- Baten, J., & Böhm, A. (2010). Children's height and parental unemployment: a large-scale anthropometric study on eastern Germany, 1994–2006. *German Economic Review*, 11(1), 1–24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0475.2009.00478.x</u>
- Becker, G. S. (1981). A treatise on the family. Harvard University Press.Bhargava, A. (2014).
  Diet quality, child health, and food policies in developing countries.
  Blogs.worldbank.org. https://blogs.worldbank.org/developmenttalk/diet-quality-child-health-and-food-policies-developing-countries
- Bianchi, S. M. (2000). Maternal employment and time with children: dramatic change or surprising continuity? *Demography*, 37(4), 401–414. https://doi.org/10.1353/dem.2000.0001
- Biddle, S. J. H. (2011). Fit or sit? Is there a psychology of sedentary behaviour? *Sport & Exercise Psychology Review*, 7(2), 5–10. https://doi.org/10.53841/bpssepr.2011.7.2.5
- Biddle, S. J. H., Pearson, N., Ross, G. M., & Braithwaite, R. (2010). Tracking of sedentary behaviours of young people: A systematic review. *Preventive Medicine*, 51(5), 345– 351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2010.07.018
- Biswas, T., Pervin, S., Tanim, Md. I. A., Niessen, L., & Islam, A. (2017). Bangladesh policy on prevention and control of non-communicable diseases: a policy analysis. *BMC Public Health*, *17*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4494-2
- Bond, S., & Sales, J. (2001). Household work in the UK: an analysis of the British household panel survey 1994. Work, Employment and Society, 15(2), 233–250. https://doi.org/10.1177/09500170122118931
- Bounova, A., Michalopoulou, M., Agelousis, N., Kourtessis, T., & Gourgoulis, V. (2016). The parental role in adolescent screen related sedentary behavior. *International*

Journal of Adolescent Medicine and Health, 30(2). https://doi.org/10.1515/ijamh-2016-0031

- Bower, J. K., Hales, D. P., Tate, D. F., Rubin, D. A., Benjamin, S. E., & Ward, D. S. (2008). The childcare environment and children's physical activity. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 34(1), 23–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2007.09.022
- Brown, J. E., Broom, D. H., Nicholson, J. M., & Bittman, M. (2010). Do working mothers raise couch potato kids? Maternal employment and children's lifestyle behaviours and weight in early childhood. *Social Science & Medicine*, 70(11), 1816–1824. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.01.040
- Bulbul, T., & Hoque, M. (2014). Prevalence of childhood obesity and overweight in
  Bangladesh: findings from a countrywide epidemiological study. *BMC Pediatrics*, 14(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2431-14-86
- Bull, F. C., Al-Ansari, S. S., Biddle, S., Borodulin, K., Buman, M. P., Cardon, G., Carty, C., Chaput, J.-P., Chastin, S., Chou, R., Dempsey, P. C., DiPietro, L., Ekelund, U., Firth, J., Friedenreich, C. M., Garcia, L., Gichu, M., Jago, R., Katzmarzyk, P. T., & Lambert, E. (2020). World health organization 2020 guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behaviour. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, *54*(24), 1451–1462. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2020-102955
- Burton, N. W., Kadir, M. A., & Khan, A. (2020). Physical activity attitudes among adolescents in Bangladesh. *Public Health*, 179, 59–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2019.10.004
- Carson, V., Hunter, S., Kuzik, N., Gray, C. E., Poitras, V. J., Chaput, J.-P., Saunders, T. J., Katzmarzyk, P. T., Okely, A. D., Connor Gorber, S., Kho, M. E., Sampson, M., Lee, H., & Tremblay, M. S. (2016). Systematic review of sedentary behaviour and health indicators in school-aged children and youth: an update. *Applied Physiology*, *Nutrition, and Metabolism*, *41*(6 (Suppl. 3)), S240–S265. https://doi.org/10.1139/apnm-2015-0630
- Caspersen, Carl. J., Powell, K. E., & Christenson, G. M. (1985). Physical activity, exercise, and physical fitness: definitions and distinctions for health-related research. *Public Health Reports*, 100(2), 126–131.
- Cawley, J., & Liu, F. (2012). Maternal employment and childhood obesity: A search for mechanisms in time use data. *Economics & Human Biology*, 10(4), 352–364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ehb.2012.04.009

- Cerise, S., Eliseeva, A., Francavilla, F., Mejia, C., & Tuccio, M. (2013). *How do maternity leave and discriminatory social norms relate to women's employment in developing countries?* OECD Development Centre.
- Chastin, S. F. M., & Granat, M. H. (2010). Methods for objective measure, quantification and analysis of sedentary behaviour and inactivity. *Gait & Posture*, 31(1), 82–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gaitpost.2009.09.002
- Chen, S.-T., Liu, Y., Hong, J.-T., Tang, Y., Cao, Z.-B., Zhuang, J., Zhu, Z., & Chen, P.-J. (2018). Co-existence of physical activity and sedentary behavior among children and adolescents in Shanghai, China: do gender and age matter? *BMC Public Health*, *18*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-018-6167-1
- Coates, J., Colaiezzi, B., Fiedler, J. L., Wirth, J., Lividini, K., & Rogers, B. (2012). A program needs-driven approach to selecting dietary assessment methods for decisionmaking in food fortification programs. *Food and Nutrition Bulletin*, *33*(3\_suppl2), S146–S156. https://doi.org/10.1177/15648265120333s202
- Cui, Z., Hardy, L. L., Dibley, M. J., & Bauman, A. (2011). Temporal trends and recent correlates in sedentary behaviours in Chinese children. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 8(1), 93. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-8-93
- Darfour-Oduro, S. A., Buchner, D. M., Andrade, J. E., & Grigsby-Toussaint, D. S. (2018). A comparative study of fruit and vegetable consumption and physical activity among adolescents in 49 Low-and-Middle-Income Countries. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-19956-0
- Das, P., & Horton, R. (2012). Rethinking our approach to physical activity. *The Lancet*, *380*(9838), 189–190. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(12)61024-1
- Datar, A., Nicosia, N., & Shier, V. (2014). Maternal work and children's diet, activity, and obesity. Social Science & Medicine, 107, 196–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.12.022
- Davison, K., & Lawson, C. T. (2006). Do attributes in the physical environment influence children's physical activity? A review of the literature. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 3(1), 19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-3-19</u>
- Debela, B. L., Gehrke, E., & Qaim, M. (2020). Links between maternal employment and child nutrition in rural Tanzania. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 103(3), 812–830. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajae.12113

- Dickin, K. L., Litvin, K., McCann, J. K., & Coleman, F. M. (2021). Exploring the influence of social norms on complementary feeding: A scoping review of observational, intervention, and effectiveness studies. *Current Developments in Nutrition*, 5(2). https://doi.org/10.1093/cdn/nzab001
- Ding, D., Lawson, K. D., Kolbe-Alexander, T. L., Finkelstein, E. A., Katzmarzyk, P. T., van Mechelen, W., & Pratt, M. (2016). The economic burden of physical inactivity: a global analysis of major non-communicable diseases. *The Lancet*, 388(10051), 1311– 1324. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(16)30383-x
- DiPietro, L., Al-Ansari, S. S., Biddle, S. J. H., Borodulin, K., Bull, F. C., Buman, M. P., Cardon, G., Carty, C., Chaput, J.-P., Chastin, S., Chou, R., Dempsey, P. C., Ekelund, U., Firth, J., Friedenreich, C. M., Garcia, L., Gichu, M., Jago, R., Katzmarzyk, P. T., & Lambert, E. (2020). Advancing the global physical activity agenda: recommendations for future research by the 2020 WHO physical activity and sedentary behavior guidelines development group. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *17*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-020-01042-2
- Dunton, G. F. (2017). Ecological momentary assessment in physical activity research. *Exercise and Sport Sciences Reviews*, 45(1), 48–54. https://doi.org/10.1249/jes.000000000000092
- Ekelund, U., Brage, S., Froberg, K., Harro, M., Anderssen, S. A., Sardinha, L. B., Riddoch, C., & Andersen, L. B. (2006). TV viewing and physical activity are independently associated with metabolic risk in children: The European youth heart study. *PLoS Medicine*, *3*(12), e488. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0030488
- Ekelund, U., Brown, W. J., Steene-Johannessen, J., Fagerland, M. W., Owen, N., Powell, K.
  E., Bauman, A. E., & Lee, I-Min. (2018). Do the associations of sedentary behaviour with cardiovascular disease mortality and cancer mortality differ by physical activity level? A systematic review and harmonised meta-analysis of data from 850 060 participants. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, *53*(14), 886–894. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2017-098963
- Espinel, P. T., & King, L. (2009). *A framework for monitoring overweight and obesity in NSW, Sydney*. NSW department of health and the physical activity nutrition obesity research group.
- Farooq, M., & Sazonov, E. (2016). A novel wearable device for food intake and physical activity recognition. *Sensors*, 16(7), 1067. https://doi.org/10.3390/s16071067

- Febriani, R. T., Soesetidjo, A., & Tiyas, F. W. (2019). Consumption of fat, protein, and carbohydrate among adolescent with overweight / obesity. *Journal of Maternal and Child Health*, 4(2), 70–76. <u>https://doi.org/10.26911/thejmch.2019.04.02.02</u>
- Ferrant, G., Pesando, L. M., & Nowacka, K. (2014). Unpaid care work: The missing link in the analysis of gender gaps in labour outcomes. OECD Development Centre. https://www.oecd.org/dev/development-gender/Unpaid\_care\_work.pdf
- Fertig, A. R., de Brito, J. N., Trofholz, A. C., & Berge, J. M. (2022). Maternal employment and child weight-related health. *Social Science & Medicine*, *310*, 115303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2022.115303
- Fertig, A., Glomm, G., & Tchernis, R. (2009). The connection between maternal employment and childhood obesity: Inspecting the mechanisms. *Review of Economics of the Household*, 7(3), 227–255. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11150-009-9052-y
- Fontana, J. M., Pan, Z., Sazonov, E. S., McCrory, M. A., Thomas, J. G., McGrane, K. S., Marden, T., & Higgins, J. A. (2020). Reproducibility of dietary intake measurement from diet diaries, photographic food records, and a novel sensor method. *Frontiers in Nutrition*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnut.2020.00099
- Forshee, R. A., & Storey, M. L. (2003). Total beverage consumption and beverage choices among children and adolescents. *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition*, 54(4), 297–307. https://doi.org/10.1080/09637480120092143
- Funtikova, A. N., Navarro, E., Bawaked, R. A., Fíto, M., & Schröder, H. (2015). Impact of diet on cardiometabolic health in children and adolescents. *Nutrition Journal*, 14(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12937-015-0107-z
- Gaddis, I., & Klasen, S. (2014). Economic development, structural change, and women's labor force participation: A re-examination of the feminization U hypothesis. *Journal of Population Economics*, 27(3), 639–681. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00148-013-0488-2
- Global Food Security Index 2022. (2022).

https://impact.economist.com/sustainability/project/food-securityindex/reports/Economist\_Impact\_GFSI\_2022\_Global\_Report\_Sep\_2022.pdf

González-Gross, M., Gómez-Lorente, J. J., Valtueña, J., & Ortiz, A Meléndez, J. C. (2008). The "healthy lifestyle guide pyramid" for children and adolescents. *Nutricion Hospitalaria*, 23(2), 159–168.

- Goodburn, E. A., & Ross, D. A. (2000). Young people's health in developing countries: a neglected problem and opportunity. *Health Policy and Planning*, 15(2), 137–144. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/15.2.137
- Gore, F. M., Bloem, P. J. N., Patton, G. C., Ferguson, J., Joseph, V., Coffey, C., Sawyer, S. M., & Mathers, C. D. (2011). Global burden of disease in young people aged 10-24 years: a systematic analysis. *Lancet (London, England)*, 377(9783), 2093–2102. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60512-6
- Guthold, R., Stevens, G. A., Riley, L. M., & Bull, F. C. (2019). Global trends in insufficient physical activity among adolescents: a pooled analysis of 298 population-based surveys with 1.6 million participants. *The Lancet Child & Adolescent Health*, 4(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/s2352-4642(19)30323-2
- Hall, G., Laddu, D. R., Phillips, S. A., Lavie, C. J., & Arena, R. (2020). A tale of two pandemics: How will COVID-19 and global trends in physical inactivity and sedentary behavior affect one another? *Progress in Cardiovascular Diseases*, 64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcad.2020.04.005
- Hallal, P. C., Andersen, L. B., Bull, F. C., Guthold, R., Haskell, W., & Ekelund, U. (2012).
  Global physical activity levels: surveillance progress, pitfalls, and prospects. *The Lancet*, 380(9838), 247–257. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(12)60646-1
- Hancox, R. J., Milne, B. J., & Poulton, R. (2004). Association between child and adolescent television viewing and adult health: a longitudinal birth cohort study. *The Lancet*, 364(9430), 257–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(04)16675-0
- Hatakeyama, N., Kamada, M., & Kondo, N. (2020). Parental working hours and children's sedentary time: a cross-sectional analysis of the J-SHINE. *Journal of Epidemiology*, 32(1). https://doi.org/10.2188/jea.je20200170
- Hawkins, S. S., Cole, T. J., & Law, C. (2009). Examining the relationship between maternal employment and health behaviours in 5-year-old British children. *Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health*, 63(12), 999–1004. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2008.084590
- Hovhannisyan, V., & Devadoss, S. (2018). Effects of urbanization on food demand in China. *Empirical Economics*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00181-018-1526-4
- Hu, F. B. (2002). Dietary pattern analysis: a new direction in nutritional epidemiology. *Current Opinion in Lipidology*, 13(1), 3–9. https://doi.org/10.1097/00041433-200202000-00002
- ILO. (2019). Portal Home. Ilo.org. http://www.ilo.org/ilostat

- John, C., & Feng, L. (2010). Maternal employment and childhood obesity: A search for mechanisms in time use data. *Economics of Human Biology*, 10(4), 352–364. https://doi.org/
- Kant, A. K., & Graubard, B. I. (2004). Eating out in America, 1987–2000: trends and nutritional correlates. *Preventive Medicine*, 38(2), 243–249. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2003.10.004
- Kantomaa, M. T., Tammelin, T. H., Näyhä, S., & Taanila, A. M. (2007). Adolescents' physical activity in relation to family income and parents' education. *Preventive Medicine*, 44(5), 410–415. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2007.01.008
- Katzmarzyk, P. T., & Mason, C. (2009). The physical activity transition. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, 6(3), 269–280. https://doi.org/10.1123/jpah.6.3.269
- Khan, A., & Burton, N. W. (2016). Screen-based behaviors of adolescents in Bangladesh. Journal of Physical Activity and Health, 13(11), 1156–1163. https://doi.org/10.1123/jpah.2015-0514
- Khan, A., Burton, N. W., & Khan, S. R. (2013). Double burden of overweight and underweight among school children of Dhaka city, Bangladesh. *Obesity Research & Clinical Practice*, 7, 26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orcp.2013.08.072
- Klesges, R. C., Stein, R. J., Eck, L. H., Isbell, T. R., & Klesges, L. M. (1991). Parental influence on food selection in young children and its relationships to childhood obesity. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 53(4), 859–864. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/53.4.859
- Kohl, H. W., Craig, C. L., Lambert, E. V., Inoue, S., Alkandari, J. R., Leetongin, G., & Kahlmeier, S. (2012). The pandemic of physical inactivity: global action for public health. *The Lancet*, *380*(9838), 294–305. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(12)60898-8
- Koletzko, B., Demmelmair, H., Grote, V., Prell, C., & Weber, M. (2016). High protein intake in young children and increased weight gain and obesity risk1. *The American Journal* of Clinical Nutrition, 103(2), 303–304. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.115.128009
- Kwasnicka, D., Kale, D., Schneider, V., Keller, J., Yeboah-Asiamah Asare, B., Powell, D., Naughton, F., ten Hoor, G. A., Verboon, P., & Perski, O. (2021). Systematic review of ecological momentary assessment (EMA) studies of five public health-related behaviours: review protocol. *BMJ Open*, *11*(7), e046435. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020-046435

- Lee, I-Min., Shiroma, E. J., Lobelo, F., Puska, P., Blair, S. N., & Katzmarzyk, P. T. (2012). Effect of physical inactivity on major non-communicable diseases worldwide: an analysis of burden of disease and life expectancy. *The Lancet*, 380(9838), 219–229. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(12)61031-9
- Loprinzi, P. D., & Cardinal, B. J. (2011). Measuring children's physical activity and sedentary behaviors. *Journal of Exercise Science & Fitness*, 9(1), 15–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1728-869x(11)60002-6
- Mahmud, S., & Bidisha, S. H. (2018). Female labor market participation in bangladesh: structural changes and determinants of labor supply. In *South Asia Economic and Policy Studies* (pp. 51–63). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-2071-2\_4
- Martin, C. K., Correa, J. B., Han, H., Allen, H. R., Rood, J. C., Champagne, C. M., Gunturk, B. K., & Bray, G. A. (2012). Validity of the remote food photography method (rfpm) for estimating energy and nutrient intake in near real-time. *Obesity*, 20(4), 891–899. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2011.344
- Maugeri, A., & Barchitta, M. (2019). A systematic review of ecological momentary assessment of diet: implications and perspectives for nutritional epidemiology. *Nutrients*, *11*(11), 2696. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11112696
- Melkevik, O., Torsheim, T., Iannotti, R. J., & Wold, B. (2010). Is spending time in screenbased sedentary behaviors associated with less physical activity: a cross national investigation. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 7(1), 46. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-7-46
- Mello, A. V. de, Pereira, J. L., Leme, A. C. B., Goldbaum, M., Cesar, C. L. G., & Fisberg, R.
  M. (2020). Social determinants, lifestyle and diet quality: a population-based study from the 2015 Health Survey of São Paulo, Brazil. *Public Health Nutrition*, 23, 1766–1777. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980019003483
- Mendez, M. A., & Popkin, B. M. (2004). Globalization, urbanization and nutritional change in the developing world. *Journal of Agricultural and Development Economics*, 1(2), 220–241. www.fao.org/es/esa/eJADE
- Mertens, E., Kuijsten, A., Dofková, M., Mistura, L., D'Addezio, L., Turrini, A., Dubuisson, C., Favret, S., Havard, S., Trolle, E., van't Veer, P., & Geleijnse, J. M. (2018).
  Geographic and socioeconomic diversity of food and nutrient intakes: a comparison of four European countries. *European Journal of Nutrition*, 58(4), 1475–1493. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-018-1673-6

- Meyer, S.-C. (2016). Maternal employment and childhood overweight in Germany. *Economics & Human Biology*, 23, 84–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ehb.2016.05.003
- Michels, K. B., & Schulze, M. B. (2005). Can dietary patterns help us detect diet–disease associations? *Nutrition Research Reviews*, 18(2), 241–248. https://doi.org/10.1079/nrr2005107
- Miles, L. (2007). Physical activity and health. *Nutrition Bulletin*, *32*(4), 314–363. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-3010.2007.00668.x
- Miller, V., Yusuf, S., Chow, C. K., Dehghan, M., Corsi, D. J., Lock, K., Popkin, B., Rangarajan, S., Khatib, R., Lear, S. A., Mony, P., Kaur, M., Mohan, V., Vijayakumar, K., Gupta, R., Kruger, A., Tsolekile, L., Mohammadifard, N., Rahman, O., & Rosengren, A. (2016). Availability, affordability, and consumption of fruits and vegetables in 18 countries across income levels: Findings from the prospective urban rural epidemiology (PURE) study. *The Lancet Global Health*, 4(10), e695–e703. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2214-109x(16)30186-3
- Monzani, A., Ricotti, R., Caputo, M., Solito, A., Archero, F., Bellone, S., & Prodam, F.
  (2019). A systematic review of the association of skipping breakfast with weight and cardiometabolic risk factors in children and adolescents. What should we better investigate in the future? *Nutrients*, *11*(2), 387. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11020387
- Moskowitz, D. S., & Young, S. N. (2006). Ecological momentary assessment: what it is and why it is a method of the future in clinical psychopharmacology. *Journal of Psychiatry & Neuroscience*, *31*(1), 13–20.
- Musa, S., Elyamani, R., & Dergaa, I. (2022). COVID-19 and screen-based sedentary behaviour: Systematic review of digital screen time and metabolic syndrome in adolescents. *PLOS ONE*, *17*(3), e0265560. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0265560
- Mushtaq, M. U., Gull, S., Mushtaq, K., Shahid, U., Shad, M. A., & Akram, J. (2011). Dietary behaviors, physical activity and sedentary lifestyle associated with overweight and obesity, and their socio-demographic correlates, among Pakistani primary school children. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 8(1), 130. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-8-130
- Mustafa, S., Haque, C. E., & Baksi, S. (2021). Low daily intake of fruits and vegetables in rural and urban Bangladesh: Influence of socioeconomic and demographic factors, social food beliefs and behavioural practices. *Nutrients*, *13*(8), 2808. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13082808

National Children Policy. (2011). *Government of the Peoples' Republic of Bangladesh*. Ministry of Women and Children Affairs.

http://rpcc.dghs.gov.bd/rpcc/?wpdmpro=national-children-policy-2011

- NFNSPPA. (2021). National Food and Nutrition Security Policy Plan of Action (2021-2030) Food planning and monitoring unit (fpmu) ministry of food government of the people's republic of Bangladesh.
  https://bnnc.portal.gov.bd/sites/default/files/files/bnnc.portal.gov.bd/policies/eed9a25
  0\_f715\_4b19\_819b\_e99ae390042e/2022-01-09-07-20-299dd6227a2500df767582f679566f4a.pdf
- Ng, S. W., & Popkin, B. M. (2012). Time use and physical activity: a shift away from movement across the globe. *Obesity Reviews*, 13(8), 659–680. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-789x.2011.00982.x
- Oddo, V. M., & Ickes, S. B. (2018). Maternal employment in low- and middle-income countries is associated with improved infant and young child feeding. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 107(3), 335–344. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqy001
- Park, J. H., Moon, J. H., Kim, H. J., Kong, M. H., & Oh, Y. H. (2020). Sedentary lifestyle: Overview of updated evidence of potential health risks. *Korean Journal of Family Medicine*, 41(6), 365–373. https://doi.org/10.4082/kjfm.20.0165
- Park, S., Kang, J.-H., Lawrence, R., & Gittelsohn, J. (2014). Environmental influences on youth eating habits: Insights from parents and teachers in South Korea. *Ecology of Food and Nutrition*, 53(4), 347–362. https://doi.org/10.1080/03670244.2013.781025
- Paterson, D. C., Ramage, K., Moore, S. A., Riazi, N., Tremblay, M. S., & Faulkner, G. (2021). Exploring the impact of COVID-19 on the movement behaviors of children and youth: A scoping review of evidence after the first year. *Journal of Sport and Health Science*, 10(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jshs.2021.07.001
- Paudel, S., Subedi, N., Bhandari, R., Bastola, R., Niroula, R., & Poudyal, A. K. (2014). Estimation of leisure time physical activity and sedentary behaviour among school adolescents in Nepal. *BMC Public Health*, 14(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-637
- Paul, J., Lim, W. M., O'Cass, A., Hao, A. W., & Bresciani, S. (2021). Scientific procedures and rationales for systematic literature reviews (SPAR-4-SLR). *International Journal* of Consumer Studies, 45(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcs.12695
- Pearson, N., Atkin, A. J., Biddle, S. J., Gorely, T., & Edwardson, C. (2009). Patterns of adolescent physical activity and dietary behaviours. *International Journal of*

Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 6(1), 45. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-6-45

- Pingali, P. (2007). Westernization of Asian diets and the transformation of food systems: Implications for research and policy. *Food Policy*, 32(3), 281–298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2006.08.001
- Popkin, B. M. (2002). An overview on the nutrition transition and its health implications: the Bellagio meeting. *Public Health Nutrition*, 5(1a). https://doi.org/10.1079/phn2001280
- Popkin, B. M., & Gordon-Larsen, P. (2004). The nutrition transition: worldwide obesity dynamics and their determinants. *International Journal of Obesity*, 28(S3), S2–S9. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ijo.0802804
- Poti, J. M., Mendez, M. A., Ng, S. W., & Popkin, B. M. (2015). Is the degree of food processing and convenience linked with the nutritional quality of foods purchased by US households? *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 101(6), 1251–1262. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.114.100925
- Queirós;, A., Faria, D., & Almeida, F. (2017). Strengths and limitations of qualitative and quantitative research methods. *European Journal of Education Studies*, *3*(9), 369–387.
- Rasmussen, M., Krølner, R., Klepp, K.-I., Lytle, L., Brug, J., Bere, E., & Due, P. (2006).
  Determinants of fruit and vegetable consumption among children and adolescents: A review of the literature. part I: Quantitative studies. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 3(1), 22. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-3-22
- Ravikiran, S. R., Baliga, B. S., Jain, A., & Kotian, M. S. (2013). Factors influencing the television viewing practices of Indian children. *The Indian Journal of Pediatrics*, *81*(2), 114–119. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12098-013-1164-y
- Raynor, H. A., Bond, D. S., Freedson, P. S., & Sisson, S. B. (2012). Sedentary behaviors, weight, and health and disease risks. *Journal of Obesity*, 2012, 1–3. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/852743
- Regmi, A., & Dyck, J. (2001). Effects of urbanization on global food demand. *Economic Research Service*, United States Department of Agriculture. Changing Structures of Global Food Consumption and Trade. ERS WRS 01-1, Washington, DC.
- Rodriguez-Ayllon, M., Cadenas-Sánchez, C., Estévez-López, F., Muñoz, N. E., Mora-Gonzalez, J., Migueles, J. H., Molina-García, P., Henriksson, H., Mena-Molina, A., Martínez-Vizcaíno, V., Catena, A., Löf, M., Erickson, K. I., Lubans, D. R., Ortega, F.

B., & Esteban-Cornejo, I. (2019). Role of physical activity and sedentary behavior in the mental health of preschoolers, children and adolescents: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sports Medicine*, 49(9). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-019-01099-5

- Saha, S., Zahid, M., & Rasheed, S. (2013). The study of the level of knowledge, attitude, practices (KAP) as well as the effects of school environment on the nutritional status of children (7-12) coming from affluent families in the Dhaka city in Bangladesh. Bangladesh Journal of Nutrition, 24(25), 31–48.
- Sallis, J. F., Prochaska, J. J., & Taylor, W. C. (2000). A review of correlates of physical activity of children and adolescents. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 32(5), 963–975. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005768-200005000-00014
- Salwa, M., Subaita, F., Choudhury, S. R., Khalequzzaman, M., Al Mamun, M. A., Bhuiyan, M. R., & Haque, M. A. (2021). Fruit and vegetables consumption among school-going adolescents: Findings from the baseline survey of an intervention program in a semi-urban area of Dhaka, Bangladesh. *PLOS ONE*, *16*(6), e0252297. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0252297
- Saunders, T. J., McIsaac, T., Campbell, J., Douillette, K., Janssen, I., Tomasone, J. R., Ross-White, A., Prince, S. A., & Chaput, J.-P. (2022). Timing of sedentary behaviour and access to sedentary activities in the bedroom and their association with sleep quality and duration in children and youth: a systematic review. *Health Promotion and Chronic Disease Prevention in Canada*, 42(4), 139–149. https://doi.org/10.24095/hpcdp.42.4.03
- Savige, G. S., Ball, K., Worsley, A., & Crawford, D. (2007). Food intake patterns among Australian adolescents. *Asia Pac J Clin Nutr*., *16*(4), 738–747.
- Sincovich, A., Moller, H., Smithers, L., Brushe, M., Lassi, Z. S., Brinkman, S. A., & Gregory, T. (2022). Prevalence of breakfast skipping among children and adolescents: a cross-sectional population level study. *BMC Pediatrics*, 22(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-022-03284-4
- Stiglic, N., & Viner, R. M. (2019). Effects of screentime on the health and well-being of children and adolescents: a systematic review of reviews. *BMJ Open*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2018-023191
- Stride, A., & Flintoff, A. (2016). "I don't want my parents" respect going down the drain': South Asian, muslim young women negotiating family and physical activity. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Health, Sport and Physical Education*, 8(1), 3–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/18377122.2016.1240592

- Stride, A., Flintoff, A., & Scraton, S. (2018). "Homing in": South Asian, muslim young women and their physical activity in and around the home. *Curriculum Studies in Health and Physical Education*, 9(3), 253–269. https://doi.org/10.1080/25742981.2018.1478673
- Strong, W. B., Malina, R. M., Blimkie, C. J. R., Daniels, S. R., Dishman, R. K., Gutin, B., Hergenroeder, A. C., Must, A., Nixon, P. A., Pivarnik, J. M., Rowland, T., Trost, S., & Trudeau, F. (2005). Evidence based physical activity for school-age youth. *The Journal of Pediatrics*, 146(6), 732–737. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2005.01.055
- Tariqujjaman, Md., Sheikh, S. P., Smith, G., Hasan, A. M. R., Khatun, F., Kabir, A., Rashid, Md. H., & Rasheed, S. (2022). Determinants of double burden of malnutrition among school children and adolescents in urban Dhaka: A multi-level analyses. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2022.926571
- Thapa, K., Bhandari, P. M., Neupane, D., Bhochhibhoya, S., Rajbhandari-Thapa, J., & Pathak, R. P. (2019). Physical activity and its correlates among higher secondary school students in an urban district of Nepal. *BMC Public Health*, 19(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-7230-2
- The World Bank. (2022). Labor force participation rate, female (% of female population ages 15+) (modeled ILO estimate) Low & middle income / Data. Data.worldbank.org.

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.TLF.CACT.FE.ZS?locations=XO

- Thompson, F. E., & Subar, A. F. (2017). Dietary assessment methodology. Nutrition in the Prevention and Treatment of Disease, 5–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-802928-2.00001-1
- Tremblay, M. S., Aubert, S., Barnes, J. D., Saunders, T. J., Carson, V., Latimer-Cheung, A. E., Chastin, S. F. M., Altenburg, T. M., & Chinapaw, M. J. M. (2017). Sedentary behavior research network (SBRN) terminology consensus project process and outcome. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 14(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-017-0525-8
- TROIANO, R. P., BERRIGAN, D., DODD, K. W., MÂSSE, L. C., TILERT, T., & MCDOWELL, M. (2008). Physical activity in the United States measured by accelerometer. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 40(1), 181–188. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/mss.0b013e31815a51b3</u>

- UNICEF. (2019). The Convention on the Rights of the Child: The children's version. UNICEF. https://www.unicef.org/child-rights-convention/convention-text-childrens-version
- UNICEF. (2020). *Nutrition in middle childhood and adolescence*. Www.unicef.org. https://www.unicef.org/nutrition/middle-childhood-and-adolescence
- Verick, S. (2018). *Female labor force participation and development*. IZA World of Labor. https://doi.org/10.15185/izawol.87.v2
- World Bank. (2023). Urban population (% of total population) Bangladesh / Data. Data.worldbank.org. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.URB.TOTL.IN.ZS?locations=BD
- World Health Organisation. (2020, November 25). WHO guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behaviour. Www.who.int. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240015128

## **APPENDIX A**

# STUDY ONE ONLINE SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

## Table A.1 Online Resource 1 (PRISMA checklist)

Sub-Section/topic	#	Checklist item			
TITLE					
Title	1	Identify the report as a systematic review, meta-analysis, or both.	1		
ABSTRACT					
Structured summary	2	Provide a structured summary including, as applicable: background; objectives; data sources; study eligibility criteria, participants, and interventions; study appraisal and synthesis methods; results; limitations; conclusions and implications of key findings; systematic review registration number.			
INTRODUCTION					
Rationale	3	Describe the rationale for the review in the context of what is already known.	1-3		
Objectives	4 Provide an explicit statement of questions being addressed with reference to participants, interventions, comparisons, outcomes, and study design (PICOS).				
METHODS					
Protocol and registration	5	Indicate if a review protocol exists, if and where it can be accessed (e.g., Web address), and, if available, provide registration information including registration number.	3		
Eligibility criteria	6	Specify study characteristics (e.g., PICOS, length of follow-up) and report characteristics (e.g., years considered, language, publication status) used as criteria for eligibility, giving rationale.	4		
Information sources	7	Describe all information sources (e.g., databases with dates of coverage, contact with study authors to identify additional studies) in the search and date last searched.	4		
Search	8	Present full electronic search strategy for at least one database, including any limits used, such that it could be repeated.	4		
Study selection	Study selection 9 State the process for selecting studies (i.e., screening, eligibility, included in systematic review, and, if applicable, included in the meta-analysis).		4-5		
Data collection process	10	0 Describe method of data extraction from reports (e.g., piloted forms, independently, in duplicate) and any processes for obtaining and confirming data from investigators.			
Data items	11	List and define all variables for which data were sought (e.g., PICOS, funding sources) and any assumptions and simplifications made.	4-6		

Risk of bias in individual studies	12	Describe methods used for assessing risk of bias of individual studies (including specification of whether this was done at the study or outcome level), and how this information is to be used in any data synthesis.	6
Summary measures	13	State the principal summary measures (e.g., risk ratio, difference in means).	5
Synthesis of results	14	Describe the methods of handling data and combining results of studies, if done, including measures of consistency (e.g., I <sup>2</sup> ) for each meta-analysis.	5-6

#### Page 1 of 2

Section/topic	#	Checklist item	Reported on page #		
Risk of bias across studies	15	Specify any assessment of risk of bias that may affect the cumulative evidence (e.g., publication bias, selective reporting within studies).	N/A		
Additional analyses	16	Describe methods of additional analyses (e.g., sensitivity or subgroup analyses, meta-regression), if done, indicating which were pre-specified.	N/A		
RESULTS					
Study selection	17	Give numbers of studies screened, assessed for eligibility, and included in the review, with reasons for exclusions at each stage, ideally with a flow diagram.	6-7		
Study characteristics	18	For each study, present characteristics for which data were extracted (e.g., study size, PICOS, follow- up period) and provide the citations.			
Risk of bias within studies	19	Present data on risk of bias of each study and, if available, any outcome level assessment (see item 12).	11		
Results of individual studies	20	For all outcomes considered (benefits or harms), present, for each study: (a) simple summary data for each intervention group (b) effect estimates and confidence intervals, ideally with a forest plot.	N/A		
Synthesis of results	21	Present results of each meta-analysis done, including confidence intervals and measures of consistency.	N/A		
Risk of bias across studies	22	Present results of any assessment of risk of bias across studies (see Item 15).	N/A		
Additional analysis	23	Give results of additional analyses, if done (e.g., sensitivity or subgroup analyses, meta-regression [see Item 16]).			
DISCUSSION					

Summary of evidence	24	ummarize the main findings including the strength of evidence for each main outcome; consider their elevance to key groups (e.g., healthcare providers, users, and policy makers).			
Limitations	25	Discuss limitations at study and outcome level (e.g., risk of bias), and at review-level (e.g., incomplete retrieval of identified research, reporting bias).	13-14		
Conclusions	26	Provide a general interpretation of the results in the context of other evidence, and implications for uture research.			
FUNDING					
Funding	27	Describe sources of funding for the systematic review and other support (e.g., supply of data); role of funders for the systematic review.			

From: Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, The PRISMA Group (2009). Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses: The PRISMA Statement. PLoS Med 6(7): e1000097. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed1000097

For more information, visit: www.prisma-statement.org.

Page 2 of 2

#### **Online Resource 2: (Risk of bias summary)**

A composite risk of bias score for each study was then calculated by summing the total number of criteria:

Low risk of bias: When three or more of the six risk of bias criteria were met

High risk of bias: When less than three of the six risk of bias criteria were met

Unclear risk of bias: When four or more criteria presented an unclear risk of bias due to incomplete reporting.

Table A.2 Risk of bias summary	across selected studies
--------------------------------	-------------------------

Study	Select ion bias	Perfor manc e bias	Detect ion bias	Attriti on bias	Selecti ve report ing bias	Other bias: Confo undin g	Risk of bias score
Brown, et al. (2010)	Low risk of bias	High risk of bias	High risk of bias	Low risk of bias	Low risk of bias	Low risk of bias	Low risk of bias
Vazquez -Nava et al.(2013 )	Low risk of bias	High risk of bias	High risk of bias	Unclear risk of bias	High risk of bias	Unclea r risk of bias	High risk of bias
Adbi, A et al.(2017 )	Unclea r risk of bias	Unclea r risk of bias	Low risk of bias	Unclear risk of bias	Low risk of bias	Low risk of bias	Low risk of bias
Sethi, D. et al. (2014).	Unclea r risk of bias	High risk of bias	High risk of bias	Unclear risk of bias	Low risk of bias	High risk of bias	High risk of bias
Park, S., et al. (2014)	Qualitative						
Neumar k- Sztainer , D., et al. (2003)	Unclea r risk of bias	High risk of bias	Low risk of bias	High risk of bias	High risk of bias	Low risk of bias	High risk of bias

Study	Select	Perfor	Detect	Attriti	Selecti	Other	<b>Risk of</b>
-	ion	manc	ion	on	ve	bias:	bias
	bias	e bias	bias	bias	report	Confo	score
					ing	undin	
					bias	g	
Honajee	Unclea						Unclear
, K. et	r risk	Unclea	Low	Unclear	High	Unclea	risk of
al.	of bias	r risk	risk of	risk of	risk of	r risk	bias
(2012)		of bias	bias	bias	bias	of bias	
Fitzsimo	Low						High
ns, E. et	risk of	High	Unclear	High	Low	Low	risk of
al.	bias	risk of	bias				
(2019)		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Cho, Y.	Low	Low	High	Low	Low	High	Low
(2017)	risk of						
	bias						
Maher,	Unclea						High
J. P., et	r risk	Unclea	Low	High	Low	Unclea	risk of
al.	of bias	r risk	risk of	risk of	risk of	r risk	bias
(2017)		of bias	bias	bias	bias	of bias	
Chowha	Unclea						Low
n, J., et	r risk	High	Low	Low	Low	Low	risk of
al.	of bias	risk of	bias				
(2014).		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Ham, O.	High	Unclea	Low	Unclear	High	Unclea	High
K., et al	risk of	r risk	risk of	risk of	risk of	r risk	risk of
(2013).	bias	of bias	bias	bias	bias	of bias	bias
Ziol-	Low						Low
Guest et	risk of	Low	Low	Low	Unclear	Low	risk of
al.,	bias	risk of	bias				
(2013).		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Touliato	Unclea						High
s, J., et	r risk	High	Low	Unclear	Low	High	risk of
al.	of bias	risk of	bias				
(1984)		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Gaina,	Unclea						High
A., et	r rísk	High	High	High	High	Low	risk of
al.	of blas	risk of	bias				
(2009).		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Hsin, A.,	Unclea					_	Low
& Felfe,	r risk	High	Low	Low	Unclear	Low	risk of
C.	of bias	risk of	bias				
(2014).		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Bauer,	Unclea						
к. W.,	r risk	Low	Low	High	Unclear	Low	Low
et al. D.	of bias	risk of					
(2012).		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias

Study	Select	Perfor	Detect	Attriti	Selecti	Other	Risk of
	ion	manc	ION	on	ve	bias:	bias
	DIAS	e blas	DIAS	DIAS	ina	undin	score
					bias	g	
Li, J., et	Low	High	High	High	Low	Low	High
al.	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of
(2012).	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias
Sweetin	Unclea					_	High
g, H., &	r risk	Unclea	High	High	Low	Low	risk of
West, P.	of blas	r rísk	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	bias
(2005). Marriana	Low	of blas	bias	bias	bias	bias	Lliab
	LOW rick of						risk of
$W \circ t$	hiac	High	Unclear	High		Low	hiac
al	Dias	risk of	Dias				
(2011)		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Chia, Y.	Hiah	Hiah	Low	Unclear	Low	Low	Hiah
F. <sup>′</sup>	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of
(2008)	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias
Chang,	Low	Unclea	High				Low
Y., &	risk of	r risk	risk of	Unclear	Low	Low	risk of
Lee, S.	bias	of bias	bias	risk of	risk of	risk of	bias
(2012).				bias	bias	bias	
Chang,	Low	High	High	Unclear	Low	Low	High
YJ.	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of
(2012).	bias	blas	blas	bias	bias	bias	bias
ivadia,	Unclea	High	Hign	Unclear	LOW	LOW	High
Υ. (2012)	r risk	risk or	risk or	risk or	risk og	risk or	risk or
(2012) Shuhai		Dias	Dias	Dias	Dias	DIas	Low
mi F	risk of	High	Low	High	Low	Unclea	risk of
et al	hias	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	r risk	hias
(2012)	5145	bias	bias	bias	bias	of bias	5145
Aniza,	Low						Low
I., et	risk of	High	Low	Low	Low	Unclea	risk of
al.(2009	bias	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	r risk	bias
)		bias	bias	bias	bias	of bias	
Martin,	Low						High
M. A., et	risk of	High	High	High	Low	Low	risk of
al.	bias	risk of	bias				
(2018)		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Meyer,	Unclea	High	High	Low	Unclear	Low	High
S.C.	r risk	risk of					
(2016)	of blas	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias

Study	Select	Perfor	Detect	Attriti	Selecti	Other	<b>Risk of</b>
-	ion	manc	ion	on	ve	bias:	bias
	bias	e bias	bias	bias	report	Confo	score
					ing	undin	
					bias	g	
Nie, P.,	Low						High
et	risk of	High	High	High	Low	Low	risk of
al.(2014	bias	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	bias
).		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Anderso	Unclea	Unclea	High	Unclear	High	Low	High
n, P. M.	r risk	r risk	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of
(2012)	of bias	of bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias
Taylor,	Low						High
A. W.,	risk of	High	High	High	Low	Unclea	risk of
et al.	bias	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	r risk	bias
(2012)		bias	bias	bias	bias	of bias	
Koca,	Low					_	Low
T., et al.	risk of	High	Low	Unclear	Low	Unclea	risk of
(2017)	bias	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	r risk	bias
		bias	bias	bias	bias	of bias	
Ben-	Low		<b>.</b>	_		_	High
Shalom,	risk of	High	High	Low	High	Low	risk of
Υ.	bias	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	bias
(2010).		bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	
Gwozdz,	Unclea	High					Low
W., et	r risk	risk of	Low	High	Low	Low	risk of
al.	of blas	bias	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	bias
(2013)			bias	bias	bias	bias	
Datar,	LOW	الان مرام ا	ا ا: «ام	1	1	1	LOW
A., et	LISK OF	Hign	Hign	LOW	LOW	LOW	FISK OF
al.	Dias	FISK OI	FISK OI	FISK OI	FISK OI	FISK OI	Dias
(2014). Dortkor	Unclos	Dias	Dias	Dias	Dias	Dias	Liab
Parker,		rick of	LOW rick of	rick of	LOW rick of		rick of
(2007)	of biac	hiac	hiac	hiac	hiac	of biac	hiac
(2007) Rahoog		High	High	Uncloar	Uncloar	High	High
W ot al	risk of	rick of	rick of		rick of	rick of	rick of
(2020)	hiac	hiac	hiac	hiac	hiac	hiac	hiac
(2020) Forrari		Unclea		High		High	High
et al	risk of	r risk	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of
(2016)	hias	of bias	hias	hias	hias	hias	hias
Pearson	Low	Unclea	Low	High	Low	Low	Low
et al.	risk of	r risk	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of
(2009)	bias	of bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias
Wiitzes	Low	Hiah	Hiah	Low	Low	Low	Low
et al.	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of
(2014)	hiac	hias	hias	bias	bias	bias	bias

Study	Select ion bias	Perfor manc e bias	Detect ion bias	Attriti on bias	Selecti ve report ing bias	Other bias: Confo undin g	Risk of bias score
Lopoo	Low	High	High	Low	Low	Low	Low
et al.	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of
(2007)	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias
Richards	Low	High	High	High	Low	Low	High
et al.	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of	risk of
(1994)	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias	bias

#### Summary of Risk of bias score:

High risk of bias: 24 (57.14%); Unclear risk of bias: 01 (2.38%); Low risk of bias: 17 (40.47%)

Table A.3*	Summary	of RoB
------------	---------	--------

	Selectio	Performanc	Detection	Attrition	Selective	Other bias
	n bias	e bias	bias	bias	reporting	
					bias	
High risk	2	29 (70.73%)	21	17	7	6 (14.63%)
of bias	(4.87%)		(51.21%)	(41.46%)	(17.07%)	
Low risk	23	3 (7.31.87%)	18(43.90%	10(24.39%	29	26(63.41%
of bias	(56.09%)		)	)	(70.73%)	)
Unclea	16	9 (21.95%)	2 (4.87%)	14(34.14%	5(12.19%	9 (21.95%)
r risk	(39.02%)			)	)	
of bias						

\*Total studies =41 since one Qual study is not counted here



Figure A. 1 RoB summary in graph

### Online Resource 3 (Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias)

Table A.4 Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias

Bias domain	Source of bias	Support for judgement	Review authors' judgment (assess as low, unclear or high risk of bias)
Selection bias	Random sequence generation	Describe the method used to generate the allocation sequence in sufficient detail to allow an assessment of whether it should produce comparable groups	
	Allocation concealment	Describe the method used to conceal the allocation sequence in sufficient detail to determine whether intervention allocations could have been foreseen before or during enrolment	
Performance bias	Blinding of participants and personnel*	Describe all measures used, if any, to blind trial participants and researchers from knowledge of which intervention a participant received. Provide any information relating to whether the intended blinding was effective	
Detection bias	Blinding of outcome assessment*	Describe all measures used, if any, to blind outcome assessment from knowledge of which intervention a participant received. Provide any information relating to whether the intended blinding was effective	
Attrition bias	Incomplete outcome data*	Describe the completeness of outcome data for each main outcome, including attrition and exclusions from the analysis. State whether attrition and exclusions were reported, the numbers in each intervention group (compared with total randomised participants), reasons for attrition or exclusions where reported, and any reinclusions in analyses for the review	
Reporting bias	Selective reporting		
Other bias	Anything else, ideally prespecified	State any important concerns about bias not covered in the other domains in the tool	

\*Assessments should be made for each main outcome or class of outcomes.

Ref: Higgins, J., Altman, D., Gotzsche, P., Juni, P., Moher, D., & Oxman, A. et al. (2011). The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. *BMJ*, *343*(oct18 2). https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.d592

## Online Resource 3 (JBI Critical Appraisal Checklist for Qualitative Research)

### JBI Critical Appraisal Checklist for Qualitative Research

Reviewer	Date		•		
Author	Record Number				
	Ye	S	No	Unclear	
Not applicable					
1.Is there congruity be	ween the stated philosophical				
perspective and the re-	search methodology?				
2. Is there congruity be	tween the research methodology				
and the research quest	on or objectives?				
3. Is there congruity be	tween the research methodology				
and the methods used	to collect data?				
4. Is there congruity be	tween the research methodology				
and the representation	and analysis of data?				
5. Is there congruity be	tween the research methodology				
and the interpretation of	of results?				
6. Is there a statement	locating the researcher culturally				
or theoretically?					
7. Is the influence of th	e researcher on the research, and	1			
vice- versa, addressed?	,				
8. Are participants, and	their voices, adequately				
represented?					
9. Is the research ethic	al according to current criteria or,				
for recent studies, and	is there evidence of ethical				
approval by an appropr	iate body?				
10. Do the conclusions	drawn in the research report flow				
from the analysis, or in	terpretation, of the data?				
<b>Comments:</b> Low risk of	of bias				

^Reproduced from: JBI (2014a)

#### Supplementary material: In/out form for study selection

# Dietary habits, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children of working mothers: a systematic review

IN/OUT FORM	
Author and	Today's
year	date
Study ID	Reviewer
Number	

\_\_\_\_\_

Question	Yes	Not Clear	No	Further information:
Is the study an observational study / baseline				State the type of study:
intervention study/longitudinal/prospective				
study?				
Is the age group of children studied aged 6-18				Age group:
years?				
Is the mother's employment status reported?				State the type of work (e.g., full time, part time):

Is a child outcome reported on either dietary				State the	primary n	neasure(s)	
intake or physical activity or sedentary				reported:			
behaviour?							
-							
Question	Yes	Not Clear	No	Further in	formatio	n:	
Does the study measure the association between							
ot least one demain of method's ampleument							
at least one domain of distance intake, physical							
status and one domain of dietary intake, physical							
activity and sedentary behaviour?							
English language?							
IF THE ANSWER TO ANT OF THE ABOVE IS SHADED BOX, EACLODE THE STODY (FROM THIS INITIAL SCREENING)							
This study is:	Included		Exclu	ıded		NOT	
						SURE	
	Details:						

Other information

## **APPENDIX B**

# STUDY TWO SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

#### Semi-structured discussion guide for telephone interview:

Name of participant (mother)					
Mother characteristics					
Profession					
Age					
Education level	High School: undergraduate: Post-graduate:				
Child characteristics					
Number of siblings	No sibling: One sibling: More than one sibling:				
Sex of child:	Boy Girl				
Age of children (in years)					
Household characteristics					
Family type	Nuclear Extended family				
Household income (BD taka	< 20,000 (lower income group)				
per month)	20,000- < 30,000 (lower middle-income group)				
	30,000- < 40,000(middle income group)				
	40,000-<50,000 (upper middle-income group)				
	50,000 or more				

#### **Dietary Patterns**

#### a) Eating patterns

i)What do your children usually eat?

ii) Do your child skip meals?

iii) What influences your children's eating habits e.g., taste of foods, family, friends,

TV advertisement or anything else?

### b) Perception of healthy eating

i)Which foods do you consider as healthy foods? Which are unhealthy?

#### c)Food preparation

i)Do you cook for your family? Why or why not?

## d) Cost and benefit of earnings

i)What kind of benefits your children get from your earning? Are there any disadvantages?

#### **Physical activity**

#### a) Physical activity pattern

i)What types of physical activity do your child like most and why?

#### b) Perceptions of physical activity

i) What do you feel about your children's physical activity?

#### c)Facilities and Barriers to physical activity participation

i)What is the benefit of physical activity for your children?

ii) What are the constrains of physical activity for your children?

#### Sedentary behaviour

#### a) Purpose of using screen-based devices

i)For what purposes does your child use screen-based devices?

#### b) Motivational and contextual reasons

i) In what situation does your child sit more? When you are at home or at work?

#### c)Perception of sedentary behaviour

i) What's the benefit and effect of sedentary activities for your children?

#### d) Facilities and barriers for regulating screen time

- i) What kind of support do you get for controlling your children's screen time?
- ii) What kind of constraints do you feel when controlling your children's screen time?
## Self-reported demographic information (Bengali version):

অংশগ্রহণকারীর নাম:							
Mother characteristics							
পেশা:							
বয়স:							
শিক্ষাগত যোগ্যতা:	উচ্চ মাধ্যমিকের কমউচ্চ মাধ্যমিক স্নাতকসাতকোত্তর						
	Child characteristics						
ভাইবোনের সংখ্যা:	কোন ভাইবোন নেই একজন একজনের বেশী						
সন্তানের লিঙ্গ:	ছেলে মেয়ে						
সন্তানের বয়স (বছরে):							
H	Household characteristics						
পরিবারের ধরন:	এককযৌথ						
পারিবারিক আয় (বাংলাদেশী	<20000						
নিকায়) ·	20000- < 80000 90000- < 80000						
(איירט).	৪০০০০ বা তার বেশী						

# University of Southern Queensland



# Consent Form for USQ Research Project

0

ID

Please return this form prior to undertaking the interview.

Project Details	
Title of Project: Human Research Ethics Approval Number:	The effect of maternal employment on children's dietary habits, physical activity and sedentary behaviour H20REA147
Research Team Cont	tact Details
<b>Principal Investigato</b> Sabiha Afrin Email: <b>Hanna</b> Telephone: Mobile: <b>Hanna</b>	or Details   Supervisor Details   Professor Stuart J. H. Biddle   Email:   Telephone:   Mobile:
Statement of Conser	nt

## By signing below, you are indicating that you:

•	Have read and understood the information document regarding this project.	□Yes / □ No
•	Have had any questions answered to your satisfaction.	□Yes / □ No
•	Understand that if you have any additional questions you can contact the research team.	□Yes / □ No
•	Are over 18 years of age.	□Yes / □ No
•	Understand that any data collected may be used in future research activities [all future research activities OR only those related to this field].	□Yes / □ No

## University of Southern Queensland



# Participant Information for USQ Research Project

• Agree to participate in the project.

□Yes / □ No

## **Project Details**

The effect of maternal employment on children's dietary habits,Title of Project:physical activity and sedentary behaviourHuman ResearchH20REA147Number:Number:

## **Research Team Contact Details**

## **Principal Investigator Details**

Sabiha	Afrin	
Email:		
Telepho	one:	
Mobile:		

## **Supervisor Details**

Professor Stuart J. H. Biddle Email:	
Telephone:	
Mobile:	

## Description

This project is being undertaken as part of Doctor of Philosophy program.

The purpose of this project is to explore the dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of working mothers with children (aged 6-12 years) in urban families of Bangladesh.

The research team requests your assistance because this data may benefit the working mothers by identifying the constraint(s) related to dietary patterns physical activity and

sedentary behaviour of their children and help the policy makers to design effective strategies and policies for them and for their children.

## Participation

Your participation will involve participation in an online survey that will take approximately 15-20 minutes of your time.

Questions will include sociodemographic features of your family, dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of your children.

Your participation in this project is entirely voluntary. If you do not wish to take part, you are not obliged to. If you decide to take part and later change your mind, you are free to withdraw from the project at any stage. You may also request that any data collected about you be withdrawn and confidentially destroyed.

Your decision whether you take part, do not take part, or to take part and then withdraw, will in no way impact your current or future relationship with the University of Southern Queensland.

## **Expected Benefits**

It is expected that this project will not directly benefit you or your child. However, it may benefit indirectly by assisting the policymakers to identify the constraint(s) related to dietary patterns physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children of mothers working outside and help to design effective strategies and policies for them and for their children.

## **Risks**

In participating in this survey, there are no anticipated physical or mental risks beyond normal day-to-day living. However, the potential inconvenience of participants to take part in the research might be giving up time.

## **Privacy and Confidentiality**

All comments and responses will be treated confidentially unless required by law.

Your data will be made available for future research purposes through the mediated access repository. The data will be stored and shared as non-identifiable data.

The project summary of results will be communicated to you in the format of thesis, journal article and conference paper.

Any data collected as a part of this project will be stored securely as per University of Southern Queensland's <u>Research Data Management policy</u>.

## **Consent to Participate**

We would like to ask you to sign a written consent form (enclosed) to confirm your agreement to participate in this project. Please return your signed consent form along

with the questionnaire to a member of the Research Team prior to participating in online survey.

## **Questions or Further Information about the Project**

Please refer to the Research Team Contact Details at the top of the form to have any questions answered or to request further information about this project.

## **Concerns or Complaints Regarding the Conduct of the Project**

If you have any concerns or complaints about the ethical conduct of the project, you may contact the University of Southern Queensland Manager of Research Integrity and Ethics on +61 7 4631 1839 or email <u>researchintegrity@usq.edu.au</u>. The Manager of Research Integrity and Ethics is not connected with the research project and can facilitate a resolution to your concern in an unbiased manner.

# Thank you for taking the time to help with this research project. Please keep this sheet for your information.

Participant inclusion form

## Dietary habits, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children of urban employed and unemployed mothers in Bangladesh: a qualitative study

Dear participant, my name is Sabiha Afrin. I am a Ph.D. researcher at the University of Southern Queensland, Australia. Our team conducting a research study that investigates the effect of maternal employment on their children (6-18 years); this includes children's dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour. Your participation in this study involves answering some questions through a telephone interview that will take around 30-40 minutes from your time. All the information that I received from you will be treated with strict confidentiality and will be used only for the purpose of research. Your identity will also be kept confidential.

To be eligible to participate in this study, we have a few questions to ask you.

- 1. Are you a resident of Sylhet city?Yes.....No.....
- 2. Do you have a child aged between 6-18 years? Yes.....No.....
- Does the child have any medical problem that may affect his/her normal life? Yes.....No.....

# **APPENDIX C**

# **STUDY THREE ONLINE SURVEY MATERIAL**



## Supplementary material C.1: Questionnaire development for the survey

Figure C.1 Flow diagram of survey questionnaire development

### Supplementary material C.2: Sample size determination

Sample size will determine using the following formula (assuming that the population is large) (Islam, 2005):

$$n = \frac{Z^2 \alpha_{/2} \times p(1-p)}{d^2}$$

Where,

n = sample size

 $Z_{\alpha/2}$ = two-sided normal variate value

p = standard deviation

d = margin of error

By using 95% CI (two-sided), 5% margin of error and 50% standard deviation ( if **p is unknown, its value is assumed to be 50% or 0.5**), a total sample size will be:

 $\mathbf{Z} = \mathbf{level} \ \mathbf{of} \ \mathbf{confidence} \ (1.96)$ 

p = 0.5

d = 0.05

**Calculation:** 

$$n = \frac{(1.96)^2 (0.5)(1 - 0.5)}{(0.05)^2}$$
$$= \frac{(3.8416)(0.5)(0.5)}{0.0025}$$
$$= 384.16$$

Sample size, n=385

If we consider 10% nonresponse rate the sample size will be (385+10% of 385) = 423.5

Final sample size = 424

## Supplementary material C.3: Hosmer-Lemeshow diagnostic test and Pearson chisquare goodness of fit tests result (STATA output)

#### Pearson goodness-of-fit test:

```
. estat gof
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model
Variable: meet
Number of observations = 273
Number of covariate patterns = 191
Pearson chi2(181) = 196.92
Prob > chi2 = 0.1982
```

#### **Hosmer–Lemeshow test**

. estat gof, group(10)
note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: meet

```
Number of observations = 273

Number of groups = 10

Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(8) = 8.28

Prob > chi2 = 0.4070
```

. estat gof, group(10) table note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: meet

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
1	0.2212	5	4.9	23	23.1	28
2	0.2538	6	6.5	21	20.5	27
3	0.3052	7	7.5	20	19.5	27
4	0.3298	10	8.9	18	19.1	28
5	0.3565	9	9.3	18	17.7	27
6	0.3949	13	10.1	14	16.9	27
7	0.4251	12	11.5	16	16.5	28
8	0.4641	8	13.9	23	17.1	31
9	0.5234	16	12.4	9	12.6	25
10	0.6173	13	14.0	12	11.0	25

Table collapsed on quantiles of estimated probabilities

Number of observations = 273 Number of groups = 10 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(8) = 8.28 Prob > chi2 = 0.4070

#### Milk consumption

•

#### Pearson goodness-of-fit test:

. estat gof

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: milk\_freq

Number of observations = 273 Number of covariate patterns = 191 Pearson chi2(181) = 191.43 Prob > chi2 = 0.2833

#### **Hosmer–Lemeshow test**

. estat gof, group(10)
note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: milk\_freq

Number of observations = 273 Number of groups = 10 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(8) = 11.95 Prob > chi2 = 0.1535

. estat gof, group(10) table note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: milk\_freq

Table collapsed on quantiles of estimated probabilities

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
1	0.3191	5	7.9	23	20.1	28
2	0.3976	16	10.0	11	17.0	27
3	0.4361	8	11.7	20	16.3	28
4	0.4800	12	12.7	16	15.3	28
5	0.5023	14	12.8	12	13.2	26
6	0.5332	14	14.7	14	13.3	28
7	0.5640	18	14.8	9	12.2	27
8	0.6142	16	15.9	11	11.1	27
9	0.6889	17	17.4	10	9.6	27
10	0.8249	18	20.1	9	6.9	27
				1		

Number of observations = 273 Number of groups = 10 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(8) = 11.95 Prob > chi2 = 0.1535

## Skip breakfast

#### Pearson goodness-of-fit test:

. estat gof

```
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: skipbreakfast_numeric
```

Number of observations = 273 Number of covariate patterns = 191 Pearson chi2(181) = 212.01 Prob > chi2 = 0.0571

### **Hosmer–Lemeshow test**

. estat gof, group(10) note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: skipbreakfast\_numeric

Number of observations = 273 Number of groups = 10 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(8) = 5.71 Prob > chi2 = 0.6798

. estat gof, group(10) table note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: skipbreakfast\_numeric

Tubic corruptica on quancifics of cocrimatica probabiliter	Table	collapsed	on	quantiles	of	estimated	probabiliti	es
--	-------	-----------	----	-----------	----	-----------	-------------	----

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
1	0.0251	1	0.6	27	27.4	28
2	0.0326	1	0.8	26	26.2	27
3	0.0450	2	1.0	25	26.0	27
4	0.0532	1	1.4	28	27.6	29
5	0.0604	1	1.6	27	26.4	28
6	0.0730	0	1.7	25	23.3	25
7	0.1146	1	2.6	27	25.4	28
8	0.1409	5	3.4	22	23.6	27
9	0.1792	5	4.5	24	24.5	29
10	0.5363	7	6.3	18	18.7	25

Number of observations = 273 Number of groups = 10 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(8) = 5.71 Prob > chi2 = 0.6798

## **Protein consumption:**

.

Pearson goodness-of-fit test:

. estat gof

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: proteinv1

Number of observations = 247 Number of covariate patterns = 167 Pearson chi2(158) = 120.95 Prob > chi2 = 0.9873

#### **Hosmer–Lemeshow test**

. estat gof, group(10)
note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model
Variable: proteinv1
Number of observations = 247
Number of groups = 10
Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(8) = 5.71
Prob > chi2 = 0.6796
. estat gof, group(10) table
note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: proteinv1

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
1	0.0079	0	0.2	25	24.8	25
2	0.0130	0	0.3	26	25.7	26
3	0.0183	1	0.4	23	23.6	24
4	0.0238	2	0.7	31	32.3	33
5	0.0315	0	0.5	16	15.5	16
6	0.0401	1	1.0	26	26.0	27
7	0.0504	0	1.1	23	21.9	23
8	0.0752	1	1.5	23	22.5	24
9	0.0894	2	2.2	24	23.8	26
10	0.2248	4	3.3	19	19.7	23

Table collapsed on quantiles of estimated probabilities

Number of observations = 247 Number of groups = 10 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(8) = 5.71 Prob > chi2 = 0.6796

## **Physical activity**

#### Pearson goodness-of-fit test

```
. estat gof
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model
Variable: Phy_activity_numeric
Number of observations = 273
Number of covariate patterns = 217
Pearson chi2(206) = 171.26
Prob > chi2 = 0.9629
```

## **Hosmer–Lemeshow test**

note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: Phy\_activity\_numeric

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
1 2	0.8832 0.9037	25 22	25.7 21.5	6 2	5.3 2.5	31 24
3	0.9245	24	24.7	3	2.3	27
4	0.9407	29	29.0	2	2.0	31
5	0.9495	23	22.7	1	1.3	24
6	0.9609	28	26.8	0	1.2	28
7	0.9683	26	26.0	1	1.0	27
8	0.9766	25	26.3	2	0.7	27
9	0.9869	27	26.5	0	0.5	27
10	0.9996	27	26.8	0	0.2	27

Table collapsed on quantiles of estimated probabilities

Number of observations = 273 Number of groups = 10 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(8) = 4.82 Prob > chi2 = 0.7761

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
1	0.8832	25	25.7	6	5.3	31
2	0.9037	22	21.5	2	2.5	24
3	0.9245	24	24.7	3	2.3	27
4	0.9407	29	29	2	2	31
5	0.9495	23	22.7	1	1.3	24

6	0.9609	28	26.8	0	1.2	28
7	0.9683	26	26	1	1	27
8	0.9766	25	26.3	2	0.7	27
9	0.9869	27	26.5	0	0.5	27
10	0.9996	27	26.8	0	0.2	27

#### Supplementary material C.4: Online Survey Questionnaire (Study 3)

8/19/22, 9:44 AM UniSQ Survey Tool - A cross sectional study on the dietary intake, physical activity patterns and sedentary behaviour among ...

# A cross sectional study on the dietary intake, physical activity patterns and sedentary behaviour among children of employed and non-employed mothers.

#### Project Details:

The effect of maternal employment on children's dietary habits, physical activity and sedentary behaviour
Human Research Ethics Approval Number: H20REA147
Research Team Contact Details:
Sabiha Afrin Professor St



#### Description:

This project is being undertaken as part of Doctor of Philosophy program.

The purpose of this project is to explore the dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of working mothers with children (aged 6-12 years) in urban families of Dhaka, Mymensingh and Sylhet district, Bangladesh.

The research team requests your assistance because this data may benefit the working mothers by identifying the constraint(s) related to dietary patterns physical activity and sedentary behaviour of their children and help the policymakers to design effective strategies and policies for them and for their children.

#### Participation:

Your participation will involve participation in an interview that will take approximately 30-40 minutes of your time.

The interview will take place at a time and venue that is convenient to you.

Questions will include sociodemographic features of your family, dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of your children.

Your participation in this project is entirely voluntary. If you do not wish to take part, you are not obliged to. If you decide to take part and later change your mind, you are free to withdraw from the project at any stage. You may also request that any data collected about you be withdrawn and confidentially destroyed.

Your decision whether you take part, do not take part, or to take part and then withdraw, will in no way impact your current or future relationship with the University of Southern Oueensland.

#### **Expected Benefits**

It is expected that this project will not directly benefit you or your child. However, it may benefit indirectly by assisting the policymakers to identify the constraint(s) related to dietary patterns physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children of mothers working outside and help to design effective strategies and policies for them and for their children.

#### Risks

In participating in this interview, there are no anticipated physical or mental risks beyond normal day-to-day living. However, the potential inconvenience of participants to take part in the research might be giving up time.

#### Privacy and Confidentiality

All comments and responses will be treated confidentially unless required by law.

Your data will be made available for future research purposes through the mediated access repository. The data will be stored and shared as nonidentifiable data.

The project summary of results will be communicated to you in the format of thesis, journal article and conference paper.

https://surveys.usq.edu.au/index.php/admin/printablesurvey/sa/index/surveyid/442735/lang/en

1/14

8/19/22, 9:44 AM UniSQ Survey Tool - A cross sectional study on the dietary intake, physical activity patterns and sedentary behaviour among ...

Any data collected as a part of this project will be stored securely as per University of Southern Queensland's <u>Research Data Management policy</u> (http://policy.usg.edu.au/documents/151987PL).

**Consent to Participate** 

We would like to ask you to sign a written consent form (enclosed) to confirm your agreement to participate in this project. Please return your signed consent form to a member of the Research Team prior to participating in your interview.

Questions or Further Information about the Project

Please refer to the Research Team Contact Details at the top of the form to have any questions answered or to request further information about this project.

Concerns or Complaints Regarding the Conduct of the Project

If you have any concerns or complaints about the ethical conduct of the project, you may contact the University of Southern Queensland Manager of Research Integrity and Ethics on

+61 7 4631 1839 or email researchintegrity@usg.edu.au (mailto:researchintegrity@usg.edu.au). The Manager of Research Integrity and Ethics is not connected with the research project and can facilitate a resolution to your concern in an unbiased manner. There are 33 questions in this survey.

## Sociodemographic questionnaire

Please provide information about your child who is between 6 to 18 years. If all or more than one of your children are in this age group, give the information of the younger ones.

00000	1
1	Respondent is mother
2	K)
1	Choose one of the following answers
3	Please choose only one of the following:
3	Yes
ą	No
	2
3	Respondent is the main caregiver
	Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following:
j	⊖ Yes
1000	○ No

8/19/22, 9:44 AM UniSQ Survey Tool - A cross sectional study on the dietary intake, p	physical activity patterns and sedentary behaviour among
---	--

3	
Gender of child	
*	
<b>Q</b> Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following:	
Male	
○ Female	
4 Age of child in years *	
Please write your answer here:	
<b>5</b>	
J Number of siblings	
Please write your answer here:	
6	
Type of school	
*	
Choose one of the following answers	
Please choose only one of the following:	
O Private	
OPublic	
7 Number of family members *	
Please write your answer here:	

3/19/22, 9:44 AM	UniSQ Survey	Tool - A cross sectional study	y on the dietary intake,	physical activity p	patterns and sedentary	/ behaviour among
------------------	--------------	--------------------------------	--------------------------	---------------------	------------------------	-------------------

8				
Occupatio	n/Profession of mothe	er		
*				
Please w	rite your answer here	e:		
<u> </u>				
9 Curren	t employment status	*		

O Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following:

Employed full time (32-40 hours per week)

C Employed part time (up to 31 hours per week)

O Not employed

10 Type of family \*

**O** Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following:

Nuclear

◯ Joint

11 your highest level of education \*

**O** Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following:

O No formal schooling

C Less than primary

O Primary completed

O Secondary completed

O Higher Secondary completed

O Graduation degree and above

#### 12

Total monthly expenditure of family (approximately)

\*

Please write your answer here:

8/19/22, 9:44 AM UniSQ Survey Tool - A cross sectional study on the dietary intake, physical activity patterns and sedentary behaviour among ...

13 Total monthly income of family (approximately) Please write your answer here:

## Physical Activity Questionnaire (PAQ-C)

We are trying to find out about your child's level of physical activity from the last 7 days (in the last week). This includes sports or dance that make you sweat or make your legs feel tired, or games that make you breathe hard, like tag, skipping, running, climbing, and others. Remember: 1. There is no right and wrong answers — this is not a test. 2. Please answer all the questions as honestly and accurately as you can — this is very important.

#### 14

Physical activity in your spare time: Have your child done any of the following activities in the past 7 days (last week)? If yes, how many times? (Mark only one circle per row.)

\*

Please choose the appropriate response for each item:

	No	1-2 times	3-4 times	5-6 times	7 times o more
Skipping	0	0	0	0	0
Walking for exercise	0	0	0	0	0
Bicycling	0	0	0	0	0
Jogging or running	0	0	0	0	0
Dance	0	0	0	0	0
Aerobics	0	0	0	0	0
Yoga	0	0	0	0	0
Swimming	0	0	0	0	0
Handball	0	0	0	0	0
Football	0	0	0	0	0
Volleyball	0	0	0	0	0
Basketball	0	0	0	0	0
Badminton	0	0	0	0	0
Hokey	0	0	0	0	0
Cricket	0	0	0	0	0
Kabady	0	0	0	0	0
Other	0	0	0	0	0

15	
In the last 7 days, during your physical education (PE) classes, how often were your child very active (playing hard	, running, jumping
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	•
Chaose one of the following answers	
Please choose only one of the following:	
Don't do PE	
Hardly ever	
Sometimes	
Quite often	
Always	
<ul> <li>I for the last 7 days, what did your child do most of the time at recess? (Check one only.) *</li> <li>Choose one of the following answers</li> <li>Please choose only one of the following:</li> <li>Sat down (talking, reading, doing schoolwork)</li> <li>Stood around or walked around</li> <li>Ran or played a little bit</li> <li>Ran around and played quite a bit</li> <li>Ran and played hard most of the time</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>17 In the last 7 days, what did your child normally do at lunch (besides eating lunch)? (Check one only.) *</li> <li>Choose one of the following answers</li> <li>Please choose only one of the following:</li> <li>Sat down (talking, reading, doing schoolwork)</li> <li>Stood around or walked around</li> <li>Ran or played a little bit</li> </ul>	
O Ran and played hard most of the time	

8/19/22, 9:44 AM	UniSQ Survey	Tool - A cross sectional stud	ly on the dietary intake	physical activity patte	rns and sedentary beh	aviour among
						· · · · · ·

 $18\,$  In the last 7 days, on how many days right after school, did your child do sports, dance, or play games in which you were very active? (Check one only). \*

**O** Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following:

○ None

1-time last week

2 or 3 times last week

4 times last week

O 5 times last week

19

In the last 7 days, on how many evenings did your child do sports, dance, or play games in which you were very active? (Check one only.)

\*

**O** Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following:

○ None

O 1-time last week

2 or 3 times last week

4 or 5 last week

0 6 or 7 times last week

 $20\,$  The last weekend, how many times did your child do sports, dance, or play games in which you were very active? (Check one only.) \*

O Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following:

None

O 2-3 times

04-5 times

6 or more times

0/10/00 0.44 414	11-100 Community of the second state of the
8/19/22, 9:44 AM	UniSQ Survey Iool - A cross sectional study on the dietary intake, physical activity patterns and sedentary benaviour among

21 Which one of the following describes your child best for the last 7 days? Read all five statements before deciding on the one answer that describes your child. \*

O Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following:

O All or most of free time was spent doing things that involve little physical effort

○ Sometimes (1 — 2 times last week) did physical things in my free time (e.g. played sports, went running, swimming, bike riding, did aerobics)

Often (3 - 4 times last week) did physical things in my free time

O Quite often (5 - 6 times last week) did physical things in my free time

Very often (7 or more times last week) did physical things in my free time

22 Mark how often your child did the physical activity (like playing sports, games, doing dance, or any other physical activity) for each day last week. \*

Please choose the appropriate response for each item:

	None	Little bit	Medium	Often	Very often
Sunday	0	0	0	0	0
Monday	0	0	0	0	0
Tuesday	0	0	0	0	0
Wednesday	0	0	0	0	0
Thursday	0	0	0	0	0
Friday	0	0	0	0	0
Saturday	0	0	0	0	0

23 Was your child sick last week, or did anything prevent him from doing your normal physical activities? (Check one.) \* • Choose one of the following answers

Please choose only one of the following:

○ Yes ○ No

 $24\,$  If you answer 'Yes' in the previous question, Please mention what prevented him?

Please write your answer here:

MA hh-0 CC/01/0	UniCO Curum	Tool A arror continual shu	du on the distanci intake	oburinal activity of	atterns and sedentan	hebruiour among
UI 10/22, 0.77 / WI	oniog ouvey	1001 - A Gluss sectional stur	uy on the dietally intake	, priysical activity p	allerins and sedeniary	benaviour arriorg

# 25 Please write the height and weight of your child. 26 Is there any playground at your child's school? \* O Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following: () Yes () No 27 Does your child attend any private study coaching?\* O Choose one of the following answers Please choose only one of the following: () Yes O If Yes, how many hours? () No Make a comment on your choice here:

## Food frequency Questionnaire

We are trying to find out the consumption of foods that your child eat in the last 7 days (in the last week). Please answer the frequency of the following food intake as accurately as possible. Mark only one circle per row.

## 28 :Fruits and Vegetables \*

Please choose the appropriate response for each item:

	Never	1-2 days a week	3-4 days a week	Once a day	Twice a day	More than 3 a day
Apples	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bananas	0	0	0	0	0	0
Oranges/Tangerines	0	0	0	0	0	0
Grapes	0	0	0	0	0	0
Other fruits(not including fruit juice)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Carrots	0	0	0	0	0	0
Beans	0	0	0	0	0	0
Cauliflower	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ladies finger/okra	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ridge gourd (Jhinga)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Groud	0	0	0	0	0	0
Pumpkin	0	0	0	0	0	0
Leafy vegetables	0	0	0	0	0	0
Salad (e.g., cucumber, lettuce)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Other vegetables (not including potatoes)	0	0	0	0	0	0

## 29

: Sugar-sweetened beverages

#### \*

Please choose the appropriate response for each item:

	Never	1-2 days a week	3-4 days a week	Once a day	Twice a day	More than 3 a day
100% fruit juice (e.g. orange / apple)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Fruit drinks such as Sejan, Pran or Ribena	0	0	0	0	0	0
Diet soft drinks (e.g. diet coke or Sprite Zero)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Regular soft drinks (e.g. Coke or Pepsi)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Energy/sports drinks (e.g. Speed, Tiger or Red Bull)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Milkshakes/hot chocolate/laban	0	0	0	0	0	0
Yogurt/curds	0	0	0	0	0	0
Regular milk	0	0	0	0	0	0
Other	0	0	0	0	0	0

#### 30 : Fast food \*

Please choose the appropriate response for each item:

	Never	1-2 days a week	3-4 days a week	Once a day	Twice a day	More than 3 a day
Pizza	0	0	0	0	0	0
Burger	0	0	0	0	0	0
Fries	0	0	0	0	0	0
Sandwich	0	0	0	0	0	0
Instant foods (e.g., noodles)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Other (e.g., frozen foods)	0	0	0	0	0	0

## 31

: Snacks and sweets

\*

Please choose the appropriate response for each item:

	Never	1-2 days a week	3-4 days a week	Once a day	Twice a day	More than 3 a day
Crisps (e.g. Sun chips, Mr. twists etc.)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Snacks such as Dal vaja, muri,canacur	0	0	0	0	0	0
Sweets (mishiti)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Chocolate such as dairy milk	0	0	0	0	0	0
Chocolate biscuits such as Digestive, Oreo	0	0	0	0	0	0
Regular biscuits (e.g. Fiza, Fulkoli)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Cake (such as muffins, donuts)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ice cream	0	0	0	0	0	0

## 32 : Regular food \*

Please choose the appropriate response for each item:

	Never	1-2 days a week	3-4 days a week	Once a day	Twice a day	More than 3 a day
Rice	0	0	0	0	0	0
Dal	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bread/Roti	0	0	0	0	0	0
Noodles	0	0	0	0	0	0
Fish	0	0	0	0	0	0
Fowls (chicken, duck)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Red meat (Beef, mutton)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Eggs	0	0	0	0	0	0

https://surveys.usq.edu.au/index.php/admin/printablesurvey/sa/index/surveyid/442735/lang/en

13/14

8/19/22, 9:44 AM	UniSQ Survey Tool - A cross sectional study on the dietary intake, physical activity patterns and sedentary behaviour among
33 How of	ten does your child skip breakfast?
O Choose one	of the following answers
Please choose	only one of the following:
🔿 কখনোই না	
🔾 সপ্তাহে ১-২	प्रे <b>न</b>
🔿 সপ্তাহে ৩-৪	দিন
🔿 সপ্তাহে ৫-৬	দিন
🔿 সপ্তাহে ৭ দি	<b>A</b>

Thank you for taking the time to help with this research project.

Submit your survey. Thank you for completing this survey.

# **APPENDIX D**

# STUDY FOUR SURVEY MATERIAL

Supplementary material D.1: Online Resource: Adolescent Sedentary Activity Questionnaire (ASAQ), Consent form and Participant Information for USQ Research Project



# Project Title: The effect of maternal employment on children's dietary habits, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour

# Adolescent Sedentary Activity Questionnaire (ASAQ)

[Sedentary activities include works, which cause LITTLE or NO movement (e.g., sitting at a desk, travelling in a car /bus or rickshaw, reading, writing, working on a computer, sitting, or lying down while watching television or playing electronic games)]



## Sabiha Afrin

Ph.D. Candidate

School of Health and Wellbeing

Centre for Health Research, University of Southern Queensland, Springfield campus, QLD 4300, Australia

Tel: +8801717040166; Email: <u>Sabiha.Afrin@usq.edu.au</u>

এেই কোয়েশ্চেনিয়ারটি টি সাত দিনে পূরন করতে হবে।আপনার সন্তান প্রতিদিন প্রশ্নে উল্লেখিত কাজগুলো কতক্ষণ করে তা প্রতি দিনেরটা প্রতিদিন লিখতে হবে। অর্থাৎ কেউ রবিবার থেকে লেখা শুরু করলে পরের শনিবার শেষ হবে। কোয়েশ্চেনিয়ারটি পূরন হয়ে গেলে ৭দিন পরে কোয়েশ্চেনিয়ার এবং কনসেন্ট ফর্মের ছবি তুলে আমাকে পাঠাতে অনুরোধ করছি।এরপরও কোন প্রশ্ন থাকলে আমাকে জানাবেন।সহযোগিতার জন্য আপনাকে অগ্রীম ধন্যবাদ জানাচ্ছি। ভালো থাকবেন।]

	ID 0
Please write your identification code as in the consent form)	on number in the above box (the same
Name of children:	Age:
sex: m f	_ Class/Grade:
Name of Parent/Guardian:	

Think of a typical school week, Sunday-Thursday, and write down how much approximately your child spend doing the following activities before and after school each day.

Activities	Sund	ay	Mond	lay	Tues	day	Wedn	esd	Thurs	sda
Activities	Hour	Mi	Hour	Mi	Hour	Mi	Hour	Min	Hour	Mi
	riour	n	c	n	c	n	rioui	1.1111	riour	n
Watch TV	3		3		3		3		3	
Watching										
videos/cinema/nla										
Using computer										
for fun										
Using computer										
for homework										
Doing homework										
not on the										
computer										
Reading for leisure										
Private lessons										
(tutor)										
Travel (car										
/hus/motorcycle/										
rickshaw)										
Doing crafts or										
hobbies										
Sitting around										
(chat with										
friends/on the										
phone/chilling/rela										
x)										
Playing/practicing										
musical										
instrument										
Classroom sitting										
time(online)										

Think of a typical school weekend, Friday-Saturday, and write down how much approximately your child spend doing the following activities on the weekend.

Activities	Friday		Saturday	
	Hours	Minutes	Hours	Minutes
Watch TV				
Watching				
videos/cinema/playing				
video games				
Using computer for fun				
Using computer for				
homework				
Doing homework not				
on the computer				
Reading for leisure				
Private lessons (tutor)				
Travel (car				
/bus/motorcycle/				
rickshaw)				
Doing crafts or				
hobbies				
Sitting around (chat				
with friends/on the				
phone/chilling/relax)				
Playing/practicing				
musical instrument				

## Question: Do your child have his/her own smartphone/tablet?

i) Yes □ ii) No □

## Thank you very much for completing this questionnaire.

Date: / /

## **Interview results:**

Completed (fully	
responded)	
Partly completed	
Refused	

# University of Southern Queensland



Consent Form for USQ					
	Research	FIUJECI			
ID	0				

## **Consent form**

Project Details	
Title of Project:	The effect of maternal employment on children's dietary habits, physical activity and sedentary behaviour
Human Research Ethics Approval Number:	H20REA147

### **Research Team Contact Details**

Principal Investigator Details	Supervisor Details
Sabiha Afrin Email: Telephone:	Professor Stuart J. H. Biddle Email:
Mobile:	Telephone:
	Mobile:

## **Statement of Consent**

## By signing below, you are indicating that you:

•	Have read and understood the information document regarding this project.	□Yes / □ No
•	Have had any questions answered to your satisfaction.	□Yes / □ No
•	Understand that if you have any additional questions you can contact the research team.	□Yes / □ No

Are over 18 years of age.	□Yes / □ No
<ul> <li>Understand that any data collected may be used in future research activities [all future research activities OR only those related to this field].</li> </ul>	□Yes / □ No
Agree to participate in the project.	□Yes / □ No

Participant Name	
Participant Signature	
Date	
Contact number	

Please return this sheet to a Research Team member prior to undertaking the interview.



# Participant Information for USQ Research Project

## **Project Details**

Number:

Title of Project:	The effect of maternal employment on children's dietary habits physical activity and sedentary behaviour	
Human Research Ethics Approval	H20REA147	

## Research Team Contact Details

Principal Investigator Details	Supervisor Details
Sabiha Afrin Email:	Professor Stuart J. H. Biddle Email:
Mobile:	Telephone:
	Mobile:

## Description

This project is being undertaken as part of Doctor of Philosophy program.

The purpose of this project is to explore the dietary patterns, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour of working mothers with children (aged 6-18 years) in urban families of Bangladesh.

The research team requests your assistance because this data may benefit the working mothers by identifying the constraint(s) related to dietary patterns physical activity and sedentary behaviour of their children and help the policy makers to design effective strategies and policies for them and for their children.
# Participation

Your participation will involve participation in an online survey that will take approximately 15-20 minutes of your time.

Questions will include sociodemographic features of your family, dietary patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour of your children.

Your participation in this project is entirely voluntary. If you do not wish to take part, you are not obliged to. If you decide to take part and later change your mind, you are free to withdraw from the project at any stage. You may also request that any data collected about you be withdrawn and confidentially destroyed.

Your decision whether you take part, do not take part, or to take part and then withdraw, will in no way impact your current or future relationship with the University of Southern Queensland.

# **Expected Benefits**

It is expected that this project will not directly benefit you or your child. However, it may benefit indirectly by assisting the policymakers to identify the constraint(s) related to dietary patterns physical activity and sedentary behaviour of children of mothers working outside and help to design effective strategies and policies for them and for their children.

## Risks

In participating in this survey, there are no anticipated physical or mental risks beyond normal day-to-day living. However, the potential inconvenience of participants to take part in the research might be giving up time.

# **Privacy and Confidentiality**

All comments and responses will be treated confidentially unless required by law.

Your data will be made available for future research purposes through the mediated access repository. The data will be stored and shared as non-identifiable data.

The project summary of results will be communicated to you in the format of thesis, journal article and conference paper.

Any data collected as a part of this project will be stored securely as per University of Southern Queensland's <u>Research Data Management policy</u>.

# **Consent to Participate**

We would like to ask you to sign a written consent form (enclosed) to confirm your agreement to participate in this project. Please return your signed consent form along with the questionnaire to a member of the Research Team prior to participating in online survey.

# **Questions or Further Information about the Project**

Please refer to the Research Team Contact Details at the top of the form to have any questions answered or to request further information about this project.

# **Concerns or Complaints Regarding the Conduct of the Project**

If you have any concerns or complaints about the ethical conduct of the project, you may contact the University of Southern Queensland Manager of Research Integrity and Ethics on +61 7 4631 1839 or email <u>researchintegrity@usg.edu.au</u>. The Manager of Research Integrity and Ethics is not connected with the research project and can facilitate a resolution to your concern in an unbiased manner.

# Thank you for taking the time to help with this research project. Please keep this sheet for your information.

# Supplementary material D.2: Hosmer-Lemeshow diagnostic test and Pearson chisquare goodness of fit test result (STATA output)

## Weekdays SB

## **Productive SB**

```
. estat gof
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model
Variable: PSB_HL
     Number of observations =
                                381
Number of covariate patterns =
                                 12
            Pearson chi2(7) = 3.30
                Prob > chi2 = 0.8563
. estat gof, group(10)
note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model
Variable: PSB_HL
Number of observations =
                           381
      Number of groups =
                              6
Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(4) = 1.05
           Prob > chi2 = 0.9015
Warning: There are only 6 distinct quantiles because of ties.
. estat gof, group(10) table
```

note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

```
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: PSB_HL
```

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
2	0.5249	60	59.3	53	53.7	113
5	0.6350	48	50.2	31	28.8	79
6	0.7631	30	30.3	10	9.7	40
7	0.8353	52	50.0	9	11.0	61
8	0.8543	22	21.4	3	3.6	25
10	0.9447	58	58.9	5	4.1	63

Table collapsed on quantiles of estimated probabilities

```
Number of observations = 381
Number of groups = 6
Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(4) = 1.05
Prob > chi2 = 0.9015
```

Warning: There are only 6 distinct quantiles because of ties.

## **Less- Productive SB**

. estat gof Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: LPSB\_HL Number of observations = 381 Number of covariate patterns = 12 Pearson chi2(7) = 4.44Prob > chi2 = 0.7278 . estat gof, group(2) note: obs collapsed on 2 quantiles of estimated probabilities. Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: LPSB\_HL Number of observations = 381 Number of groups = 2 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(0) = 0.01Prob > chi2 = . . estat gof, group(2) table note: obs collapsed on 2 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: LPSB\_HL

Table collapsed on quantiles of estimated probabilities

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
1	0.4625	69	68.6	124	124.4	193
2	0.7783	103	103.4	85	84.6	188

Number of observations = 381 Number of groups = 2 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(0) = 0.01 Prob > chi2 = .

. estat gof, group(10) note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: LPSB\_HL

Number of observations = 381 Number of groups = 7 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(5) = 1.66 Prob > chi2 = 0.8936

Warning: There are only 7 distinct quantiles because of ties.

. estat gof, group(10) table note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: LPSB\_HL

Table collapsed on quantiles of estimated probabilities

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
3	0.3204	40	36.6	75	78.4	115
4 5	0.3919	19	10.2	12	34.2 11.8	22
7	0.4890	37	38.6	42	40.4	79
8	0.5667	37	37.3	29	28.7	66
9	0.6359	28	26.7	14	15.3	42
10	0.7783	1	0.8	0	0.2	1

Number of observations = 381 Number of groups = 7 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(5) = 1.66

Prob > chi2 = 0.8936

Warning: There are only 7 distinct quantiles because of ties.

## **Recreational SB**

```
. estat gof
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model
Variable: RSB_hl
      Number of observations =
                                 381
Number of covariate patterns =
                                 12
             Pearson chi2(7) = 11.59
                Prob > chi2 = 0.1149
. estat gof, group(10)
note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model
Variable: RSB_hl
Number of observations =
                            381
      Number of groups =
                             7
Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(5) = 11.44
           Prob > chi2 = 0.0433
Warning: There are only 7 distinct quantiles because of ties.
. estat gof, group(10) table
note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model
Variable: RSB_hl
```

Table collapsed on quantiles of estimated probabilities

Group	Prob	Obs_1	Exp_1	Obs_0	Exp_0	Total
2	0.5963	72	67.4	41	45.6	113
3	0.6461	0	1.3	2	0.7	2
4	0.6929	33	38.0	23	18.0	56
5	0.7420	18	16.3	4	5.7	22
7	0.8295	62	65.5	17	13.5	79
8	0.8814	64	59.4	4	8.6	68
10	0.9045	36	37.1	5	3.9	41

Number of observations = 381 Number of groups = 7 Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(5) = 11.44 Prob > chi2 = 0.0433

Warning: There are only 7 distinct quantiles because of ties.

# Weekend days Sedentary behaviour

**Recreational SB** 

. logistic RSB\_hl i.mother\_employed Age\_grp Gender ownsmartphon

Logistic regression	Number of obs = 381 LR chi2(4) = 9.17
Log likelihood = -182.97705	Prob > chi2 = 0.0569 Pseudo R2 = 0.0245

RSB_hl	Odds ratio	Std. err.	Z	P> z	[95% conf.	interval]
1.mother_employed	1.053242	1.343781	0.04	0.968	.0864014	12.83912
Age_grp	1.799726	.6045652	1.75	0.080	.9316875	3.476503
Gender	1.805954	.4905708	2.18	0.030	1.060439	3.075585
ownsmartphon	.8482916	1.084767	-0.13	0.898	.0691922	10.4
_cons	2.883302	.5522998	5.53	0.000	1.980804	4.196998

Note: \_cons estimates baseline odds.

. estat gof

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model
Variable: RSB\_hl

Number of observations = 381 Number of covariate patterns = 12 Pearson chi2(7) = 3.97 Prob > chi2 = 0.7835

. estat gof, group(10) note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: RSB\_hl

```
Number of observations = 381
Number of groups = 7
Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(5) = 1.83
Prob > chi2 = 0.8725
```

Warning: There are only 7 distinct quantiles because of ties.

# **Productive SB**

. logistic PSB\_HL i.mother\_employed Age\_grp Gender ownsmartphon

Logistic regression	Number of obs = 381
	LR chi2(4) = 24.96
	Prob > chi2 = 0.0001
Log likelihood = -251.44863	Pseudo R2 = 0.0473

Odds ratio	Std. err.	z	P> z	[95% conf.	interval]
.3804233	.4550235	-0.81	0.419	.0364877	3.966317
2.329831	.5786563	3.41	0.001	1.431901	3.790845
1.834807	.3927622	2.84	0.005	1.206092	2.791259
2.617504	3.134306	0.80	0.422	.250394	27.36218
.5533264	.0932176	-3.51	0.000	.3977236	.769806
	Odds ratio .3804233 2.329831 1.834807 2.617504 .5533264	Odds ratio         Std. err.           .3804233         .4550235           2.329831         .5786563           1.834807         .3927622           2.617504         3.134306           .5533264         .0932176	Odds ratioStd. err.z.3804233.4550235-0.812.329831.57865633.411.834807.39276222.842.6175043.1343060.80.5533264.0932176-3.51	Odds ratio         Std. err.         z         P> z            .3804233         .4550235         -0.81         0.419           2.329831         .5786563         3.41         0.001           1.834807         .3927622         2.84         0.005           2.617504         3.134306         0.80         0.422           .5533264         .0932176         -3.51         0.000	Odds ratioStd. err.zP> z [95% conf3804233.4550235-0.810.419.03648772.329831.57865633.410.0011.4319011.834807.39276222.840.0051.2060922.6175043.1343060.800.422.250394.5533264.0932176-3.510.000.3977236

Note: \_cons estimates baseline odds.

. estat gof

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: PSB\_HL

```
Number of observations = 381
Number of covariate patterns = 12
Pearson chi2(7) = 12.20
Prob > chi2 = 0.0942
```

```
. estat gof, group
option group incorrectly specified
r(198);
```

. estat gof, group(10)
note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

```
Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: PSB_HL
```

```
Number of observations = 381
Number of groups = 6
Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(4) = 6.28
Prob > chi2 = 0.1790
```

Warning: There are only 6 distinct quantiles because of ties.

## **Less-productive SB**

.

. logistic LPSB\_HL i.mother\_employed Age\_grp Gender ownsmartphon

Logistic regression	Number of obs	=	381
	LR chi2(4)	=	25.63
	Prob > chi2	= (	0000.0
Log likelihood = -251.26041	Pseudo R2	= (	0.0485

LPSB_HL	Odds ratio	Std. err.	Z	P> z	[95% conf.	interval]
1.mother_employed	1.278576	1.334163	0.24	0.814	.1653935	9.884046
Age_grp	1.606819	.3964849	1.92	0.055	.9906766	2.606167
Gender	2.288277	.4891797	3.87	0.000	1.505018	3.479168
ownsmartphon	1.009262	1.056821	0.01	0.993	.129626	7.858072
_cons	.5219464	.088345	-3.84	0.000	.3745855	.7272788

Note: \_cons estimates baseline odds.

. estat gof

.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: LPSB\_HL

Number of observations = 381 Number of covariate patterns = 12 Pearson chi2(7) = 5.27 Prob > chi2 = 0.6273

. estat gof, group(10) note: obs collapsed on 10 quantiles of estimated probabilities.

Goodness-of-fit test after logistic model Variable: LPSB\_HL

```
Number of observations = 381
Number of groups = 7
Hosmer-Lemeshow chi2(5) = 3.22
Prob > chi2 = 0.6654
```

Warning: There are only 7 distinct quantiles because of ties.